



Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2017

Teachers' Narratives on Turnover in Focus County Schools

Deonne Beckwith Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Educational Administration and Supervision Commons, and the Teacher Education and Professional Development Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Deonne Lynn Beckwith

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Debra Beebe, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Sydney Brown Parent, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Jean Sorrell, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2018

Abstract

Teachers' Narratives on Turnover in Focus County Schools

by

Deonne Beckwith

MA, Walden University, 2008 BS, Oswego State University, 2006

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

October 2018

Abstract

Focus County School District in the Mideast United States experienced a 12% teacher turnover rate over the last 2 years. The purpose of this study was to explore those factors that led to teachers leaving the district. Bandura's social cognitive theory was the guiding theory to examine and explain those factors that contributed to the district's teachers' attrition. Using narrative inquiry, the teachers' thick descriptions of their experiences were collected through the interview process. The data consisted of 9 personal interviews of teachers who left the district. The data were analyzed and coded through the 6-part LaBovian model of abstract, orientation, complicating action, evaluation, result, and coda. The semistructured interviews were analyzed with thematic analysis of the interviews. The 4 themes, developed inductively, were (a) lack of administrative support, (b) mentoring, (c) teacher preparation, and (d) salary. The results of the study prompted questions about how teacher careers might be sustained by considering each person's narrative stories. A policy paper project was created based on the findings of the study. The policy paper addresses teacher turnover in Focus County schools and ways to mitigate the turnover crisis. Positive social change will result from the school district being better positioned to improve teacher stability. Through increased teacher stability, the students will be situated for improved instruction.

Teachers' Narratives on Turnover in Focus County Schools

by

Deonne Beckwith

MA, Walden University, 2008 BS, Oswego State University, 2006

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

October 2018

Table of Contents

Se	ction 1: The Problem	1
	Introduction	1
	Description of the Problem	3
	Definition of the Problem	3
	Rationale	5
	Evidence of the Problem at the Local Level	5
	Evidence of the Problem from the Professional Literature	7
	Definitions.	9
	Significance	10
	Guiding Research Questions	11
	Review of the Literature	12
	Search Terms	12
	Conceptual Framework	13
	Bandura's Social Cognitive Theory	13
	Content Literature Review	15
	Conclusion	31
	Implications	32
	Summary	32
Se	ction 2: The Methodology	35
	Qualitative Research Design and Approach	35
	Participants	38

Researcher-Participant Working Relationship	41
Measures for Participant Protection	41
Data Collection	42
Role of the Researcher	45
Data Analysis	46
Credibility and Trustworthiness	49
Discrepent Cases	49
Data Analysis Results	50
Presentations of Findings	51
Participant Narratives	52
Theme 1: Desire for Administrative Support	56
Theme 2: Need for Formal Mentoring Program	60
Theme 3: Need for a Focused Teacher Preparation Program	62
Theme 4: Need for Competitive Salary	64
Summary	66
Research Question #1	66
Research Question #2	69
Research Question #3	70
Summary	72
Section 3: The Project	73
Introduction	73
Rationale	74

	Review of the Literature	75
	Project Genre	76
	Current Teacher Turnover Research	79
	Need for Administrative Support	79
	Teacher Induction Programs	80
	Mentor Programs	86
	Teacher Salary	91
	Literature Review Conclusion	93
	Project Description.	94
	Existing Supports and Resources Needed.	94
	Potential Barriers.	95
	Implementation and Timetable.	96
	Roles and Responsibilities.	96
	Project Evaluation Plan	97
	Project Implications	98
	Conclusion.	100
Se	ction 4: Reflections and Conclusions	102
	Introduction	102
	Project Strengths and Limitations.	102
	Recommendations for Alternative Approaches.	105
	Scholarship, Project Development, and Leadership and Change	106
	Scholarship	106

Project Development	107
Leadership and Change	108
Analysis of self as a scholar	109
Analysis of self as practitioner	109
Analysis of self as project developer	110
Reflection on the Importance of Work	111
Implications for Future Research	112
Directions for Future Research	114
Conclusion.	114
References	116
Appendix A: Policy Recommendation Paper	145
Appendix B: Interview Protocol	178

Section 1: The Problem

Introduction

Teacher turnover is an epidemic sweeping through educational practice, taking teachers away from school systems (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). Highly qualified teachers are imperative in any educational institute, yet some institutes have a high teacher turnover rate and have difficulty retaining these teachers (Watlington, Shockley, Guglielmino, & Feisher, 2010). According to the Alliance for Excellent Education (AFEE; 2017), half a million teachers in the United States either move schools or leave the profession each year. This attrition costs the United States up to \$2.2 billion annually (AFEE, 2017). The inability to retain teachers has resulted in a widespread issue of high teacher turnover rates (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). Studies have been conducted to determine factors relating to the results of high teacher turnover rates in a variety of educational settings (Boe, Cook, & Sunderland, 2008).

The prominent factors of teacher turnover trending in current research are inadequate administrative support, low salary, poor induction programs, difficulties with student discipline (Gonzalez, Brown, & Slate, 2008), and weak mentoring (Russell, Williams, & Gleason-Gomez, 2010). Fall (2010) suggested that high quality teachers are leaving the schools, even the profession, in search of better opportunities. However, researchers have found that teacher turnover can be mitigated through structured and effective programs (Kang, 2011). These programs include providing effective induction programs for new teachers and providing a strong mentoring program that is used throughout the school system. Training for the administration was also recommended so

that building administrators are able to recognize signs of teacher burnout and possible turnover trends (Russell et al., 2010).

As a result of public attention to educational disparities, the federal government's No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) raised expectations of highly qualified professionals. Teachers in charge of the classroom are required to obtain a highly-qualified status, especially for Title I schools (Department of Education, 2018). According to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES; 2017), a Title I school is identified if at least 40% of a school's students are from low-income families. This allows the school to be eligible to receive supplemental federal funds to assist in meeting the educational goals for at-risk students (NCES, 2010). The problem of teacher turnover exists nationally, and the teacher turnover rates tend to increase in economically disadvantaged areas (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012).

The results of high teacher turnover can lead to a decrease in the quality of education and negatively affect society as a whole (The New Teacher Plan, 2012). The United States federal government, the individual states, and the local area clearly see the value of education and the importance of retaining highly qualified teachers (Sass, Flores, Claeys, & Perez, 2012). However, much of that effort has been focused on short-term improvements and documenting small scale demonstrations, rather than looking at the bigger picture of keeping highly qualified personnel (Strickland-Cohend, McIntosh, & Horner, 2014). Education prepares students to become productive citizens in order to strengthen the future. Poor education contributes to drop-out rates and learning gaps,

which can lead to poor living conditions and poor societal environments (National Education Association, 2008).

Description of the Problem

The high teacher turnover rate was evident in a rural school district in the Mid-Atlantic region of the United States (referred to as the Focus County hereafter). Through data provided from the school board office of Focus County, they had a 12% teacher turnover rate in the years 2008 to 2014 (assistant superintendent, personal communication, March 18, 2015). As compared to the statewide percentage of 0.05% and the nationwide percentage of 7%, the teacher turnover rate in Focus County was prominent (Department of Education, 2018). The school district's former superintendent shared in a blog written in 2013 that novice teachers did not stay within the school district. A significant number of the novice teachers have left within 2 or 3 years, along with the investment in them. The former superintendent shared that Focus County had nearly 100 teachers with less than 3 years of experience (out of approximately 400 full-time teachers). The cause of the high rate of novice teachers is due to teachers leaving the county and the hiring of new teachers to replace their positions.

Definition of the Problem

The local problem that prompted this study was related to a high teacher turn-over rate in Focus County schools that was creating concern. Focus County schools had nothing in place to investigate the aspects relating to teacher turnover (special populations coordinator, personal communication, February 27, 2014). There were 11 schools that served 5,144 students in grades PK to 12 in Focus County. There were three

island schools, and the mainland schools included four elementary schools, two middle schools, and two comprehensive high schools, each with on-site career technical centers. The high school used a 4x4 block schedule to offer a variety of college level courses. Out of the 11 schools, six schools received Title I funding. Title I funding provides financial assistance to local educational agencies and schools with high numbers or high percentages of children from low-income families (U.S. Department of Education, 2014). Schools with harder to serve students, such as low-income students, often face high teacher turnover (Kalogrides, Loeb, & Beteille, 2012).

Teacher turnover is a major concern in educational research because of the demand it creates for replacement teachers (Boe et al., 2008). There have been attempts to decrease Focus County public school teacher turnover rates by improving the teacher induction program and mentoring program (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, December 9, 2013). However, after surveys were conducted from the conclusion of the 2013 induction program, results showed that the program was somewhat helpful but needed some improvements (assistant superintendent, personal communication, March 18, 2015). A teacher induction program is defined as a systematic structure of support for beginning teachers (Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2002). These programs can consist of new teacher orientation, mentoring relationships, support teams, workshops and training, and evaluations (Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, 2002).

The assistant superintendent also shared similar information about the county, stating that the induction program was originally created to help mitigate teacher turnover

(personal communication, January 29, 2015). High teacher turnover has negatively impacted student achievement because the retention of high quality teachers has not been obtained (Duncan, 2014). In the last 5 years, academic achievements in the county have been declining. There were six out of 11 schools within the county identified as being in school improvement because they did not make the annual yearly progression set forth by the state (State Department of Education, 2014). School improvement describes schools that are identified as academically low performing schools. These schools are provided with assistance from the state department to implement effective instructional strategies and best practices to increase student achievement (State Department of Education, 2015). Teacher retention is needed in order to provide adequate instruction to the students of the county (State Department of Education, 2014). Despite attempts to increase retention rate, turnover has remained at 12% (assistant superintendent, personal communication, January 29, 2015). Teacher turnover is a major concern because it seriously compromises the educational capacity to ensure that all students have access to skilled teaching (AFEE, 2014).

Rationale

Evidence of the Problem at the Local Level

From 2003 to 2013, there were 524 teachers hired within Focus County schools. Subsequently, 267 (or 51%) of those 564 hired teachers left the county after their first year (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, October 8, 2014). Focus County pays \$1,145.50 per a new teacher hire. This created a total expenditure of \$600,242 spent on teacher induction programs from 2003 to 2013 (new teacher coordinator, personal

communication, October 8, 2014). Many current teachers have been involved in meetings and conversations regarding teacher turnover, thus identifying teacher turnover as a significant problem (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, October 8, 2014). Teachers try to work in grade level teams, and when there is a high fluctuation of teachers entering and leaving, it is hard to establish continuity (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, March 18, 2015).

Since the turnover rate was high, the county incurred increased monetary costs for each new teacher hire as opposed to redirecting the money to other funds (assistant superintendent, personal communication, March 18, 2015). Focus County had limited funding for education, and the expenditure of new teacher induction professional development sessions has required much of the funds. The assistant superintendent shared that Focus County has put many programs into place attempting to reduce teacher turnover, but none have been proven successful (personal communication, January 29, 2015).

The county provides a new teacher workshop the summer before the starting school year that includes a variety of professional development sessions and select mentors to explain certain programs and requirements. New teachers are required to attend the summer workshop and are paid each day. Focus County pays on average \$780 per new teacher during this summer academy (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, October 8, 2014). If the county were able to obtain a high retention rate, they would not have to have the extensive expenditures that they had due to new teacher preparation (Sass et al., 2012). Many teachers within this county felt as though money

should be allocated for higher teacher salaries in order to keep teachers rather than focusing the majority of its funding on recruiting new teachers who do not normally stay past the 3 year mark (teacher, personal communication, May 15, 2015; teacher, personal communication, June 2, 2015). As an example, one teacher decided to maintain residence within the county but to travel to an outside district in order to earn a higher salary (teacher, personal communication, February 13, 2015). It is important for the county to determine the main reasons explaining why teachers leave that could shed light on current and past teacher turnover rates.

Evidence of the Problem From the Professional Literature

Various studies have been conducted in order to determine the reasons underpinning high teacher turnover rates (see Kang, 2011; Kang & Berliner, 2012; Russell et al., 2010). Much of the research conducted identified the issue of teacher attrition with either a problem with individual factors, such as demographic features, or a problem associated with contextual factors (Pogodzinski, Youngs, & Frank, 2013; Schaefer, Long, & Clandinin, 2012). Kang and Berliner (2012) argued that one factor leading to teacher turnover is rooted in the quality of their induction programs. A significant amount of funding is channeled into new teacher induction programs. An increased number of teachers leaving the county will increase the number of teachers needed to take the teacher induction program (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, October 8, 2014).

Monetary-related. Russell et al. (2010) argued that wages and salaries are one of the most salient factors impacting teacher turnover. Garcia, Slate, and Delgado (2009)

demonstrated that high teacher turnover rates can also be directly connected with salary. Garcia et al. focused on teacher turnover rates for Texas public schools and what factors demonstrated the most influence and correlation with the turnover rate. Data collected implied that where salary was lower, the teacher turnover rate was higher, and the higher paying schools had the lower turnover rates (Garcia et al., 2009). There are many implications that suggest that teacher salary is directly linked to teacher turnover rates (Garcia et al., 2009). High rates of teacher turnover directly impact student achievement, teacher quality, and school/school district accountability and are a costly occurrence (Garcia et al., 2009).

Increasing salaries for all teachers and developing differentiated pay scales that reward teachers and those who take on specialized roles and responsibilities will increase the motivation to stay in current job settings (Grissmer & Kirby, 1997; Johnson, 2005). It is important to reward those willing to teach in high-need areas where teacher retention is problematic by giving them higher salaries (National Education Association, 2008). Money used on hiring new teachers could be considered when determining teacher salaries that would then make an improvement to the high teacher turnover rate (Garcia et al., 2009). Higher teacher salaries will reduce turnover and will increase the number of available teachers (Feng, 2014).

Mentoring programs. High attrition rates also result from inadequate mentoring programs. Darling-Hammond (2012) believed that one way to reduce the teacher attrition rate was to provide supportive induction and mentoring programs for new teachers. Along with mentoring programs, the availability of instructional materials,

class sizes, high-quality leadership, and professional learning opportunities also play a pivotal role (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). The promotion of more individualized induction and mentoring can have benefits in the continuity and competence of qualified teachers. Teachers will be more invested in their school if they are supported through the mentoring process (Elliott, Isaacs, & Chugani, 2010).

Administration-related. Kukla-Acevedo (2009) demonstrated a positive link between administrative support and teacher turnover. The administration needs to set an example by providing individualized attention to each teacher. Individualized attention should be used to determine what each teacher needs and how they can be better supported (Elliott et al., 2010). With positive support from a supervisor, teachers feel more comfortable and distinguished in their profession. Teachers are less likely to quit schools when they feel supported by their administration (Kukla-Acevedo, 2009).

The purpose of this study was to explore the reasons why teachers leave their current teaching assignment in Focus County School District. A high teacher turnover rate has many negative consequences for the educational setting. Turnover may diminish teaching quality because replacing teachers can be difficult for administrators and quality may not be a priority. The teaching quality of an educational institution can directly affect the academic performance of a school system (Fall, 2010).

Definitions

Teacher induction programs: Programs provided that focus on student learning and teacher effectiveness. Strong programs include instructional mentoring by carefully selected mentors, professional learning communities for new teachers, engaged

principals, and supportive school environments and district policies (Kang & Berliner, 2012).

Teacher turnover: The rate at which personnel whose primary job is teaching leave or separate from the county. This rate is determined by comparing classroom teachers reported in the current year with the rate reported in the previous year (Department of Education, 2014). Ingersoll (2001) also defined teacher turnover as the departure of teachers from their teaching postion.

Title I School: According to the National Center for Education Statistics (2017), a Title I school is identified if at least 40% of a school's students are from low-income families. This allows the school to be eligible to receive supplemental federal funds to assist in meeting the educational goals for at-risk students (NCES, 2017).

Significance

The narratives shared from past teachers in Focus County have shed light on the gap in practice of policy implementation and the impact of teacher turnover in the Focus County schools. The results of this study will deepen the understanding of the critical factors of teacher turnover and will allow further analysis for how the county can retain highly qualified teachers and reduce teacher induction costs. Results of this study could be beneficial for reducing county costs, increasing standardized test scores, and improving teacher retention. A policy paper was created as a result of this study due to the relation of common factors related to teacher turnover. The most significant factors demonstrated through the data collection were that teachers have left primarily because of

lack of administrative support and low salary. The policy paper suggests an implementation of policies for administration to follow regarding educational protocol.

A high teacher turnover rate has many negative consequences for the educational setting, which in this case is Focus County schools. The teaching quality of an educational institution can directly affect the academic performance of a school system (Fall, 2010). The Focus County schools did not meet federal annual measureable objectives for the 2012-2013 school year (State Department of Eduction, 2014). Moreover, turnover carries substantial costs in order to recruit teachers and guide them through the induction process. Between 2003 and 2013, Focus County spent a total of \$600,242 on the teacher induction program (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, December 9, 2014). Money spent on the turnover cycle can be better spent on implementing programs to help retain teachers and the needs of the students in the school (Barnes, Crowe, & Schaefer, 2007). Teacher turnover may be mitigated by lessoning the monetary and academic consequences.

Guiding Research Questions

There has been ample research on teacher turnover and the many facets that surround teacher turnover. I focused on a specific county in the mid-Atlantic region of the United States school system for this study. Specific data were collected about the systems in place at Focus County schools and what factors have a strong contribution to the past and current high teacher turnover rate. The research questions guiding this study addressed the reasons teachers left a position in Focus County public schools and reasons for why teachers have stayed in their current teaching position. Most teachers leave the

profession within the first 5 years of teaching (Adnot, Dee, Katz, & Wyckoff, 2017). Therefore, perception into these initial years formed a basis for the narratives shared for why teachers left. These questions helped me determine what the major influences are for teachers to either leave or stay.

- 1. What are the contributing factors leading to teacher attrition within the rural Focus County schools?
- 2. How would teachers of Focus County public schools describe their decision to leave the school district?
- 3. What were the consistent factors among participants for why they decided to leave Focus County schools?

Review of the Literature

Search Terms

Education databases were used to research the topic of teacher turnover. These databases are available through the Walden University Library. The databases used were ERIC, Education Complete, and SAGE Premier. Keywords used to search these databases include but were not limited to teacher turnover, high quality teachers, teacher turnover and problems, attrition, burnout, teacher turnover and salaries, mentoring, and induction programs. After a thorough investigation of these databases for current and peer reviewed articles, Google Scholar was used as well. Current statistics and findings were used through the Virginia Department of Education and the United States Department of Education websites and documents.

Conceptual Framework

Bandura's Social Cognitive Theory

The theoretical framework guiding this study was Bandura's (1999) social cognitive theory. Social cognitive theory is a framework for understanding human behaviors. Bandura believed that the human mind is generative, creative, proactive, and self-reflective, not just reactive. People operate as thinkers, and they construct their thoughts about future courses of action to evaluate situations (Bandura, 1999). Humans are knowers and performers. They are also self-reactors with the ability to guide, motivate, and regulate their activities (Bandura, 1999). Individuals anticipate the consequences of actions and set a decision path for themselves through goals and self-belief (Bandura, 1999).

The beliefs that people have about their capabilities are crucial when being successful at a certain task, such as being an effective teacher (Barnyak & McNelly, 2009). Bandura's social cognitive theory was based on the assumption that people are purposeful and strive to be successful (Erlich & Russ-Eft, 2011). One variable of the social cognitive theory is self-efficacy beliefs. Self-efficacy beliefs refer to one's confidence in completing activities in order to work towards a personal goal (Erlich & Russ-Eft, 2011). Self-efficacy can be used as a predictor of a change in behavior. This is a key aspect to educational improvement. If teachers are able to identify their goals and build confidence, they will be content with their current position. Teachers will then be able to learn how to better manage ill-structured problems that characterize teaching (Bullough, Young, Hall, Draper, & Smith, 2008). Self-efficacy is not only concerned

with the actual skills of the individual but with the individual's judgments of what he or she can do with the skills (Bandura, 1989). In other words, the teacher's self-efficacy of belief towards their teaching experience is a result of how they perceive their teaching skills and their ability to perform these skills. However, some factors can hinder their perceptions about teaching, such as the many factors previously stated.

Abilities to manage problematic factors present a cognitive challenge to teachers because they want to be successful (Bullough et al., 2008). Actions that produce positive outcomes are eagerly adopted, whereas those that bring unrewarding outcomes are generally discarded (Bandura, 1999). As a general rule, people do things they have seen be successful and avoid actions they have seen fail (Bandura, 1999). If teachers are not supported, or feel as though they do not have a positive working environment, then they will question their success. Their cognitive thinking process will provide them with a decision of whether to continue teaching, leave to a different school system, or leave the profession altogether (Bullough et al., 2008). Social cognitive theory describes in great detail the learning processes involved in purposeful, goal-directed behavior and motivation (Erlich & Russ-Eft, 2011). Self-efficacy can influence future actions of an individual to either choose to participate in tasks where they feel confident or to avoid tasks where they do not (Gryka, Kiersma, Frame, Cailor, & Chen, 2017). The teachers who do not experience self-efficacy gain a perception that leads to emotional burnout and attrition in the teaching profession (Prabjandee, 2014). Through further investigation of the social cognitive theory, the behaviors of teachers are identified in order to determine

why they decided to leave to go to another school system or leave the profession all together.

Content Literature Review

Researchers who have examined teacher turnover have used the term *turnover* as a general term to describe teachers who depart from their teacher jobs (Ingersoll, 2001). However, there have been many different terms relating to teacher turnover. To distinguish between the different terms, authors often use the term *attrition* to describe teachers leaving the teaching profession completely, and they define the term *migration* as teachers leaving one school or district to go to another while staying in the teaching profession (Ingersoll, 2001). In this study, I defined teacher turnover as teachers leaving their teaching jobs, whether to migrate to other schools or to leave teaching altogether.

There are many different reasons or motivators for the decision of teachers to leave their school and/or profession. High-performing teachers leave their schools and districts for a variety of reasons, some personal, but most related to attributes of their jobs (Adnot et al., 2017). Much of the research conducted identifies the issue of teacher attrition with either a problem with individual factors such as demographic features or a problem associated with contextual factors (Schaefer et al., 2012). Demographic features can refer to the need to move because of low salary, personal preferences, and many more. Contextual factors relate to areas of weakness relating to the work environment and/or procedures (Schaefer et al., 2012).

Induction programs. Kang and Berliner (2012) suggested that the contextual factors can be a result of weak teacher induction programs. Mullen (2011) and Walker

(2009) indicated that novice teachers have a strong fear of beginning their teaching career and a high need of support, and it is often hard for them to admit that they may need support. The challenges and demands of novice teachers are high and cause frustration for many (Andrews, Gilbert, & Martin, 2007). Induction programs can be put into place to provide the foundation for novice teachers to learn from other colleagues and be provided with instructional support.

In the analysis of teacher shortage, Ingersoll (2001) suggested that efforts to minimize the shortage should be focused on retaining teachers currently in the educational system. In order to retain teachers, there is a strong need for individually targeted teacher induction activities to help alleviate early career teacher turnover and retention statistics (Elliott et al., 2010). Howe (2006) found that teachers participating in combinations of mentoring and group induction activities were less likely to migrate to other schools or to leave teaching all together. Schools with the highest turnover rates and the greatest needs for highly qualified teachers are characterized by students with the highest need for competency. If teachers are not provided with individualized induction programs, they will lack the skills needed to deal with these students, both behaviorally and academically (Elliott et al., 2010). However, Roehrig, Bohn, Turner and Pressley (2008) indicated that all teaching jobs require teachers to become effective quickly even though many times it is not with proper guidance and training. Howe conducted research regarding the most outstanding teacher induction programs and found that exemplary programs emphasized skillful and trained mentors, comprehensive professional development, internship programs, and reduced teaching assignments and provided

gradual acculturation into the profession of teaching. When induction programs are implemented and maintained, they can greatly reduce teacher attrition among novice teachers

Focus County provided teacher induction programs for new teachers, thus accounting for a significant part of the available funding (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, April 14, 2014). The assistant superintendent of Focus County schools shared that the induction program was one of the implementations the county put into practice to reduce the teacher turnover rate (personal communication, March 18, 2015). Despite this attempt, the new teacher induction program has been found to be ineffective to date due to its failure to mitigate the turnover rate (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, February 27, 2014). Surveys were conducted after the induction program each year and have demonstrated that the induction program was beneficial for networking and meeting other new teachers. However, the program's ability to increase confidence in career skills was weak. Some teachers noted that they were even more confused after the program. Further, they stated that the professional development sessions were not beneficial to them due to them not having experience with the Focus County population (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, February 27, 2014). Accordingly, the high teacher attrition rate increases the number of teachers needing the teacher induction program, resulting in a significant cost accrued by the Focus County schools, especially in light of the program being perceived as ineffective (assistant principal, personal communication, January 29, 2014).

Mentoring support for teachers. High attrition rates can also be affected by school or district wide mentoring programs. Many beginning teachers and veteran teachers have shared that inadequate guidance and support through mentorship are key factors relating to attrition (Maxwell, Harrington, & Smith, 2010). However, a reduction in attrition percentages was achieved in schools with effective mentorship programs (Abdallah, 2009). In an effort to infuse new teachers into the educational environment, districts and schools have developed mentoring programs in order to pair novice teachers with more experienced teachers (Ingersoll & Strong, 2011). Morettini (2016) found that mentoring services given to first-year teachers was one of the reasons that new teachers decided to stay teaching in their current school. Ingersoll and Strong (2011) also noted that beginning teachers who were involved in effective mentoring programs were less likely to move to other schools and less likely to leave the teaching profession altogether. Darling-Hammond (2012) believed that one way to reduce the teacher attrition rate is to provide supportive induction and mentoring programs for new teachers. Ingersoll and Strong (2011) also stated that there is a strong link between mentoring participation and reduced rates of teacher attrition. Danielson (2002) identified well designed mentoring programs as support systems that are successful for beginning teachers. Mentoring also establishes collegiality, self-reflection, and learning new ideas from experienced teachers, all of which are factors for professional growth (Kang, 2011).

Effective mentoring programs can enhance the productivity, career advancement, and career satisfaction of faculty members (Morrison et al., 2014). Effective mentoring programs are successful if they include properly qualified mentors. Often, people are

chosen to be mentors to fulfill the mentoring position rather than putting emphasis on the quality of mentoring. Heller (2004) suggested that mentors begin the mentoring process by applying for the position. This requires that teachers who want to become mentors have to convince the selection committee to select them for their demonstrated mentoring qualities. Heller also stated that the prospective mentor should be required to submit three letters of recommendation from fellow colleagues supporting their conviction that they meet the requirements to be an effective mentor. Once these mentors are selected, there should be a mentor training program put into place in order to support mentors (Ingersoll & Strong, 2011). McDonald and Flint (2011) found that effective mentors should possess excellent curriculum and pedagogical knowledge as well as be reflective practitioners and possess clear communication and personal skills. Effective mentoring programs for novice teachers need to include rewards for improvement opportunities as well as a peer-learning support group to increase skills and teaching strategies (Bang & Luft, 2013; Bell & Traleaven, 2011; McDonald & Flint, 2011). Along with mentoring programs, high-quality leadership and professional learning opportunities also play a pivotal role in acclimating new teachers (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012).

Inadequate salaries and wages. The inequitable distribution of well-qualified teachers to schools throughout the United States is a longstanding issue (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). Research has consistently identified wages and salaries as one of the most prominent factors impacting a teacher's job decision relating to teacher turnover (Russell et al., 2010). There have been federal mandates set into place under the *NCLB Act* to ensure that schools are providing a range of incentives to attract teachers to

Schools that are hard to staff or have a high turnover rate (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012; Feng, 2014). Despite these attempts to provide incentives there are still school districts such as Focus County that have a high teacher turnover rate. Turnover rates within all rural areas, such as Focus County, are at an attrition rate of 20% (Mullen, 2011). Ingersoll (2001) noted that most teachers incur out-of-pocket expenditures for the purchasing of additional classroom tools. Many teachers use their own salaries to purchase needed classroom items and teaching tools which then results in a lower take home pay that does not support the rising cost of living (Mullen, 2011).

Garcia et al. (2009) demonstrated that high teacher turnover rates can be directly connected with salary. The information provided focused on teacher turnover rates for Texas public schools and what factors demonstrated the most influence and correlation with the turnover rate (Garcia et al., 2009). Data collected implied that where salary was lower, the teacher turnover rate was higher. Higher paying schools had the lower turnover rates. There were many implications that suggested that teacher salary was directly linked to teacher turnover rates (Garcia et al., 2009). High teacher turnover rates directly impact student achievement, teacher quality, and school/school district accountability and are a costly factor (Garcia et al., 2009). Money used for hiring new teachers could be considered when determining teacher salaries that would then make an improvement to the high teacher turnover rate in Texas (Garcia et al., 2009).

Dowling's (2008) meta-analysis of retention research suggested that there was enough evidence to determine that teachers' perceptions of low compensation greatly influenced their decision to leave teaching. Boe et al. (2008) confirmed that financial

incentives, such as an increase in pay, must be offered in order to reduce teacher turnover. These incentives could also include fringe benefits and supplemental stipends (Boe et al., 2008). When teachers perceive they are not being compensated fairly, they direct this negativity toward the job and the workload. Teachers cannot meet their basic survival needs with the low income they get from the teaching profession; thus, they continue to look for better paid jobs and even move to other school systems for higher pay (Omidullah, 2015).

Teachers in high poverty schools are much less likely to be satisfied with their salaries or to feel they have the funding for materials needed to do their job (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). They were also less likely to say they have influence over decisions concerning curriculum because of monetary restrictions (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). Thoughts of this nature can affect the amount of self-efficacy the teachers feel about their abilities, which can hinder their desire to continue teaching. A study of these prominent factors provided information about the effectiveness of policies and programs put in place in hopes to deter high turnover rates in the Focus County schools. There are a range of incentives that can be used for recruiting teachers to high-need schools which address the low salary discrepency. However, these types of incentives have been proven to be unsuccessful in recruiting a steady supply of well-qualified teachers to schools that suffer from high turnover (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). Despite these acknowledgements, the problem of turnover still remains in many states (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012).

Administrative support. Researchers have extensive documentation on how school administrators affect teacher perception and their supportive behaviors influence teacher turnover. Gardner (2010) found in his study that teachers' perceptions of the level of support from their administrators exhibited the strongest influence on job satisfaction. Strong principals positively influence the school culture and the instructional quality of teachers through quality leadership (American Institutes for Research, 2015). The quality of leadership skills often influences teacher's perceptions of their work conditions and the amount of satisfaction they feel while working. For example, when Gardner (2010) examined the schools and staffing survey results from public and private schools, evidence showed that teachers felt as though their administrators had the power to improve teacher's perceptions of their work environment by their supportive or nonsupportive actions. Mancuso, Roberts, and White (2010) also shared that supportive actions teachers seek from their administrators are demonstrating respect, willingness to work with them to develop the school's vision and mission, encouragement of collaboration among all staff, and to solve school wide problems with the best intentions. Despite these findings, there are still instances when it has been acknowledged that when administrative support is lacking, teachers leave their school.

Principals are the individuals who are most challenged by the daily realities of teacher turnover (Elliot et al., 2010). The principal or other building administrators are typically responsible for the hiring, evaluation, continuing professional development, and integration of teachers into the life of the school (Elliot et al., 2010). The more teachers that leave, the more teachers need to be hired and trained. The principal is ultimately in

charge of making sure these teachers are provided with the support they need (Mancuso et al., 2010). Building administrators are responsible for fostering growth and successful integration into the building. Continued support, supervision, and professional development are what ultimately result in teacher quality and retention (Elliott et al., 2010). Another important element related to work quality is the perceived confidence and self-efficacy of early career teachers (Elliott et al., 2010). Due to the lack of classroom experiences, these teachers may have less self-efficacy for teaching which leads to the desire to rely on administrative support.

The administration is in a significant position to provide a strong link between self-efficacy beliefs and the skills they are determined by because they have had diverse experiences with the teaching profession (Duncan, 2014; Elliott et al., 2010). Principals and other administrators are in the position where they need to be leaders of the teachers, as well as guide the learning within their schools (Robinson, 2010). The level of support needed from an administrator varies by a case by case basis. However, the leadership within each school must promote an open-door policy, as well as develop a trusting rapport with all staff. Increasing the retention of effective teachers would appear to be an obvious strategy to improve teaching effectiveness due to the research, yet over a third of high-performing teachers report that they received little or no encouragement from their principals to remain at their current school (Adnot et al., 2017).

Teachers expect to be given administrative support and to have a good rapport with their administration. Swars, Meyer, Mays, and Lack, (2009) conducted a qualitative study that suggested that perceptions held by some teachers were based upon feeling of

administration does not share the same values and views as teachers, the teachers perceived needs are not met and teachers are less satisfied with their jobs. Harper (2010) stated that teachers who left the profession cited reasons such as difficulty in being able to communicate with their administrators and poor administrative practices in overall management. These practices included long meetings with no clear agenda and a disregard for professionalism towards teachers (Harper, 2010). Ultimately, negative perceptions towards the support from administration can lead to unhappy teachers, which then will affect teacher turnover. Russell et al. (2010) found that those teachers, who perceived their director to be less skilled, less dependable, and less consistent, reported that they often thought of leaving their current job.

Administrative support is imperative when considering teachers' perspectives of their work environment. Burkhauser (2017) concluded that school principals can play a key role in improving teachers' perceptions of their school environment, which have been shown to affect their leaving decisions. Principals and other building level administrators should consider several factors when creating methods and programs to support early career teachers (Elliott et al., 2010). Individual teacher self-efficacy is critical when determining the success of a teacher and whether or not they will stay in their current teaching position. Conversely, teachers may also obtain a false sense of self-efficacy through lack of appropriate feedback from administration (Elliott et al., 2010). Thus, the administration and their provided support play a vital role in the growth and retainment of all teachers.

Mandates and accountability. Due to inequitable distribution of teachers because of teacher turnover, reformers have responded by mandating specific qualifications for teachers in all schools (Eckert, 2013). These federal and state mandates can have an impact on the teacher turnover rate (Eckert, 2013). The Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), better known as the Every Student Succeeds (ESSA) Act 2015, mandated that every teacher be highly qualified to ensure that all teachers were certified in the subject area they were teaching (Gonzalez, Brown, & Slate, 2008). These extra requirements meant for some, taking additional courses, completing state assessments and extra endorsements. All of these requirements demanded extra time and personal funds to complete.

These mandates set forth are not up for discussion or change from the working teachers. While mutual decision making can be encouraged by individual administrations, sometimes actual teacher contributions are never solicited (Brill & McCartney, 2008). Schools with teachers who perceived that they have a lack of input in decision making are more likely to experience high teacher turnover (Boyd et al., 2011). Teachers who perceive little control over policies are likely to leave teaching (Brown & Wynn, 2009). According to Brill and McCartney (2008), lack of input on student-centered policies has been reported as a primary reason for why teachers decide to leave the classroom.

State mandated testing is a requirement among elementary and secondary schools across the country due to the stipulations provided by the ESSA (2015). In many states, the test results are used as a primary measure of student achievement (Sass et al., 2012).

The student achievement rates are directly correlated with teacher performance. Teachers are feeling pressure from these mandates as they strive to meet adequate yearly progress (AYP). There is much evidence that testing mandates and accountability are directly linked to dissatisfaction among teachers and can influence their decision to leave teaching (Lopez, 2010). Due to the increasing standards, accountability, and measureable results, the emotional aspects of teaching are hardly considered in both research and practice (Wilkins, 2014). Teachers are feeling overloaded with mandates and demands in order to deliver proficient test scores according to federal and state mandates (Lopez, 2010). Teachers have noted that frustrations increase as they spend more time coaching students on test taking skills and teaching curriculum that is based on high-stakes testing, rather than the content they feel is more relevant to their area (Sass et al., 2012). Some critics argue that the attention given to test scores causes teachers to lose confidence and creativity relating to their teaching methodology and practices (Green & Munoz, 2016).

Federal mandates have led to alternative certification that might not be superior to the traditional certification implemented before the NCLB was put into place. High attrition rates can lead to schools creating alternative routes for teacher certification (Gitomer, 2007). There has been some controversy as to the benefits of the traditional teacher certification program as opposed to alternative teacher certification programs. The alternative certification program allows teacher candidates who have obtained a four-year degree outside the field of education to start teaching under a provisional certification. During the three years of provisional certification, teachers then complete the alternative certification program developed by that district. These measures were

taken to recruit quality teacher candidates into the classroom in place of completing the traditional coursework and preparation requirements (Helfeldt, Capraro, Capraro, Foster, & Carter, 2009). Despite federal mandates under the NCLB Act and the use of incentives to attract qualified teachers, the problem of high teacher turnover remains in many states (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012).

Stress and burnout. Burnout is one of the most important dimensions of an employees' well-being (Lu & Gursoy, 2016). According to the National Education Association (2008), government mandates have shown a lack of respect for the duties that teachers execute on a daily basis. This negative factor significantly impacts the amount of satisfaction perceived at a job, which could lead to burnout and additional stress. Maslach (1982), a leader in research regarding job burnout, defined professional burnout as a syndrome of bodily and mental exhaustion, which causes the worker to have negative associations to work. It has been noted that burnout is more likely to occur in teaching due to isolation and alienation that occurs in the teaching profession (Schaefer et al., 2012). Nazareno (2017) reported that many schools have a difficult time addressing the issue of the isolation of their teachers within classrooms. This isolation included teachers being left behind a closed door for an extended amount of time, daunting or excessive duties, limited opportunities for professional growth, and little or no voice about school matters (Berry, Smylie, & Fuller, 2008). All of these factors contribute to augmented sense of stress and burnout.

When a highly qualified teacher leaves a school system, it can take eleven new hires to find one teacher of comparable quality to the teacher who has left (The New

Teacher Plan, 2012). Yet schools tend to treat their best teachers as if they are expendable (TNTP, 2012). Teachers' job satisfaction and burnout have been directly associated with teacher turnover (Dagli, 2012). Teachers who have experienced stress and burnout have a higher likelihood of actually leaving the profession (Brunsting, Sreckovic, & Lane, 2014). Dagli (2012) conducted a study using a job satisfaction and burnout scale which demonstrated that teacher burnout is a common factor for why teachers leave the profession. The stress factor of job related duties and demands is a continuous issue for teachers and some find that the only solution is to leave the profession.

Burnout is typical among novice teachers within their first few years of teaching (Anhorn, 2008). Teachers are described as experiencing burnout when the stress they encounter overcomes their abilities to cope adequately, leading them to feel exhausted, cynical, or unaccomplished in their work (Brunsting et al, 2014). There is a common misunderstanding that novice teachers are already prepared for taking on all aspects of the classroom; however, with a lack of experience and sometimes proper training, teachers feel overwhelmed and unprepared to complete all aspects of the job being asked of them (Anhorn, 2008). This mindset contributes to teachers being stressed out and being afraid to admit to needing assistance because of the fear of being considered less qualified (Anhorn, 2008). For many beginning teachers, the feeling of being secluded in a classroom with limited support from other cohorts is overwhelming and leads to additional stress (Fall, 2010). Therefore, it is not surprising that many teachers leave the profession during their first few years of teaching (Dagli, 2012). Dissatisfied teachers are

linked to high attrition rates. About 30% of teachers blamed the lack of support and stress level as justification for leaving the profession (Brill & McCartney, 2008; Riggs, 2013). Therefore, stress and burnout can be considered a substantial factor contributing to the high rates of teacher turnover.

Student behavior. Student behavioral challenges are another major factor of stress for teachers. Prior research has demonstrated that student misbehavior can contribute to teacher attrition (Kukla-Acevedo, 2009). Torres (2016) also stated that there was a strong connection between teacher turnover and student behavior across all types of schools and that the explanations for this relationship vary based on the school, the individual, and the cultural or organizational context. Gonzalez, Brown, and Slate (2008) found that student discipline was an influential factor for leaving the profession. Students go to school with so many different problems that it can be very overwhelming for the teacher to handle. The study also showed that classroom management was a weak area for many new teachers and handling situations in the classroom can be trial and error (Gonzales et al., 2008). It has also been found that many times the classroom discipline issues were consistently blamed on the teacher despite many efforts to reduce the amount of classroom disruptions (Gonzales et al., 2008; Rice, 2014).

Data revealed that student behavior and discipline weighed heavily on teachers' decision to leave their teaching career (Greiner & Smith, 2009; Ingersoll, 2001; Stockard & Lehman, 2004). Teachers are likely to leave schools where safety becomes a concern (Losen & Gillepsie, 2012). The issue of school safety is a growing concern and unsafe work places attribute to concerns about teacher's personal safety. Ingersoll (2001)

similarly concluded that when schools have few student discipline problems, teacher commitment to their schools improves.

According to Gregory, Skiba, and Noguera (2010), students that attend schools with a higher percentage of minority and low income populations are more likely to be subject to repeated offenses in school. Gregory et al. (2010) have also suggested that schools with a higher discipline issue were more likely to experience high turnover rates, within the populations with low socioeconomics. Similarly, Green, Machin, Murphy, and Yu (2008) emphasized that student discipline problems are less likely to happen in private schools. Private schools tend to have more socioeconomically advantaged students as opposed to most public schools (Green et al., 2008). Green et al. (2008) also reported that teachers in public schools perceive that student discipline problems greatly influence their reasons for leaving the profession. Hanushek and Rivki (2007) suggested that students at lower-performing, lower-income, higher minority schools are more likely to have inconsistent staffing from year to year. Teacher turnover continues to be a worriment to the educational system as a whole.

Personal factors. While there has been much insight as to the contextual factors contributing to teacher turnover, there are also personal factors to consider. Teachers often are forced to leave their teaching profession due to personal reasons. These reasons may not be foreseen by the teacher or the school administrators and can lead to a panic to fill the position (Skaalvik & Skaalvik, 2010). Ingersoll (2001) stated that as many as 40% of teachers reported that the reason for leaving the teaching profession was because of family or personal reasons. These family reasons can vary from death in the family,

illness, relocation, and birth of a child (Ingersoll, 2001). Borman and Dowling (2017) noted that teacher attrition could be caused by a number of personal factors and can change sporadically during a lifespan.

It has been reported that a personal factor that also contributed to teachers leaving was the cost of medical insurance (Kersaint, Lewis, Potter, & Meisels, 2007; Phillips, 2015). The insurance premiums were too costly and teachers did not take home enough pay to be able to manage their finances. Another large factor was the amount of time teaching took away from spending quality time with family (Kersaint et al., 2007). While teachers have longer vacations than some other careers, this does not make up for the time taken from family during the school year. Quality family time is given up by teachers on a daily basis due to additional job expectations such as attending PTA nights or having parent conferences (Sass et al., 2012). In addition, teachers who moved to obtain a teaching position that was farther away from their hometown were more likely to leave (Heineke, Mazza, & Tichnor-Wagner, 2014).

Conclusion

Many contextual and personal factors have been demonstrated to be relevant in relation to teacher turnover. Having an effective teacher can dramatically alter students' educational and economic outcomes (Adnot et al., 2017). Yet, many effective teachers are leaving Focus County schools. Myriad authors have attempted to identify the strongest contributing circumstance for high teacher turnover rates. To build upon the knowledge, it was time to take a serious look at teacher turnover and the reasons behind this phenomenon, rather than to continue to concentrate on the teacher shortage problem

and the effects of that problem (Brown & Slate, 2008; Heineke, Mazza, & Tichnor-Wagner, 2014).

Implications

This project study was designed to identify the common impeding factors and beliefs for why teachers decide to leave Focus County schools. The data collected from this study can be transmitted to Focus County schools to show the reasons why teachers leave the county. This will allow the County to provide efforts needed in order to reduce the teacher turnover phenomenon. The findings provided stakeholders the opportunity to identify these weaknesses in Focus County and assist them to critically consider why Focus County has a higher teacher turnover rate than comparative school systems.

The results of this study provided useful information for different types of programs that can be put into place in order to strengthen administrators' knowledge of contributing factors of turnover and how they can play a major role in decreasing the turnover rate. Additionally, this study provided enough insight to allow for there to be adjustments in district policies and programs currently utilized. After closely analyzing the data, a policy paper (Appendix A) was created to include recommendations for the prevention of future high teacher turnover. These recommendations stem from the areas of weaknesses identified from the collected data.

Summary

The inequitable distribution of well-qualified teachers throughout the United States is a longstanding issue (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). Despite many attempts to maintain well-qualified teachers with federal mandates and a range of

incentives, teacher turnover rates remain a problem (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). The National Center for Education Statistics (2017) showed that during the year 2011-2012, of the 3,377,900 public school teachers who were teaching, 16% of those teachers left their current position. This means that in one school year, 540,464 teachers had to be replaced. If this trend continues as it has in the past, the nation will soon be in dire need of educators to teach the increasing number of students in public schools (Gonzalez et al., 2008; Rice, 2014).

Research conducted by The National Commission on Teaching and America's Future (2010) solidified the literature on teacher turnover and demonstrated that all schools are affected negatively. This was also true in more current literature that teacher turnover affected the schools and participants of the school community in a negative way (Ronfeldt, Loeb & Wychoff, 2013; Mulera, Ndala, & Nyirongo, 2017). This negative outcome needs to be specified in order to address effective ways to help improve teacher turnover rates. The rationale for the local problem varied based on the different variables that directly affect why teachers leave their current teaching position. Teacher turnover has a high financial cost to many school districts. This money could have been better spent on retaining highly qualified teachers and focusing specific resources needed to reduce turnover trends in each system. These resources could include mentor programs, job enrichment workshops, and administrative training and induction support programs.

Section 2 provides details on the use of interviews in order to determine key factors as to why teachers leave Focus County schools. This qualitative study demonstrated evidence supported thus far by literature concerning the influences and

variables for teacher turnover. The turnover factors worth examining are: low salary (Garcia, Slate, & Delgado, 2009); lack of leadership and supportive communication (Kang, 2011); personal/family situations (Kang, 2012); lack of support/mentorship (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012); mandates and accountability (Gonzalez, Brown, & Slate, 2008); induction programs (Elliott, Isaacs & Chugani, 2010); stress and burnout (Schaefer et al., 2012), and student behavior (Losen & Gillepsie, 2012). The information collected by the interviews were coded and analyzed to determine common factors directly linked to teacher turnover in Focus County schools.

Section 3 provides a policy paper (see Appendix A) based on the outcome of the data collection. The project was based upon the findings from the research. A scholarly review of policy papers, along with an explanation of how the genre chosen is included to address the research problem and project study criteria. This section also includes possible social change implications for Focus County schools.

Section four demonstrates reflections and conclusions. Project strengths and limitations were addressed in the problem of teacher turnover in Focus County schools. It is here too, that recommendations for alternative approaches were documented. This section also includes a description of what was learned during the process of the data collection and presents reflective analysis about personal learning and growth of self as a scholar, practitioner, and project developer. Included are recommendations for practice and for future research as seen as appropriate.

Section 2: The Methodology

Qualitative Research Design and Approach

Focus County schools have recognized that teacher turnover is a major concern for the school system (assistant superintendent, personal communication, March 18, 2015). The local problem has already been identified by many stakeholders and correlates with many studies located in current peer reviewed literature. The reason for this study was to identify common factors that have contributed to the high teacher attrition that continues to plague Focus County schools. The purpose of this study was aligned with the following guiding research questions:

- 1. What are the contributing factors leading to teacher attrition within the rural Focus County schools?
- 2. How would teachers of Focus County public schools describe their decision to leave the school district?
- 3. What were the consistent factors among participants for why they decided to leave Focus County schools?

Qualitative research is an umbrella term to refer to many different strategies that share similar characteristics. The data collected for qualitative research provide rich description of places, people, and conversations (Bogdan & Biklen, 2007). In this study, data acquired from qualitative research provided insight to the teacher turnover phenomenon and provided deeper insight into the high teacher turnover rate in Focus County schools. However, there are some limitations to qualitative research traditions. Rigor is more difficult to maintain, assess, and demonstrate (Anderson, 2010). Since

qualitative research is observational and conversational, it is more difficult to show qualitative findings (Halkier, 2017). Qualitative findings can be gathered through interviews and are observational, which present anecdotal data rather than direct numerical data. This leads to the limitation that the volume of data makes analysis and interpretation time consuming (Anderson, 2010). Qualitative results through interviewing reflected more experiences and feelings towards the specific population of teachers who have left Focus County schools. Qualitative interviews often allow for large amounts of descriptive detail and individual stories directly from each participant's perspective (Creswell, 2012). Interviews were the proper tool for this study because teaching is deeply situated in a narrative conception of teacher knowledge and experiences (see Downey, Schaefer, & Clandinin, 2014).

The narrative inquiry approach best fit the purpose of this study. The main reason why narrative inquiry was selected was to acquire the teachers' stories and experiences regarding teachers who have left Focus County schools. The sequential process of narrative inquiry employs a logic-scientific reasoning process, which relies on replicable steps, including observation of phenomena, empirical data collection, and analysis with a report of findings (Clandinin, Cave, & Berendonk, 2016). This sequential process was used in the study to gain insight on personal experiences teachers had during their teaching careers. Chase (2005) argued that narrative inquiries offer a way for people to understand their own actions as well as the actions of others, of organizing events and objects into a meaningful whole picture, and of connecting and seeing the consequences of actions and events over time.

Narrative inquiry methods are used to express emotions and convey beliefs as provided by the specific population being interviewed (Fraser, 2004). The capacity to recognize people's strengths and engage people in meaningful dialogue helped me explore the social phenomenon of teacher attrition (see Fraser, 2004). Narrative researchers treat narratives as socially situated interactive performances for a particular audience and for particular purposes (Chase, 2005). The interviews in this study allowed for socially situated interviews that focused on the particular issue of teacher turnover in a specific locality. Through this approach, teachers have been given a voice regarding their previous experience in Focus County schools in an effort to learn what contributing factors played a role in their decision to leave. Through these understandings, it may be possible to advance the field of education by providing insight into ways to reduce teacher attrition rates locally and regionally.

A quantitative approach was not appropriate for this study because the primary purpose for this study was to explore teacher perceptions regarding the contributing factors leading to their attrition. Numerical data from a quantitative approach would not have provided the in-depth knowledge that can be gained from one-on-one interviews needed in order to understand this turnover phenomenon (see Creswell, 2012). A case study was not appropriate since the teachers had left, and they do not all belong to a specific group or organization. The participants from the study are individuals who have relevant information about reasons for why they left Focus County. Also, while the study was based on Bandura's social cognitive theory, the entire study does not test that scientific theory. Case studies also do not answer questions completely, whereas this

study required the answers to the research questions based on teacher turnover. Further, phenomenology was not an appropriate research method choice as it focuses on people's conscious experiences of their life-world (Merriam, 2009). These studies are often relating to intense human experiences such as love, anger, betrayal, and other emotions (Merriam, 2009). Phenomenology explores the essence of lived experience, how people make meaning, through iterative interviews from the research participants (Bogdan & Biklen, 2007; Creswell, 2012).

Participants

I reached out to twelve teachers who met the interview criteria; however, only nine teachers agreed to be participants in the study. Interviews were conducted until saturation occurred or until no new information was obtained. The snowball sampling was able to end at nine participants since there were reoccurring themes created and no new information was being obtained. The code saturation was reached at the nine interviews, whereby the thematic issues were identified (see Hennink, Kaiser, & Marconi, 2016). The criteria for selecting participants ensured that the individuals were not currently employed with Focus County schools. In order to obtain congruency among the data timeline, participants were selected based on leaving Focus County schools within the last 5 years. Contact information was obtained by the Teacher's Association. Initial contact was made by a password protected Facebook account through a private message in which only participant and I had access.

The qualitative study guidelines for nonprobability purposeful sampling were followed. The data collected in purposeful sampling is focused on a smaller population

and is not used to generalize to a larger population (Merriam, 2009). The information from this study could not be generalized to the population since generalization is not a goal of qualitative research (see Merriam, 2009). Patton (2002) argued that the reason and power of purposeful sampling is needed for information rich cases for an in-depth study.

Snowball sampling was used to expand the search for participants who met the requirements as closely as possible. This strategy involves locating a few key participants who meet the criterion-based list of attributes and those participants can be asked to refer other participants (Merriam, 2009). This method was used to obtain information from a few selected participants about contacts for other teachers who have left Focus County schools. These participants did meet the criteria in order to participate in the study and provided expanded information on the teacher turnover phenomenon in Focus County schools.

The first step in selecting participants through purposeful sampling was to list the criteria needed in order to qualify a person to participate in the study. Participants who have retired would not be included in the sampling due to the outside influence of career length. Since retirees are not included in the teacher turnover data, they were not included in the participant pool for this study. In criterion-based selection, a list of attributes is essential to the study in order to match participants to the list (Merriam, 2009). This list guides the selection process and will help determine if a person is qualified and able to participate in the study (Merriam, 2009). The inclusion criteria were participants who were full time, state certified teachers in the Focus County school

district and were no longer working for the district. The participants were not to be retired and needed to be considered highly-qualified, meaning that at that time they held a valid teaching license and were able to be employed as a teacher with the license they currently possessed. All participants had obtained a teaching job in another location after leaving Focus County schools that then verified that they currently held a teaching license. There were attempts to interview teachers from many different schools and grade levels within the county. To ensure data were correlated with current research trends, there was a limit set for participants to have left Focus County within the last 5 years.

The purposeful sampling was guided by personal communications with a local teachers' association at Focus County schools in order to obtain names of teachers who have left Focus County schools. Through those teachers, a snowball, chain, or network sampling procedure (see Merriam, 2009) was used to identify potential research participants. The procedures used to gain access to the participants included the use of social media. Teachers who met the inclusion criteria listed above were contacted via Facebook online through a password protected Facebook page. The introduction was communicated through private messaging so that the correspondences would be private and not on a public Facebook wall. A private message was sent to 12 teachers provided by the teachers' association in the county. This Facebook account was locked with a protective password at all times. The only people to have permission to view these communications were the researcher and participant (Facebook, 2015).

Researcher-Participant Working Relationship

Through private messaging, I developed an initial researcher-participant working relationship. It was then decided what type of communication would occur during the interview process, whether it would be through phone, in person, or chat. I was flexible and used the interview processes that were most convenient to the participant. All future communication needed was conducted in the same way. Allowing convenience to the participant increased the chance of a successful researcher-participant relationship.

Measures for Participant Protection

It is important to protect the privacy and confidentiality of participants in the study (Creswell, 2012). An informed consent form in an attachment through Facebook and/or e-mail was sent to the individuals who had expressed interest in participating in the study. This informed consent did not require any special site or organization permissions due to the need to contact individuals who have withdrawn from the school system already. It also ensured that the interviews would cause minimal risk to all participants (Merriam, 2009).

Once the informed consent was read, signed, and agreed upon the interview process was started (Creswell, 2012). Electronic signatures were accepted. The informed consent included the subject of the project study and information about participation being voluntary and that the participants would have a right to withdraw at any time. The purpose and procedures were clearly communicated as well as the right to ask questions. The amount of time needed to complete the interview was communicated to the participant, as well as a description on how the data or results were used (Creswell,

2012). Information was also provided to the participant about how the data collected will provide benefits to the institution to make improvements (see Creswell, 2012). Protection from harm was achieved by using a letter and number code in data collection and all public communications. All original documentation was saved in folders on a personal computer that is password protected. No one will be given access to these documents except the researcher and individual participants that pertain to that document.

Data Collection

Before any data collection took place, approval from Walden University's IRB was obtained, which included the approval number of 1723312. The data were collected solely from one-on-one interviews. Data included responses to specific prompts relating to teacher turnover. These prompts were aligned and developed from the research literature in the topic area in order to find common factors relating to teacher turnover. Collecting data using interviews was appropriate for narrative inquiry due to the nature of making sense of experiences from teachers who have previously taught in Focus County schools with first person accounts of those experiences (Merriam, 2009).

The interview protocol (see Appendix B) consisted of many components such as providing preliminary information, an introduction to the study, and then the actual questions. Once the informed consent was obtained, participants were involved in a semistructured interview that was guided by a set of open-ended questions to ask the participants and possible scripted neutral probes (Lodico, Spalding, & Voetgle, 2010). Probes are follow-up interview questions that are asked when more clarification is needed (Lodico et al., 2010). These open-ended questions provided the interviewee with a basis

for sharing the narrative or stories. The open-ended questions were based on the factors identified in previous research for why teachers have left their teaching position and allowed the responses to be focused, yet narrative. The purpose of the study was explained to the participant along with a reminder that the individual's identity will be kept confidential throughout the study and that the participant has a right to withdraw from the study at any time without repercussions.

The interview protocol was structured in alignment with Creswell's (2012) interview guidelines. Turner (2010) presented interview protocol development, which was a resource utilized in creating the interview questions. A standardized open-ended interview was the best approach since these interviews asked identical questions, but were worded so that the answers are open-ended (Turner, 2010). The standardized open-ended interview was strategically structured; however, it allowed for open-endedness so that the participants could contribute as much detailed information as they would prefer which would allow for a narrative conception of teacher knowledge and experiences. Using an open-ended interview allowed participants to fully express their viewpoints and experiences (Creswell, 2012). These interview questions were created in alignment with the study's research questions, which focused on the factors for why teachers have left their teaching profession in Focus County schools. Through the use of an open-ended interview, the research questions were able to be answered providing many details and descriptions about the experiences the participant had in Focus County schools.

Access to participants was provided by the community Education Association.

The Education Association provided names of teachers who have left the county. Using

those names, it was determined if they have a Facebook account and a private message was sent to them asking if they would like to participate. They were then asked for a working e-mail address so that the informed consent could be sent and signed with an electronic signature. Through interviews with these teachers, a snowball sampling was able to occur where other colleagues of the participants could be suggested. Additional participants were notified using the same process. These interviews were conducted by video media such as skype or Facebook private messenger. All 9 participants had left the area and were more apt to accept an interview if it was convenient to them, which is the reason for video media. These interviews were video recorded, with the participants' permission, due to the choice of communication by the participant. A phone interview was also an option if that was convenient to the participant as well. If a phone interview were to take place it would be audio recorded and transcribed. However, none of the participants chose a phone interview.

The reflective thinking process is one of the basic skills used to be successful in cases of complicated or unpredictable circumstances (Akkoyunlu, Telli, Cetin, & Daghan, 2016). Due to the unpredictable circumstances of the interviews, a reflective journal was utilized where I wrote my ideas, connections, and thoughts I had during each interview. I wrote some differences and comparisons of factors that I witnessed throughout the interview process that could possibly enhance the findings of my study. I also made note of specific times when the participant's tone of voice changed and certain expressions that occurred on their faces that a recording would not necessarily show.

Out of the nine interviews, five of them were over the phone, two of them were through Facebook messenger, and two of them were through skype. All of the participants were responsive to the questions being answered but there were two participants that were hesitant to expand on some initial responses due to being worried about negative outcomes from the administrative board in Focus County schools.

Therefore, I felt as though I could have been provided with more insight to more specific details about situations if the participants felt more comfortable with sharing. At the conclusion of the interview, a summary of the interview was sent to each participant. All participants agreed with the summary and did not want to change any accounts given during the interviews. One participant did again ensure confidentiality of his statements due to the rank of his position previously in Focus County schools but felt comfortable after my assurance and explanation of participant protection put into place during all aspects of my study.

A hierarchical system was used in order to track and organize data. Items were electronically organized in folders and subfolders. This file organization allowed for similar items to be stored together. These data files were saved under a locked password under my documents on my computer. By saving these files under my documents, I was able to search by key words or categories.

Role of the Researcher

My past roles include being a second and third grade teacher at one of the elementary schools in the Focus County school district. During this time, I did not participate in any leadership roles or administrative tasks, such as being a Principal of a

school or a member of the school board. Currently I am a reading specialist at a Middle School in Focus County, which is a coaching position, not an evaluative position. The roles of the researcher did not affect the collection of data. If anything, the roles of the researcher allowed for the researcher to better align interview questions to the research questions due to working in the same region. Also, the community is familiar to the researcher which can lead to a better understanding of the interview responses and allowed for the close evaluation of the descriptive data provided by the interview process.

Data Analysis

The data collected during this study followed the analysis method of narrative coding (Patterson, 2008; Saldana, 2013). Chase (2005) emphasized that narratives go beyond just a chronological expression of experiences. He further stated that narratives also include expressed emotions, thoughts, and interpretations. Hence, narrative provides the ability to capture and describe the participants' holistic account of their grappling with leaving the school district as well as all that went into the decision to leave.

The specific data analysis used in this study was the 6-part Labovian model (Patterson, 2008; Saldana, 2013). The six-element structure is

- Abstract
- Orientation
- Complicating Action
- Evaluation
- Result
- Coda

Classifying the text in one of these elements provided the opportunity to offer a plausible, holistic account for the participants' decisions to ultimately leave the school district. Sutherland, Breen, and Lewis (2013) stated that attention is not only given to the participants' words being used in the interview, but to how people have made sense of their decisions including the larger, socio-cultural dynamics and how such events in the community and the workplace linked with and informed their decisions.

To create these narratives, I transcribed the interviews. After transcribing the interviews, I conducted member checking to ensure the validity of the transcription and to allow the participants the opportunity to change or add anything. Once the member checks occurred, the data were coded by color for each of the six parts of the Labovian model. After the transcriptions were color coded, each piece of data was organized into a table form matrix to combine the findings of each interview using the six parts of the Labovian model. These findings were organized in the matrix and common themes were identified.

The interviews were either audio or video recorded and then I transcribed the data after the interview process. All aspects of the video were noted in my reflection journal but only responses to the interview were transcribed. Once the transcribing of the interviews was completed, they were saved in a secure password protected computer file. The transcribed data provided from the interviews were documented and collected using both an electronic and hard copy cataloging. Hard copy files were needed in order to code the data into themes (Turner, 2010). Themes are consistent phrases or ideas that were common among research participants (Creswell, 2012). These themes were then

identified through color coding. The hard copies that were needed were locked in a file cabinet with access provided only to the researcher. All files were assigned a code and number for the purpose of confidentiality.

The data analysis process began with reading the first interview transcript including all responses, emotions, and notes taken during the interview. The process of making notations next to data that were relevant to the research question was also a part of coding (Merriam, 2009). Notes written in the margins were read and analyzed with the reading of the first transcript and all following. In moving to the next set of data, it was all read in the same way as the first transcript and it was checked for those same common groupings or factors as previously noted (Merriam, 2009). Coding was conducted manually (without the use of computer software) since it was a small scale study and manageable to the researcher (Merriam, 2009).

The 6-part Labovian model was conducted by use of color highlighters. Through an iterative process, the narrative responses were explored and built into each part of the Labovian model, providing a more holistic and deeper understanding of the teachers' decisions to leave the county school district (Saldana, 2013). By using the narratives format to present findings, I was able to access layers of information that provided a more in-depth understanding of the experiences that led up to the teacher's decision to leave Focus County Schools. Analyzed transcripts were saved in separate digital folders on a password protected personal computer based on thematic categories from the interview transcripts. My previous experiences, current experiences, and data collection experiences did not provide any bias during this study.

Credibility and Trustworthiness

To ensure that internal validity or credibility was obtained, member checks were used with all participants. Member checking can also be called respondent validation and it solicits feedback on the research findings from the research participants to confirm they have been accurately represented (Merriam, 2009). Each interview transcript and summaries were provided to the participant to ensure that each interview was transcribed effectively before any data were coded. These transcripts were sent as an electronic attachment with a letter that stated to make contact with the researcher if any revisions needed to be made or if any discrepancies had been identified. The e-mail also requested that the participants respond to the summary of the interview and determine if information needed to be added, removed, or revised. However, all nine participants responded that all transcripts and summaries were accurate and no changes needed to be made.

Further, during the interviews and data analysis procedures, I maintained a reflective journal. The reflective journal provided a more personal account of the interview (Bogdan & Biklen, 2007). The emphasis of the reflective journals was on speculation, feelings, problems, and ideas in order to clarify misunderstandings or mistakes during the interview process (Bogdan & Biklen, 2007).

Discrepant Cases

Discrepant cases are those instances where new findings are beyond what the current discoveries illustrate (Erickson, 1986; Merriam, 2009). Hence, discrepant cases provide the opportunity to gain a deeper and broader understanding of the phenomenon

through increasing a more holistic picture (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Further, raw data do not simply exist as each research participant's experiences, behaviors, beliefs, and values inform the data (Freeman, deMarrais, Preissle, Roulston, & St. Pierre, 2007). Lincoln and Guba (1985) argued that negative case analysis was a, "...process of revising hypothesis with hindsight" (p. 309). This means that the data collected through such means as interviews, observations, interactions, etc, are subject to the paradigms of those participants as well as of the researcher's (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). I maintained procedures to manage discrepant cases that would contradict or disconfirm the hypothesis. No discrepant cases were found.

Data Analysis Results

The purpose for this narrative inquiry study was to explore the relevant factors that affected the teacher turnover in Focus County Schools. I explored the exits of nine teachers who have previously been highly qualified teachers in Focus County Schools. These teachers have voluntarily left the county within the last five years and done so at their own free will and were not asked to leave. Teaching requires various job skills and performance-based objectives that are constantly monitored and critiqued. While individual teachers struggle with various facets of the profession, I performed one-on-one semistructured interviews to better understand the complexity of their job and what factors contributed to the final decision to leave Focus County schools.

Each element of the Labovian model was analyzed to find common themes.

These themes emerged by identifying common factors for why the participants had left Focus County schools. The themes that were identified related to the research question,

what are the contributing factors leading to teacher attrition within the rural Focus County schools? The common themes and/or factors that emerged were as follows: (a) need for administrative support, (b) mentoring, (c) teacher preparation, (d) salary.

The interviews furnished in-depth narrative stories that provided insight to the reasons for leaving. I had the unique opportunity to gain insight on the scope of the participant's educational journey before, during, and after teaching at Focus County school system. Section 4 will include applications to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action, recommendation of further research, reflections, and study conclusions.

Presentation of Findings

The data collection used semistructured interviews to gain in-depth understanding of the reasons for why the participants left Focus County. These interviews included guiding questions for the participants; however, they were open-ended for the ability to have the participants give narrative stories relating to the experiences they had at Focus County schools. These experiences then gave valuable insight as to which factors contributed to their decision to leave the County.

I conducted the interviews in a location of the participant's choice. The length of the interviews varied according to the different experiences of every individual and the length of their stories. Most of the interviews took approximately one hour and some exceeded an hour, based on the willingness to share narrative stories from each participant. After each interview was conducted, I immediately transcribed the interview and sent the transcription to the participant via e-mail asking each participant to member

check the transcription for validity and accuracy. I also sent a summary at the conclusion of the interview. Once all the interviews were transcribed, I then manually coded the data using the 6-part Labovian model (Patterson, 2008; Saldana, 2013).

I was able to organize my coding through highlighting color on the digital transcription. Once all interviews were color coded, I then cut and pasted the 6 different parts of the Labovian model into a matrix. This matrix was organized by participant, however the participants were identified as P1, P2, P3, etc. to protect identities. The transcriptions created a narrative for each participant that guided the process of finding recoccuring themes.

The sample of this study consisted of three males and six females. Eight of the participants were classroom teachers and one participant was a school board administrator. The grade levels represented, ranged from 1st grade to high school level. The participants taught at various schools in the Focus County School District and represented situations that took place at four different schools. All participants interviewed left Focus County schools 2-3 years before the interviews for this study took place. Through these interviews, common themes emerged for reasons why teachers left Focus County schools: desire for administrative support, mentoring, teacher preparation, and salary.

Participant Narratives

The interview of Participant 1 provided valuable insight with her experience as a teacher in Focus County Schools. The mother of Participant 1 is a teacher and that had a huge impact on her decision to become a teacher. She went to her mentor often for

support and reached out to administration as well. However, she did not receive the quality support she was hoping for from administration. Her mentor did help her as much as they possibly could. Her schedule was changed all the time due to state testing and she often felt as though she was unappreciated and replaceable.

Partcipant 2 had a positive experience in high school during an early childhood education class teaching preschool in an elementary school in the community. From that experience she was hooked on teaching and dedicated her career studies to the education field. She expressed feelings of constant changes in policies and educational programs under the directive of the central administration staff. She feels as though second and third year teachers slip through the crack and are forgotten after the initial new teacher orientation. The main reason for leaving was the feeling of being undervalued and not being trusted to make educated decisions for her students. Due to all the changes being made she felt like she was always recreating new tools and lessons which caused a lot of stress and time constraints.

Both parents of Participant 3 were teachers and influenced her decision to become a teacher. Despite going to a teacher focused college, she was not prepared for the realities of her first teaching job in Focus County schools and felt lost in the implementation of the state standards. She felt as though her teaching was focused on the state testing and she had no choice in being creative with activities to meet her students' needs. The number one reason for why she left Focus County schools was salary. She is now being paid \$15,000 more a year working 20 miles away from Focus County. She shared that the demand for high test scores was stressful and unreasonable. She

constantly spent her afterschool unpaid hours completing data paperwork. If these situations were different she would have loved to stay teaching in Focus County schools until retirement

The third grade teacher of Participant 4 was her favorite teacher and she wanted to be just like her teacher when she grew up. Heading into her first year of teaching she felt as though she was not prepared to manage all aspects of a classroom. When she had questions she turned to a teacher in her grade level for advice. She felt as though she could not go to her assigned mentor because she did not think that her mentor wanted to take the time to mentor her. Her mentor never visited her classroom or asked her how she was doing. During her 4 years of teaching in Focus County schools she had three different principals. It was hard to start a new relationship with each one and learn their individual expectations. Her main reason for leaving was pay and she felt as though the additional stresses in Focus County schools were not worth the salary she was receiving.

Participant 5 had made many advancements in his career in Focus County schools. He has had the opportunity to present to aspiring teachers many times but always had to adhere to the outline given to him by his supervisor. He observed that the expectations of the new teacher mentors in Focus County schools were not clear and no accountability checks were put into place. He was involved with collecting and analyzing the information given from exit interviews of teachers who have left and the number one reason witnessed for teachers leaving is low teacher salary, with moving for family next. He moved to be closer to his family and to move away from the politics and

stress of Focus County schools. He is now back teaching in the classroom and enjoys teaching being his only focus.

Participant 6 has always dreamed of being a teacher since she was a child. She remembers her first year of teaching as being energized and excited to meet her new students. She often became frustrated with all the new initiatives that would be implemented during each year. When comparing her new school to Focus County schools she feels as though school community is missing from Focus County schools, along with effective leaders, competitive salary, parent support, and workshops modeled for literacy.

Participant 7 did not have a teaching license or any experience. However, he describes his defining moment when he put on a suit and tie and went to the school board office and asked for five minutes of time with the human resource director. He was hired through this exchange and felt unprepared due to no previous training or education. In his experience, lack of administrative support is the main reason for why teachers leave and low teacher salary. If he was given an increase in salary, he would have stayed in Focus County schools.

Working with students during college is what prompted participant 8 to become a teacher. However, her first year of teaching was very difficult and she felt as though she did not have support from her mentor or her building administration. She relied on the reading coach to help her most of the time. She feels like the lack of support wears teachers down and makes them feel as though they are not appreciated. She mentioned the 2-week long new teacher academy Focus County schools provides for new teachers

and how it could have been better utilized by giving teachers training in instructional strategies and expectations. If she would have been given more support and an increase in salary she most likely would have stayed teaching in Focus County schools.

Participant 9 realized he wanted to become a teacher when he was in high school helping tutor middle school students. He learned that helping others gave him much satisfaction and purpose. He had a great support system his first year of teaching with Focus County schools from his grade level team. However, he did not feel as though administration was supportive his first year. During his second year of teaching he was informed by his principal that his contract would not be renewed even though the proper support and procedures were not put into place beforehand. The principal was removed from the school and he was given a renewed contract but did not accept it. He wanted to leave and go to somewhere that had more positive outlooks, higher pay, and better benefits.

Theme 1: Desire for Administrative Support

Thibodeaux, Labat, Lee, and Labat (2015) found evidence that administrative leadership styles and behaviors have an impact on teachers' intent to remain in the teaching profession. The findings indicated that principal leadership plays a critical role in the retention of teachers (Thibedeaux et al., 2015). The findings also suggested that administrators should be aware of how their leadership style and behaviors impact the teachers that they lead (Thibedeaux et al., 2015). The qualitative data collected from nine participants shows that nine out of nine participants feel as though lack of administrative support contributed to the complications of their teaching career in Focus County

Schools. Participant 1 felt as though she were treated as if she were not valued by district level administration on many occasions and stated, "I wish I had more help and support from administration outside the school. I felt like I was treated replaceable and unappreciated." There were also mutual feelings demonstrated from participant 5 who did not feel as though building level principals are "equipped with strategies to help teachers to engage students that then causes a discord in the scaffolding process." While participant 5 shared this information, I noted in my reflection journal that he seemed very passionate about the need to support building level principals from the district administration level. This is also the point in the interview where I noted that he seemed a little nervous about giving too much information by the movement of his body and eyes.

Participant 6 revealed, "Principals who are better communicators, are more effective problem solvers, and are more consistent with student behaviors have a higher ability to build a positive rapport with their staff and create a collaborative team." However, Participant 6 felt as though the positive rapport was not established at her school and micromanaged teachers rather than creating a positive learning environment for all students. All other participants also shared within their narratives that administrative support was not evident or not as efficient as they thought it should be. Participant 6, who used to be in a supervisor position at the district level, also shared that he/she believed that more professional development for the administrators would be important, as well as the district level administrators checking in more with the principals to make sure that all principals are provided with feedback to improve their practices just

as teachers do. Principals are often given evaluations but they are mainly from one primary data source or are reviewed at the end of the school year when the relevance is not as strong (Assistant Superintendent, personal communication, September 29, 2016).

There was a situation where Participant 2 had actual meetings with the superintendent of Focus County Schools and was assured that the concerns would be addressed and taken care of. That participant did not see any results from these meetings and decided that they no longer wanted to work under the supervision of the district administrators. Whereas, the participant did have a good working relationship with the building principal. It was shared that the principal had all the qualities of an effective leader but was not properly supported at the district level and things started to "fall through the cracks."

Participant 6 listed lack of administrative support as the significant factor for why teachers leave Focus County. It was evident that Participant 6 thought new teachers especially, do not receive the quality of administrative support that they need in the emergent years of teaching. The last year of teaching, Participant 4 did not talk to the principal at all the whole year and felt as though the principal did not anyone to bother her. The participants also shared that they personally would have benefited from additional administrative support in the area of classroom management. They did not feel as though classroom management was as important to the administrators as curriculum design was. If any support was given it was in the alignment of the curriculum to the

There was a lack of consistency in the schools because initiatives were not supported by a strong and confident leader. This lead to frustration in teachers at all experienced levels. A study conducted by Mohamadi, Asadzadeh, Ahadi, and Jomehri (2011) indicated that mastery experience, vicarious experience, and verbal persuasion are effective factors that strengthen and increase teachers' self-efficacy beliefs. Thus, if teachers are frustrated and do not have these positive experiences their self-efficacy will decline. When people do not feel supported in their profession their desire to stay in the profession is weakened.

It was clearly identified that lack of administrative support was the main reason for teacher turnover in Focus County schools by Participant 7. He felt as though school administration had such an extensive workload provided by the district level, that they do not have a lot of opportunity to support teachers. The narrative story provided by Participant 7 suggested that the lack of support from administrators wears teachers down and causes them to leave the county. Participant 8 also offered the reason for why teachers leave the county as being primarily from lack of administrative support.

Participant 8 stated that during the first few years of teaching she "had very little relationship with administrators and when [she] did get to talk to administration, the principal did not have any professional advice to give". When specifically asking about a classroom management issue, the principal responded that with little experience dealing with six year olds it was not easy to support the teacher. Participant 3 felt as though the administrators dictated too much and they "felt like they had no choice in flexibility on

activities." The participant was forced to teach to a test where everything was multiple choice and he was thoroughly disappointed he was not creating true learners.

The experiences shared from the participants shows that there were many instances where teachers felt as though they needed more support from building administration and school board office administration. Some participants even viewed the desire for administrative support as one of the main reasons why teachers decide to leave. Though each situation is unique, all participants displayed a desire for more administrative support.

Theme 2: Need for Formal Mentoring Program

Research shows that participation in mentoring programs not only provides an increase in job satisfaction, but is a necessity to combat the inexperience that exists within the teacher workforce (Callahan, 2016). Despite the precedence for a strong teacher mentoring system in the teacher workforce, the teachers of Focus County did not feel as though the mentoring system was a strong tool that teachers were able to utilize to deter frustration. Out of 9 participants, 7 of them listed the mentoring program as part of the complicating action that affected their decision to leave.

Participant 4 narrated that "I did not receive any support from my mentor my first year. I don't think she wanted to be my mentor and she showed that." She added that she never one went into her classroom to ask how she was doing. Participant 3 shared the feeling that new teachers were not provided a strong mentoring program in Focus County schools based on personal experiences and experiences shared by other new teachers.

A high percentage of teachers who leave the profession have felt under-prepared, overwhelmed, and under-supported, which then produces the frustration that inevitably leads to premature burn out (Callahan, 2016). Effective mentoring programs can reduce these factors, thus having a better chance of teacher retention as a result (Kang, 2011). Participants 4, 5, 8, and 9 demonstrated frustrations with the mentoring program that was in place at their teaching assignment. When applied to teaching, teacher efficacy is the teacher's assessment of their own capability to organize and execute teaching and learning processes (Zakeri, Rahmany, & Labone, 2016). When following the guidelines provided by Bandura, teachers' beliefs will vary about their capabilities to exercise control over their own level of functioning and over events based on their experiences (1977; 1997). If teachers do not feel as though they have had positive experiences in Focus County Schools and have not been provided with mentoring practices they will demonstrate low self-efficacy and not perform as they would if they had had positive experiences. An example of this is shared when Participant 4 felt as though little support was received from the assigned mentor especially during the first year of teaching and that the mentor "never once came into my room and asked me how I was doing." The teacher that was assigned to be the participant's mentor did not want to be one and made that very clear from the beginning.

Participate 8 also felt a lack of support from their assigned mentor teacher and was left to figure things out on their own. She also concluded that mentors may not take the role seriously enough because there is not any monetary compensation for mentoring new teachers. There were also minimal expectations at the building level as to what

criteria each mentor was to follow. It was shared by Participant 9 that "administration should be aware of who they are assigning as mentors and make sure they are choosing people who want to be a mentor and who are strong in the area that they teach." Callahan (2016) believes that teacher-mentoring programs must provide clear and concise goals for mentors to impart basic information and solicit feedback from the new teachers. The aspect of providing clear and concise goals to mentors has not been evident in any narrative stories during the interviews.

Participant 7 also felt as though the mentoring program in the county was weak and suggested that mentors be able to observe teachers during the instructional process in order to be able to provide feedback. This component is actually part of the mentoring program adopted by Focus County schools however, it is rarely utilized for a variety of reasons (New Teacher Coordinator, personal communication, June 2, 2014). The data implies that the mentoring system is weak at the building level and also at the implementation stage of the district level.

Theme 3: Need for a Focused Teacher Preparation Program

Teacher preparation programs are an important aspect of preparing new teachers for the workplace. The more prepared the educator is, the better chance of a successful outcome. Despite the significance of strong teacher preparation programs, many teachers who were interviewed do not feel as though the teacher preparation program they attended during undergraduate college provided adequate support for their first years of teaching. Adequate support is important considering there are significant gains to experience during the first few years of a teacher's career (Goldhaber, Cowan, Hayes, &

Theobald, 2016). Participant 5 also demonstrated the same frustrations with teacher preparation programs and stated that, "I was not prepared for the reality of the practical application of pedagogy." Participants also wanted more field work and varied experiences with observing lessons, teaching lessons, and having lessons modeled for them.

Six out of nine participants stated that weak teacher preparation programs were a complicating action for them during their years of teaching at Focus County Schools. Participant 3 shared that the teacher preparation program they were involved with "did not prepare (them) at all for what being a real teacher was." Participant 3 also felt as though they were not taught about the rigor of state standards and the importance placed on standardized testing. Many of the new teachers that were hired at the same time discussed during the evaluations of the new teacher academy, that much of the academy focused on theoretical frameworks of education as previously learned in college. It was suggested by Participant 3 that the new teacher academy be more directly focused on needs at the local level such as the level of poverty in Focus County schools or instructional alignment with the state standards. Participant 4 "felt like they were not prepared on how to manage a class and that student teaching does not really show you what goes into working in a school."

Participant 6 wished that they had more help with classroom management and training in that area. Likewise, Participant 7 felt completely unprepared since they had no previous educational training or education in teaching. Participant 7 was hired without a teaching degree and worked on it during their first years as an educator. Participant 2 felt

like there were so many changes with adopted programs that new teachers were never able to master the teaching of the programs and the quality of the training diminished as a new program was adopted. Good quality teachers, with up-to-date knowledge and skills, are the foundation of any system of formal education (Evagorou, Dillon, Viiri, & Albe, 2015).

Actual teaching experience for pre-service teachers can play a pivotal role in whether or not a teacher will be successful in their career (Hobson, Harris, Buckner-Manley, & Smith, 2012). Obtaining teachers who have been through preparation programs is an influential aspect considering the substantial teacher turnover rates in the past five years. The participants interviewed expressed the need for advanced teacher preparation programs and have communicated that they could be better prepared for their initial years of teaching. Therefore, Focus County schools could possibly benefit from providing additional training in the weak preparation areas of lesson planning and instruction alignment as identified by some participants during the interviews.

Theme 4: Need for Competitive Salary

Evidence has been shown that higher salaries are associated with higher teacher retention rates (Feng, 2014). However, the participants have shared in interviews that they made below the average salary amount in the state and nationwide. Along with salary being a complicating action, 7 out of 9 participants feel as though an increase in salary would be a sufficient resolution to the high teacher turnover rate in Focus County Schools. Participant 3 explained that "the number one cause of leaving is money. I am paid \$15,000 more (yearly) only 20 miles away from the school I taught at." If

Participant 3 were to earn a salary from Focus County schools, she would be eligible for reduced lunch due to the low pay scale. Participant 4 also shared the same monetary figures because she too left Focus County schools to work in a district 20 miles away. They also heard many other teachers talk about the disproportionate ratio of how much the school board administrators are paid in comparison to the teacher salary scale. The superintendent of Focus County schools earns a pay raise each year however, teachers were frozen at a salary scale without any step raised for six years.

Participant 6 asserted that teachers are given a negative connotation to the relationship of salary to appreciation because "teachers are not given step raises each year like most other counties in the region provides." The pay scale has remained stagnant for over five years and teachers who have provided five years' worth of experience make the same amount of pay as a new first year teacher (Teacher, personal communication, November 17, 2016). Due to a low pay scale with few raises, Participant 2 felt undervalued and wanted to feel appreciated and respected for the amount of education that goes into obtaining a teaching degree. It was also suggested by Participant 3 that teachers should be provided with reimbursement for additional courses in order to advance their knowledge and further career goals. Many teachers have shared with Participant 3 that they cannot pay their undergraduate student loans on the salary provided by Focus County Schools and most definitely could not afford additional education courses.

All participants interviewed provided valuable insight to the salary factor in Focus County schools. Nine out of nine participants related the salary of Focus County schools

as one of the reasons for why teachers leave. Some participants shared insight provided through dialogue with other colleagues and their personal conclusions. A few even shared that the salary was the ultimate factor for why they personally left the county. While many participants think that salary is the ultimate factor that caused teachers to leave, a few participants also rank salary high but think that salary is not necessarily the ultimate factor. Participant 8 listed "salary as the second biggest factor for leaving" following desire for administrative support as the first factor (2016). My reflective journal notes also noted that when Participant 8 discussed her salary in Focus County schools her voice level raised and she became more physically stiffened. Her physical reactions showed her ill feelings towards the pay in Focus County schools.

Summary

The evidence provided shows that there may be a strong correlation between teacher turnover and the factors of a desire for administrative support, a need for a formal mentoring program, a need for a focused teacher preparation program, and a competitive salary. The research questions that were aligned to this study inquires about why teachers decided to leave Focus County schools. The third research question then examines which factors were consistent throughout the data.

Research Question #1

The first research question was as follows: What are the contributing factors leading to teacher attrition within the rural Focus County schools? This research question was answered during the interviews of all nine participants. Each participant provided insight as to what factors caused them to leave and that they could possibly have been the

same for others. These contributing factors emerged as the themes found during data collection and analysis which are: administrative support, mentoring, teacher preparation, and salary.

The feeling of needing more administrative support was stressed during narratives with all participants. Participant 9 orated that, "At (Focus) County schools I always felt on edge when school board office administration would visit the building. They seemed to focus on negatives and not praise what was working." Participant 4 "did not talk with the principal at all because (they) didn't feel as though she wanted anyone to come to her." From an administrative standpoint, Participant 5 shared that "I will say that I don't think our principals are equipped with strategies to help teachers to engage students which cause a discord."

Mentoring is an important aspect of obtaining and growing highly qualified teachers (Mullen, 2011). An effective mentoring system could support teachers with the many quandaries that beginning teachers face. When discussing the mentoring system in place at Focus County schools, seven of the nine participants listed the mentoring program as part of the complicating action when narrating why they chose to leave. Participant 4 told that "I did not receive any support from my mentor my first year." Participant 4 followed up by explaining that "I don't think she wanted to be a mentor and she showed that. She never once came to my room and asked me how I was doing." Since this was occurring it could also be a possibility that there was a lack of accountability for mentors to be sure they were doing the job that was assigned. Participant 5 showed frustration with this by sharing "from what I observed, the

expectations weren't very high of what the mentors were supposed to do. I often wondered where the accountability was for them, but I stayed in my lane."

The contributing factor of teacher preparation was also a reoccurring theme during the interviews. Seven participants identified a lack of teacher preparation as one of the contributing factors for why they think teachers leave or why they have left. Participant 9 narrated that the end of their teaching career with Focus County "was really devastating because I felt like I was making strides toward being the effective teacher I envisioned when graduating college." Although some participants felt as though they were prepared they were not adequately prepared for the realism of the many facets involved with teaching such as the paper work, state mandates, and testing. Participant 3 felt as though the teacher preparation program provided in college was helpful but not the preparation given at the building level. Participant 3 shared that "my teacher preparation program did not prepare me at all for what being a real teacher was. We were not taught about standards and the stress on testing." With the idea that teacher preparation programs may not be as efficient as needed it would benefit Focus County to identify these weaknesses and provide directed professional development, supporting administration teams, and a strong mentoring program.

While the themed contributing factors were concurrent throughout the interviews, there were also a few that were discussed briefly on an individual basis such as: family situations and career advancement. Participant 5 addressed the need to move closer to his children and be near immediate family members. He also shared that he now has a plan of starting a doctorate degree now that there was less responsibility in a different

educational role. Participant 5 was in a supervisory role in Focus County schools and decided to obtain a job as a classroom teacher. He will receive monetary support from his new workplace whereas Focus County will only reimburse two courses every five years.

Research Ouestion #2

The second research question was: How would teachers of Focus County schools describe their decision to leave the school district? All 9 participants gave an account for why they decided to leave Focus County Schools. These accounts answered the research question regarding how teachers of Focus County school would describe their decision to leave the school district. These decisions were identified in the complication action section of the 6-part Labovian model used to organize the data that then brought to surface the emerging themes. The most common factor was desire for administrative support, followed by the need for competitive salary.

Participant 8 related teacher turnover in Focus County to salary. "When teachers can leave and go to a neighboring county and make a significant amount more and have better benefits, they are going to leave." Participant 8 also stated that "appreciation for the work that they did might have influenced them to stay, but the difference is salary, benefits, and reimbursement for college courses were my biggest reasons for leaving." Participant 9 also stated that in order for them to come back to work for Focus County "there would have to be a significant increase in salary and benefits, as well as a willingness to pay more towards furthering education."

Participant 3 shared that the only exposure of administrative support he received were non-negotiable directives that left him feeling like there is no choice in how to teach the content and no flexibility on activities. Without being able to have a stake in his own instruction Participant 3 had great difficulty experiencing self-efficacy in his teaching profession. He reflected that "I had dreams of teaching my kids fun, hands on lessons but my first years I was forced to learn how to teach to a test. Everything was multiple choice and I was thoroughly disappointed I wasn't creating true learners." This dictation came from the administrative level in the building and was monitored very closely. Instead of feeling supported, Participant 3 felt like the teachers were being managed with no choice within the classroom. Another viewpoint on administrative support was provided by Participant 7 and shared that "administration has such an extensive workload and in turn does not provide a lot of opportunity to support teachers." Participant 7 felt like the administrative team would have been able to provide support if they were not having so many directives from the school board administration.

Research Question #3

In regard to the research question three: What were the consistent factors among participants for why they decided to leave Focus County Schools, 9 participants identified the lack of administrative support as one of the ultimate factors for why teachers leave Focus County schools and all 9 participants also identified the need for a competitive salary as a significant factor as well. All nine participants narrated that the need for more administrative support was one prime factor for why teachers leave Focus County schools. Participant 1 believes that administration in Focus County has a bad

reputation and just cares about themselves and will allow for other teachers to look ineffective in order to make themselves look better. This is what prompted Participant 1 to apply out of the county and obtain a job within the same state but in a different county. Participant 5 also provided insight to the research question relating to the consistent factor that caused teachers to leave. Participant 5 said that "the biggest reason people leave is money" (2016). This statement from Participant 5 was based on information provided by exit interviews they had conducted as a school board administrator of teachers who have decided to leave Focus County schools.

In addition to the need for stronger administrative support, teachers also identified the need for a competitive salary as a prime factor for why teachers leave. Participant 7 agrees and shared that "pay and benefits have the most impact in this new education world of eliminating teacher tenure. Unfortunately, most teachers are starting to feel the risk is not worth the monetary reward" (2016). The viewpoint shared by Participant 7 reinfornces Bandura's Social Cognitive theory, by thinking that if teachers do not feel that their actions will produce positive results, then they tend to discontinue their efforts (Bandura, 1999). Participant 6 also agreed with the description of Participant 5 and acknowledged that salary is a considerable factor for why teachers have left especially since teachers can go to the next county over and earn a significant amount of money more than in Focus County. Participant 9 provided further evidence that "the deciding factor for me leaving was pay" (2016).

Summary

In conclusion, the data collected followed a valid and credible protocol which was used to organize the findings for this study. The findings will increase knowledge about factors that prompt teachers to leave and areas that could be improved to retain teachers. These firsthand data are imperative to provide insight on the local teacher turnover problem in Focus County schools. The findings were then used to create the policy paper (see Appendix A) addressing teacher turnover in Focus County schools.

Section 3: The Project

Introduction

In order to attempt to create social change in Focus County school systems, a recommendation paper will be presented to the school board to present major findings from the literature on teacher turnover and the findings of my research. The 4 main themes that emerged from the findings were desire for administrative support, improved mentoring programs, teacher preparation programs, and competitive salary. Teacher interviews led to my findings of these four themes as main factors for why they left Focus County schools. The main factors identified can then answer the guiding research question: What were the consistent factors among participants for why they decided to leave Focus County schools?

The mission of Focus County schools is to provide a safe, engaging, student-centered environment where all learners are challenged, encouraged, and supported to maximize growth and be prepared for further education, citizenship, and work (District Website, 2017). Since the mission is focused on student achievement, the policy recommendation paper will focus on student achievement as being the desired result. The teacher turnover percentage could be reduced by evaluating the programs identified in the interviews as needing improvement. Some programs identified in the interviews were the teacher preparation program and the mentor program. The policy recommendation paper will include suggestions for how to strengthen the impact of the Focus County school's mission statement.

A policy recommendation paper is often referred to as a policy paper or a white paper. The goal of a policy recommendation paper is to identify a problem and design or redesign a plausible solution and/or proposal (Li, 2013). Proposals should be targeted toward the mission of the school being discussed (Lyons & Luginsland, 2014). Therefore, the proposals written in the recommendation paper for this study were a result of the analysis of data collected through interviews with the participants and will be aligned toward the mission of Focus County schools. In the policy recommendation paper, I will supply the findings of the study and provide recommendations on how to mitigate teacher turnover in Focus County schools. The main goals identified in the policy recommendation will be to implement effective teacher preparation programs for beginning teachers, produce effective mentoring programs, and make stakeholders aware of the teacher salary deficit.

Rationale

A policy recommendation paper was chosen based on the results of the data collection and analysis of the data collected from interviews of previously employed teachers of Focus County schools. The themes that surfaced from the data collection were that teachers left the county because of inadequacy in the county teacher preparation program, the current mentoring program, administrative support, and teacher salaries. A policy recommendation paper is a tool used by the public community in the policy-making process (Young & Quinn, 2002). The policy recommendation paper usually contains the following elements: (a) title, (b) table of contents, (c) abstract or executive summary, (d) introduction, (e) problem description, (f) policy options, (g) conclusion and

recommendations, and (h) executive summary (Young & Quinn, 2002). The policy paper that I created includes all elements listed above.

A policy recommendation paper is a reaction to a real world need or problem. The recommendations need to be goal-oriented, provide a course of action, a justification for the action, and a decision made (Young & Quinn, 2002). Due to the research results, a policy recommendation paper is the most significant project genre to follow this study. Teacher turnover is a clear issue in Focus County schools, and a policy paper can shed light on the specific themes that emerged from the collection of research data and the analysis of that data. Recommendations could then be made in the policy paper based on current literature and research findings. In order to make significant changes to the current structures of Focus County schools, a policy paper needs to be used to address concerns and some recommendations for change.

Review of the Literature

I conducted this literature review using the Walden Library and Google Scholar. Databases used included Education Research Complete, ERIC, and Academic Research Complete. Search terms used to reach saturation included varying combinations of the following search terms: *position paper, white paper, writing policy papers, policy paper in education, teacher turnover, induction programs, mentor programs, teacher salary,* and *teacher pay*.

I divided this review of the literature into two sections. The first literature review section was based on the chosen project genre of a policy recommendation paper. Peerreviewed research literature on the topic of policy recommendations papers is limited.

Most articles address the distribution of the policy paper rather than the creation of one. Policy papers can be very difficult to locate because of the various sources in which they can be found, and most of the annotated biographies on public policy are older and date to the late 1970s and 1980s (Johnson, 2013).

The second part of the literature review addresses the content of my project, which is a focus on identified factors for why teachers decided to leave. Therefore, the factors addressed in the recommendation policy paper are a desire for administrative support, weak mentoring programs, weak teacher preparation, and low teacher salary. These factors were prominent in my data collection and are the focus during my recommendation policy paper.

Project Genre

Higher education agencies and other educational systems are commonly the intended audience for policy papers. These papers blend academic and professional skills (Powell, 2012). A mix of academic and professional skills makes a recommendation policy paper an ideal project for my audience, which would be the stakeholders within the neighborhoods of Focus County schools. This would allow me to focus on the academic and research basis for the recommendations to the problem, while presenting the information in a professional way that will be easily readable by my intended audience. When searching for policy paper research, a lot of policy paper examples are available that have been peer reviewed in a variety of topics.

A policy paper is defined as a formal written argument in favor of or opposing a particular set of policies or systems (Johnson, 2013). A mix of academic and

professional skills makes a policy paper an ideal project for my audience because it demonstrates the current literature findings that they may not be aware of. The policy paper includes recommendations to the stakeholders while presenting the information in a professional way that will be easily read and understood by many stakeholders, such as the members of the school board office and the school board administration. Lyons and Luginsland (2014) described a policy paper (white paper) as a synopsis of a research proposal inclusive of the research question to be examined and how the research will help address a need within the targeted agency. The elements included in the paper are (a) introduction, (b) historical contextualization of the specific organization one wishes to reform, (c) the problem or issue that one aims to rectify, (d) recommendations for rectifying the problem in question, (e) justifications for the recommendations and potential obstacles, and (f) conclusion (Li, 2013).

The information provided in a policy paper needs to concisely summarize the objectives of the proposed research while simultaneously providing sufficient detail of the overall strategy and approach of the research (Lyons & Luginsland, 2014). Policy papers are well-reasoned, visually appealing documents that resemble research papers but are actually strategically crafted to gain support for an idea (Powell, 2012). They usually consist of a brief background on the local problem, a brief description of the researcher's data collection and analysis, and the estimate of funding needed if applicable (Lyons & Lunginsland, 2014).

A policy paper (white paper) is a quick way to communicate the relevant background for a proposal, the recommendations, and the estimated cost of implementing

the proposed recommendations (Lyons & Lunginsland, 2014). Young and Quinn (2002) recommended that the writer of the policy paper should become a member of the public policy community whom the writer is addressing. Membership in the public policy community is important when understanding its conventions and is the key to writing a policy paper (Young & Quinn, 2002). I will be able to have a sense of membership in the public as a resident of Focus County for 10 years.

A policy paper focuses primarily on a single problem and is research-based, resulting in a clear solution. White/policy papers should contain meaningful content that teaches the reader something new (Bly, 2010). The overall structure should include identification of the problem, background or history of the problem, a solid case for the solution, and a call to action (Powell, 2012). Chunking of the content with headings, subheadings, and/or chapters should be used to aid in readability (Powell, 2012). The visual appearance of the white paper is important. Powell (2012) suggested that writers use carefully thoughtout imagery, color, and white space to represent the content. There should also be a visually appealing cover page with the author, title, date, and graphical elements (Powell, 2012).

All of these elements of policy papers extracted from the research were taken into consideration with the creation of the recommendation policy paper targeted towards the Focus County school system. Some policy improvement suggestions as well as practical implications of the recent analysis can be extracted from the findings of my research (see Bjorn, Aro, Koponen, Fuchs, & Fuchs, 2016). These implications are presented in a clear and logical manner to gain attention from the stakeholders.

Current Teacher Turnover Research

During the analysis of the data collected in this study four themes emerged as common impacts on teacher turnover. The common themes and/or factors that emerged were as follows: (a) lack of administrative support, (b) mentoring, (c) teacher preparation, (d) salary. The literature review information was collected purposefully to find the most current information available about each of these factors in regards to teacher turnover rates. All articles were peer reviewed and written within the last 5 years. The information will guide the recommendations of the policy paper. Research was conducted in order to provide additional material on the 4 themes that were identified as a result of the data collection that The common themes that were: (a) lack of administrative support, (b) mentoring, (c) teacher preparation, (d) salary.

Need for Administrative Support

In current research it has been identified that teachers' perceptions of their school working conditions influence their decision to leave. Principals may be in the best position to influence school working conditions (Burkhauser, 2017). The National Policy Board for Educational Administration identifies ten standards that define effective educational leadership. The standards include: developing and supporting school curriculum, hiring, supporting and retaining effective teachers, demonstrating a shared commitment to the mission and vision of the school, maintaining a safe and healthy school environment, promoting professional development of teachers, empowering and entrusting teachers to perform, and effectively managing staff resources (2015). Current expectations of principals include shaping school vision, leading instruction, cultivating

teacher leadership, managing people and processes, and ensuring a positive environment (Burkhauser, 2017).

Districts struggling with high teacher turnover might think about assessing teachers' perceptions of their working environments. If school environment ratings are low, districts should rely on the principal as an important aspect in improving the conditions at the school (Burkhauser, 2017). District resources could be used to establish a professional development plan for principals in schools with low school environment ratings and high teacher turnover rates. The professional development sessions may include teaching principals how to communicate effectively with teachers, or helping them to improve their adult leadership skills. It would also be beneficial for districts to recruit principals with a proven track record of improvements in teacher working conditions when hiring at schools that struggle to contain their teacher turnover rate (Burkhauser, 2017).

Teacher Induction Programs

Becoming a teacher is a continuous life-long process that includes critical stages. These critical stages include pre-service preparation, entry into the school system, and involvement in professional development throughout the teacher's entire career (Alhija & Fresko, 2016). When new workers are recruited to an organization, they usually go through a period of induction which helps them to effectively and efficiently cope with the demands of the new job (Baker-Gardner, 2015).

Teacher induction can be defined as a comprehensive, coherent, and sustained professional development process that is organized by the school district to train, support,

and retain new teachers (Franklin & Molina, 2012). Teacher induction programs can provide valuable resources for these critical stages. A researcher has found that more than half the states require new teachers to participate in some form of induction program (Williams & Gillham, 2016).

The process of beginning teacher induction has gained widespread attention in the literature as a means to help teachers in the early years to avoid stress, burnout, heavy workloads, and lack of support (Kearney, 2015). A significant amount of research focuses on novice teachers due to the phenomenon that many beginning teachers feel depressed and discouraged and they choose to abandon the profession, with the most talented beginning teachers among those most likely to leave (Kutsyuruba, Godden, & Tregunna, 2014). There is evidence to suggest that teacher induction programs can curtail teacher attrition by up to 20% (Kearney, 2015). Based on this evidence, induction programs have been implemented to provide the support necessary for new teachers to develop competence (Baker-Gardner, 2015). Without a well-planned induction program, the newly qualified teacher can actually decline in competence, picking up qualities that are not conducive to teacher and student learning (Baker-Gardner, 2015).

Researchers have claimed that effective induction programs are capable of reducing teacher turnover (Franklin & Molina, 2012; Kutsyuruba et al., 2014). Other research has supported teacher induction programs showing data that teachers with five years of practice could become disillusioned, fall into a tiresome routine, and decide to leave the profession unless they get professional support (Eisenschmidt, Oder, & Reiska,

2013). Follow-up studies reveal that about 85% of teacher participants continue to teach in the year following their induction experience (Franklin & Molina, 2012).

Through the development and implementation of an induction program, new teachers in elementary and secondary schools have been able to become established in their new positions (Chan, 2014). Induction is upheld by stage theory which proposes that a teacher's career passes through numerous distinct stages (Baker-Gardner, 2015). Many local level induction programs are developed to orient teachers to the procedures of the school and to continue the process throughout the different stages (Franklin & Molina, 2012).

The development of many induction programs is based on the idea of investment in continuous support and originated from the conceptual framework of Deming's total quality management (TQM; Chan, 2014). Deming's TQM refers to the promotion of educational innovation and highly supports the training and continuous professional development of employees (Chan, 2014). The TQM consists of fourteen points which are (a) create constancy of purpose, (b) adopt the new philosophy, (c) case inspection, require evidence, (d) improve the quality of supplies, (e) continuously improve production, (f) train and educate all employees, (g) supervisors must help people, (h) drive out fear, (i) eliminate boundaries, (j) eliminate the use of slogans, (k) eliminate numerical standards, (l) let people be proud of their work, (m) encourage self-improvement, and (n) commit to ever-improving quality (Chan, 2014). All of these fourteen points are based around the philosophy that all employees need to achieve continuous improvement throughout their career.

While the importance of induction programs has been validated, there are some multiple variations as to what exactly makes an induction program successful. Variations of programs can include different duration, program components, funding sources, operation, target population, intensity, and comprehensiveness (Abu-Alhiha et al., 2016). Some even believe that induction programs lack a theoretical or conceptual foundation that fosters those early years of teachers' careers (Kearney, 2015). Kearney also believes that many organizations recognize the importance of induction programs but they often create induction programs without an understanding of what comprehensive effective induction entails (2015). The lack of understanding around induction at the school level results in arbitrary programs that do not have the desired effects and outcomes (Kearney, 2015). The New Teacher Center at the University of California identifies six elements of what it describes as a comprehensive or high quality induction program (Baker-Gardner, 2015). The elements are

- A multi-year program, spanning at least the first two years of teaching
- Sanctioned time for the mentor and new teacher interaction
- Rigorous mentor selection criteria
- Initial training and ongoing professional development and support for mentors
- Pairing of new teachers and mentors in similar subject areas and grade levels
- Documentation and evidence of new teacher growth

These elements are core foundations for a teacher induction program and need to be heavily considered and consistently implemented in order to obtain a high quality induction program. Furthermore, a study conducted in low socioeconomic schools concluded that inconsistently implementing a program had more negative effects on teachers than having no program at all (LoCascio, Smeaton, & Waters, 2016). This information is concerning especially since schools that are located in low socioeconomic areas have the highest turnover rate at closer to 50% (LoCascio et al., 2016). While a certain level of attrition within the teaching profession is necessary and healthy, early career loss of teachers is neither desirable nor sustainable as it costs school systems a lot of money and is detrimental to student learning (Kutsyuruba et al., 2014).

A necessary step toward decreasing teacher turnover is to provide induction programs tailored to meet the specific needs of individual teachers in their assigned school setting (Franklin & Molina, 2012). The time period between student teaching and becoming an instructional leader in the classroom is a pivotal transition (Franklin & Molina, 2012). Some of the most significant challenges faced by new teachers include the unfamiliar structure of schools, isolation, reality shock, inadequate resources and support, unclear expectations, intergenerational gaps, dealing with stress, lack of orientation to the school system, and instructional practices and policies that promote aggressive competition (Allen, 2014; Kutsyuruba et al., 2014). Therefore, it is plausible to conclude that effective induction programs can alleviate some of these challenges. Despite this empirical evidence, one study reported that less than 40% of new teachers participated in teacher induction programs (Franklin & Molina, 2012).

The average teacher spends only 2.7 hours a week in structured collaboration with other teachers and needs to rely on the teacher induction process for additional support (Allen, 2014). Induction programs have been found to enhance teacher effectiveness, provide higher satisfaction, increase commitment, improve classroom instruction and student achievement, and promote early career retention of novice teachers (Kutsyuruba et al., 2014). Schools with integrated professional cultures where veteran teachers and novices worked together were key to beginning teachers' development and retention (Allen, 2014). In a study conducted by Alhija and Fresko, teachers reported positive perceptions of the impact of induction on their initial teaching experiences (2016). The teachers shared that they had received both professional and emotional support, had developed important professional relationships, developed teaching skills and knowledge such as integrating curriculum, performed action research, created a positive learning environment, developed professional attitudes, and developed leadership skills (Alhija & Fresko, 2016). Teachers who are successfully inducted into the school and the profession are more apt to become full members of the professional learning community that quality teachers belong to and are committed to (Kearney, 2015).

There is empirical support in research that providing effective induction programs to new and beginning teachers correlates to increased teacher effectiveness, higher satisfaction, commitment, and early career retention, as well as improved classroom instruction and student achievement (Kutsyuruba et al., 2014). Teacher induction is beneficial since it provides an opportunity for new teachers to receive professional and emotional support. Induction programs can also affect the development of lifelong

relationships, foster the development of knowledge and skills, facilitate the development of leadership skills, and develop a positive attitude toward lifelong learning (Baker-Gardner, 2015). The literature is clear that induction programs for beginning teachers are an essential component to the continuation of teacher learning. Teacher induction has been proven in recent decades to help alleviate problems that beginning teachers face in the early years of their career and to be successful at arresting growing attrition among beginning teachers (Kearney, 2015).

Mentor Programs

Mentoring is the personal guidance provided to beginning teachers from seasoned veterans. A mentor serves as a guide, supporter, friend, advocate, and role model (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016). Quality experiences that involve effective mentoring by capable professionals are critical to the development of highly skilled teachers (Bradley-Levine & Lee, 2016; Childre & Van Rie, 2015). Teachers who receive high quality mentoring to support application and evaluation of practice, improve their quality of instruction (Childre & Van Rie, 2015). Mentoring fosters teacher retention and provides a gateway for novice teachers to gain socialization into school contexts (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016). Mentoring is a cost effective form of professional development that can engage mentors in education reform which can promote growth for both mentors and mentees (Ginkel, Verloop, & Denessen, 2016; Hudson, 2013;).

In a review of over 170 empirical studies related to teacher mentoring, it has been determined that mentoring has many promising benefits for mentees, mentors, schools, and educational systems (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016). A few noted benefits

mentoring can have on novice teachers included job satisfaction, becoming agents of change that foster norms of collaboration, and increased professional efficacy (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016; Ginkel, Verloop, & Denessen, 2016). The mentor teachers themselves have reported experiencing positive impacts from the mentoring program as well. A few of these benefits are improved practice as a result of mentoring novices and being more involved in the educational community (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016). Mentoring can directly affect a school because there has been evidence that shows an increase in student achievement when teachers have been mentored or participated in a mentoring program (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016).

Implementing an effective mentoring program is imperative to all educational systems (Aspfors & Fransson, 2015). It is estimated that 1.7 to 2.7 million new teachers will be needed in the United States within the next 20 years (Simos, 2013). Due to this high need of trained teachers, well supported new teacher induction programs which include mentoring are essential. Effective mentoring programs have proven their efficacy by developing the quality of new teachers and fast tracking the progress in exemplary teachers with the ability to positively impact student achievement (Simos, 2013). Researchers in Chicago public schools have found that first and second year teachers who participated in a mentoring program reported having a positive experience during their first year of teaching with the intention to stay in the same profession, at the same school (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016). Therefore, mentoring programs are highly beneficial if they are implemented in an effective manner.

While 80% of new teachers have mentors, the effectiveness of mentoring to improve teaching varies widely. This is mainly due to how mentoring is conceived and implemented in various educational systems (Gardiner, 2017). Due to the central role mentor teachers play in the early years, it is important to learn how effective mentoring practices are articulated and shared among experienced teachers (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016). The construct of effective mentoring should conceptualize mentoring as individualized professional learning aimed at instructional improvement (Israel, Kamman, McCray, & Sindelar, 2014). Educative mentoring situates mentoring as part of a continuum of ongoing teacher professional development and is executed to improve the new teacher and student learning (Gardiner, 2017).

The role of a mentor is complicated because mentoring involves personal interactions which are conducted in different circumstances and in different schools (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016). Since mentoring is so intricate, many mentoring programs focus on specific domains in order to ensure efficiency. Some mentoring programs are built upon Danielson's teaching framework: planning and preparation, classroom environment, instruction, and professional responsibilities (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016). It is important that mentors participate in training sessions before working with beginning teachers so that they can know how to use Danielson's framework to provide reliable feedback and learn ways to set goals with mentees based on data driven conversations (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016). Listening and building a relationship is the first step to create positive mentor/mentee experiences and learning how to operate in the classroom is the second step (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016).

New teachers benefit from having a safe space where they can collaborate with colleagues who have experienced similar situations and can help problem solve (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016).

There have been six identified areas in which mentors can most effectively have a positive impact on their mentees (Nesheim, Moran, & Pendleton, 2014). The major components in which mentors can help mentees are: (a) pre-planning, (b) sharing of resources, (c) constructive feedback, (d) multi-modal feedback including written feedback, (e) modeling of effective practices, and (f) practices demonstrating trust and confidence (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016; Childre & Van Rie, 2015; Nesheim, Moran, & Pendleton, 2014). In order to ensure that all of these components are understood and addressed, mentor teachers should be carefully selected (Hudson, 2013; Nesheim, Moran, & Pendleton, 2014).

Some school systems have recognized the importance of an effective mentoring program and have created instructional coach positions. These coaches are hired under full release which means they were released from their teaching responsibilities in order to work exclusively with new teachers (Gardiner, 2017). Coaches should receive professional development prior to working with teachers and should be able to apply these learned practices while working with teachers. Coaches should be proficient in collecting observational data, facilitating reflective conversations, and negotiating challenging conversations to help teachers collect and analyze a variety of data in order to guide instruction (Gardiner, 2017). The central work of coaches is to help all teachers identify goals to improve their practice and to apply a range of coaching practices to

scaffold professional learning (Gardiner, 2017). Providing instructional coaches to teachers negates many hindrances that may occur during usual mentoring such as a lack of time. However, some school systems have not realized the importance of providing instructional coaches to new teachers.

Not all great teachers are great mentors; they need to be shaped and molded (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016; Israel et al., 2014). The role of effective mentors is complex and they must be skilled at articulating teaching strategies, analyzing data evidence, and supporting teacher growth (Simos, 2013). The mentor has to have the ability to use indirect conversation techniques such as probing, summarizing, and responding to mentee concerns (Ginkel et al., 2016). A mentor should see learning to teach as a process of continuous development, and the mentoring relationship as a reciprocal exchange (Ginkel et al., 2016). It is also imperative that administration supports the mentoring process in each school and keeps a close eye on all the processes occuring (Nesheim, Moran, & Pendleton, 2014). If all mentors are following these modalities and addressing each component, they will have a more successful experience in the mentoring process.

Mentors who are educated about mentoring can advance the quality of new teachers and simultaneously advance their own skills (Hudson, 2013). Mentoring must be purposeful and guided by empirical evidence. However, mentoring is often unguided and disconnected, and lacks specific training for mentors on how to provide progressive support to mentees (Hudson, 2013). The reasons for this could be that there are not

enough properly trained mentors, mentoring programs utilized are missing a foundational framework, and/or there is a lack of administrative support and accountability.

Teacher Salary

Teacher turnover is directly linked to teacher salary in many areas (Hendricks, 2015). Higher base salaries can retain teachers for longer careers, which allow them more time to acquire valuable experience. A substantial body of literature has accumulated over the decades to validate the conclusion that teachers' overall wages affect the quality of those who choose to enter the teaching profession, and whether they stay (Baker & Weber, 2016). An analysis of the scholarly literature also shows that raising salaries helps attract more talented and qualified candidates to the teaching profession (Baker & Weber, 2016; Derkachev, 2015; Torres & Oluwole, 2015). Salaries can also affect the initial decision to enter teaching and the length of the teaching career.

Increasing teacher salaries is a task that has many layers and involves multiple steps. Funds for increasing teacher pay are allocated at all levels of management (federal, state, and local). Thus, the choices on the appropriate expenditures between various levels of management are important. Federal funding is a major source of budgetary revenue for a school district (Derkachev, 2015). The use of the Federal funding must be determined at the state level and then finally at the local level. The collaboration and alignment of these funds must co-exist in order to increase teacher pay.

Vigdor (2018) suggested that salary policies focus on an evidence-based salary schedule rather than rewarding teachers for degrees and years on the job. The evidence-based salary schedule would directly reward teachers when they demonstrate evidence of

greater effectiveness earlier in their career. This would advance teacher salaries during the beginning of a teacher's career rather than reaching an earning plateau close to retirement. This would slow down the increases in pay during the later years of a teacher's career but the savings could pay for the increased compensation for younger teachers and in turn reduce the teacher turnover rate (Salam, 2018). Other current proposals in the United States requires teachers to earn no less than state legislators. This would require an increase in state sales taxes by 2% on all retail goods. This additional tax money would be deposited into an achievement trust fund to be available for schools to pay for an increase in teacher salaries (Taylor & Cohen, 2017).

One way in which some foreign countries have attempted to increase teacher salary can be found with the use of the New Millennium Educational Prize. This incentive offered payment of an annual bonus to all staff members of the top 100 schools in regards to performance in 4th and 8th grade Portuguese and Math subject areas (Brooke, 2016). The top 50 schools earned 100% of the specified incentive amount while for the next 50 the prize was worth half this value. The purpose of the program was to promote recognition for higher performing schools, to improve the school environment by creating a climate of quality, and to encourage teachers to stay in their current school assignments (Brooke, 2016).

Another example of a salary initiative that has been put into place is a bonus pay concept. Schools that have an achievement rate of 100% of the target goal received a bonus equivalent to 20% of their annual salary (Brooke, 2016). However, this initiative addressed another goal of the accountability system, to reduce absenteeism of teachers.

To receive the bonus, employees had to have worked at least two thirds of school days over the previous year (Brooke, 2016).

From the years 2010-2014, the Teacher Incentive Fund provided grants to many school systems in the United States. The grants provided detailed specifications used to evaluate educators in order to receive the incentive based grants (Wellington, Chiang, Hallgren, Speroni, Herrmann, & Burkander, 2016). The grants were determined by measures of educator effectiveness. The school systems that qualified for the grants were required to measure the effectiveness of teachers and principals using students' achievement growth and at least two observations of classroom or school practices (Wellington et al., 2016). These grants promoted additional teacher and principal satisfaction with professional opportunities and increased opportunity for additional money (Wellington et al., 2016).

A failure to emphasize the role of financial disparities as a root cause of limited access to excellent educators, and the failure to mitigate those disparities, may increase teacher turnover rates (Baker & Weber, 2016). Since many findings have shown a correlation between teacher turnover rates and teacher salary, this factor deserves adequate attention. While many school systems are only allocated a certain amount of state and federal funding, there are other means in attracting and maintaining teachers such as grants and incentive-based opportunities.

Literature Review Conclusion

The policy recommendation paper allows me to introduce the current literature in regard to the factors for why teachers leave. These factors emerged during the data

analysis of narrative interviews directed towards systems in Focus County schools. The three factors that will be highlighted are teacher induction programs, teacher mentoring programs, and teacher salary. Addressing the problem of teacher turnover allowed me to make recommendations for each of these three factors based on the literature review.

Project Description

The research completed on teacher turnover in Focus County Schools resulted in a policy recommendation paper that provides a call to action (Appendix A).

Implementation of the policy recommendation paper will include a power point presentation to the Focus County school board during a public meeting. These public meetings are recorded and available to the public. Therefore, this information will reach the audience at the public meeting but will also be on file for stakeholders to listen to on a later date. The policy recommendation paper will be presented through a power point presentation to the key stakeholders of the school board office and will encourage a call to action by the school board following the recommendations provided in the policy recommendation paper. This section outlines the existing supports and resources needed, the barriers and potential solutions, an implementation timeline, and roles and responsibilities to adequately implement the project.

Existing Supports and Resources Needed

The existing supports for this policy recommendation paper are, a schedule of school board meetings and a designated area for each meeting and data that determines that Focus County schools have a higher teacher turnover rate than the state average. The school board meetings are scheduled in advance and are provided on the school board

website. The website also provides a recording of the meetings for anyone to replay the audio at their own convenience during that school year and the ability to attach documents to review

Many resources are needed in order to circulate the policy recommendation paper. Many teachers and administrative members are interested in the findings of this study and have already expressed their desire to help with the implementation of this study. Additional resources that may be required are materials, time, meeting date and location, and teacher/administration support. Materials will include paper and a copy machine in order to provide the stakeholders and the audience with a copy of the policy recommendation paper. Time is going to be an important resource as well because I will have to align the presentation to one of the preselected dates of a school board meeting. Also, time would include the amount of time it takes to make copies of the policy recommendation paper and traveling to the school board meeting.

Potential Barriers

A potential barrier for disseminating the policy recommendation paper includes being able to manage a date when all support personnel can be available during one of the scheduled school board meetings. I would like to present the policy recommendation paper to as many stakeholders as possible. This includes members of the school board, as well as school board administration, and any person in the school community with a devoted interest. However, this barrier is curtailed by the fact that there will be predetermined meeting dates so that all school board members will already plan to attend.

Implementation and Timetable

The meeting date selected will be during the 2018-2019 school year once Walden University officially approves this doctoral study. Once a date is selected, I will attend the open forum of the meeting and sign up before the meeting begins as the meeting protocol states. I will also have supportive teachers help to pass out the policy recommendation paper at the meeting. At the conclusion of my power point presentation, I will offer to consult further on the implementations of the policy recommendation paper with additional follow up meetings if the stakeholders feel the desire. Evaluations will be distributed to all attendees to evaluate the presentation.

Roles and Responsibilities

I am ultimately responsible for the implementation of the project as the student researcher. The project will be presented to the appropriate stakeholders in a professional manner. The school board meeting is an open public forum which will not require having to establish a venue since the school board meeting location is determined ahead of time by the meeting coordinator. To ensure transparency I will be sending the policy recommendation paper to the Focus County superintendent beforehand for review. Many other school board personnel volunteered to be a part of the study and are anticipating hearing the results. I will ensure that these specific members be notified of the meeting date in which I plan to present so that they may attend if desired or hear the audio of that particular meeting online.

Project Evaluation Plan

Evaluation is an appraisal of something of value. To show value of my study, I have created a formative evaluation plan in order to assess the value of my recommendation policy paper. Formative evaluation helps the designer of a project to increase the probability that the final project will achieve its stated goals (Flagg, 2013). Therefore, a formative evaluation will be utilized to ensure that the policy recommendation paper is in the most proficient state. The policy paper will be distributed to at least 3 participants with experience in higher level education. These evaluation stakeholders will consist of professionals in the educational field but will not be currently working within Focus County Schools. This will help to reduce bias when reviewing the policy recommendation paper.

The stakeholders can include a building level Principal and two teachers who have completed some graduate work. The 3 formative evaluation participants will be provided a copy of the policy recommendation paper by an attachment through e-mail. Also included with the attachment will be a survey. This evaluation method allows the ability to address pertinent issues in a timely manner (Nolette et al., 2017). The evaluators will be asked to make any notes of improvements in regards to all aspects of the policy recommendation paper. This will include any grammatical errors and content specific concerns.

The evaluation tool (Appendix A) includes closed- and open-ended survey questions in regards to the participant's perception of the written recommendation policy paper. The participants who have completed the surveys will provide quantitative and

qualitative data in order to learn the weaknesses of the project so that I can improve it prior to disseminating it to the stakeholders. The survey includes some Likert scale questions and some open-ended questions. Since this survey is unique to this particular project study and presentation, I created my own survey. In order to analyze the closed questions, I will use descriptive statistics including frequency distribution and measures of central tendency for all survey responses (Lodico et al., 2010). The open-ended questions will be analyzed using the 6-part Labovian model as used previously in the study. This information will then be color coded and placed into a data matrix according to the 6 parts identified by the Labovian model (Patterson, 2008; Saldana, 2013).

The analyzed data will then be used to improve the policy paper and make any recommended revisions. Once these changes are made, the policy recommendation paper will be given to the school board members during a school board meeting. The goal of the policy recommendation paper is to persuade the school board stakeholders to implement some of the recommendations in the policy paper.

Project Implications

Teacher turnover has been recognized as a problem worldwide (Heikonen, Pietarinen, Pyhalto, Toom, & Soini, 2017). The consideration of leaving the teaching profession does not come from a single event, but is rather related to problematic experiences in teacher practice (Heikonen et al., 2017). In the United States about 30%-50% of new teachers leave the field within the first 5 years (Dassa & Derose, 2017). Teachers are leaving at a higher rate than there are teachers entering (Dassa & Derose, 2017). Due to this high attrition rate, school systems are often understaffed or cannot be

as competitive in the hiring process for highly qualified teachers. Current research has recognized this problem and many researchers have tried to determine the causes of this high turnover rate.

With Focus County experiencing a 14% teacher turnover rate in 2015-2016, it is imperative that these local factors be identified and improved (Human Resources Personnel, personal communication, July 2017). Each new hire requires Focus County school system to budget for the teacher induction program. These monetary expenditures include, but are not limited to, payment for the teachers working before their contract begins and the hiring of staff to complete the professional development sessions. It may be beneficial for Focus County to lessen teacher turnover so that they have additional funding available to use in other areas such as student growth. This is extremely concerning considering the turnover rate for the United States is 8% of all teachers each year (Westervelt, 2016). When the United States is compared to other high performing countries the turnover rate is higher. According to Ingersoll (2003), the teacher turnover rate was only ever 3% and at the very highest 4% in the United States during the previous ten years. In 2016 as stated by Westervelt, the statistic has not changed. The teacher turnover statistics of 3-4% are also applicable to high performing countries such as Finland and Singapore (Westervelt, 2016).

If educational systems in the United States can decrease the average national teacher turnover rate, then it is more likely that teachers will perform better and have greater job satisfaction (Heikonen et al., 2017). Teachers impact many students and are sometimes their only support system. The stronger and more successful we can make our

teacher support system, the stronger we can make our students and society. According to Data USA (2017) the poverty rate in Focus County is 19.6%. This is higher than the national average of 14.7%. Students of Focus County need a sufficient education in order to obtain careers that may be able to offset the poverty rate in the future. The poverty rate also verifies the need for funding to go towards student expenditure as opposed to new teacher hire allocations. This can also be true nationwide in order to mitigate the poverty rate.

The themes that emerged from my study were: (a) lack of administrative support, (b) mentoring, (c) teacher preparation, (d) salary. A mentoring program can bring about social change to bridge the gap between the age generations of teachers. The strengths of teachers from all generations can be used in order to work together to form a collaborative learning community. More experienced teachers can share their knowledge based on experience and training, while the newer teachers can share some updated newfound teaching approaches and strategies. Secondly, a mentoring program can effect social change by creating a culture that encourages professional development, and supporting educators who engage in mentoring interactions. An effective mentor program matters greatly. The mentoring program must focus consistently on professional development, extend the work begun at the university, and connect newcomers to a professional learning community (Simos, 2013).

Conclusion

The recommendation policy paper developed as the project associated with this research study will provide stakeholders a detailed summary of the narrative accounts

shared by the participants in this study. It will produce a summary of the data collected from teacher interviews and a discussion of implications for further research. The goal of the policy recommendation paper is to provide researched information to the stakeholders based on teacher turnover and how to reduce the current turnover rate for teachers. The consequent goal will be to have the stakeholders recognize the main factors for why teachers have left Focus County schools. The main factors can be identified from the interviews conducted with teachers who have left the local school system.

Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions

Introduction

The project associated with this study is a recommendation policy paper suggesting a change in the Focus County schools' policies of the existing mentoring program, induction program, and salary. This suggestion is based on the findings presented in my study of why teachers have left Focus County schools. In this section, I address project strengths and limitations and provide recommendations to mitigate the limitations. This reflection section also contains suggestions for alternative solutions to the local problem and addresses project development. The reflection also includes what was learned about the processes of the project and contains a reflective analysis about personal growth as a scholar, practitioner, and project developer. I end the section with an explanation of the influence the project may have in promoting positive social change, along with propositions for future research.

Project Strengths and Limitations

The strength of the project is that the recommendation policy paper and the presentation of the recommendation policy paper to Focus County school leadership provides an informational symposium through which I can inform stakeholders of the evidence of the local problem and future recommendations. It is important to provide research that includes facts and comparisons to the current situation as well as to the alternatives (Frey, 2011). I conducted an extensive literature review to understand the proper structure and practices of a recommendation policy paper.

A strength of the project is that it will include an executive summary of the study and will also include recommendations. Creswell (2012) stated that the researcher should provide summary of the characteristics of the study along with the research findings and conclusions when the researcher presents the results of the research study to the community; therefore, the analysis of the interviews is included within the recommendation policy paper because they are relevant to policies implemented in Focus County schools. The project's recommendations are based on perceptions of the teachers who have left Focus County schools and other scholarly research studies. Fountain and Newcomer (2016) found that mentoring is useful for helping mentees with teaching, research, and career planning and that visible support for mentoring is important for its success. This foundational concept provided by Fountain and Newcomer will provide a structure for factors that should be included in an effective mentoring program. Teachers who participated in this study stated they had left Focus County schools because they felt they did not receive proper teacher preparation and mentoring support. Therefore, the recommendations contained in the policy paper include information to revisit and revise the current teacher preparation and mentoring programs in order to provide the support new teachers stated they needed when answering the interview questions. The recommendations found in the recommendation policy paper are also based on the current professional literature on teacher turnover.

A recommendation policy paper is the most appropriate genre for this study; however, there are some limitations. There are two limitations to take into consideration in regard to the recommendation policy paper and how to effectively reach all

stakeholders. First, stakeholders may not take the time to read the document thoroughly and could miss some of the key concepts. In making a presentation during the school board meetings, I must consider the time constraints of making this presentation (usually 20 minutes); therefore, between listening to my presentation and reading the policy paper, the stakeholders may have some difficulty finding time to comprehend all the details. To address this limitation, I have taken into consideration how much information to actually include in the recommendation policy paper, while making sure that I included the background of the problem and the current policy situation of the problem (see Frey, 2011). This is all provided in the executive summary section of the recommendation policy paper. The policy paper will be available to the stakeholders prior to the meeting to review before the presentation. I will also approach the presentation in a way that focuses on all the key points needed to relook at the current mentoring program and teacher preparation program. These key points will be visually displayed through a power point.

The second possible limitation to the project is that most of the research on salary as a factor of teacher turnover was conducted in foreign countries. The current research focuses primarily on teacher salaries and different ways to allocate money in the school budget. However, there is little evidence of recommendations for how to mitigate the issue of salary when linking it to teacher turnover until very recently. Studies implemented in other countries have demonstrated different ways the policy makers have been able to attempt to adopt changes to salary policies. For an example, in Brazil, the accountability policy allows for teacher bonuses and salary incentives based on school

performance scores (Brooke, 2016). Current literature from the United States provides a restricted amount of insight about salary policy options actually implemented in the United States. As Baker (2016) explained, the amount of funding available to any school district determines the amount it can spend on its schools and determines the wage competitiveness and staffing ratios the district can provide. Since the funding provided to each school district varies, it is difficult to implement a single policy for the entire United States. Therefore, the recommendations provided in the policy paper are based upon different approaches to salary structures in other countries and summaries of some suggested recommendations in the United States with little implementation at this time (see Salam, 2018).

Recommendations for Alternative Approaches

I conducted a qualitative narrative inquiry study to gain insight on the factors that have influenced teachers of Focus County schools to leave the school system. The policy recommendation paper highlights the factors of why teachers left Focus County schools and factors that have been addressed in current literature. Due to the restrictions of data collected through interviews, a recommendation policy paper was the only reasonable project since there were not specific educational programs implemented and that needed to be evaluated. I focused on a time period in which the teachers were not employed at Focus County schools.

An alternative approach a future researcher may use to address teacher turnover is a case study. A case study could offer insights as to both aspects of why teachers have stayed in order to determine what programs are effectively implemented in the school

system. I would also recommend using a mixed method approach. It would allow for researchers to gather information on why teachers have stayed in the school system using a questionnaire and possible follow up interviews. The questionnaire tool would provide numerical data and the interview would provide rich descriptions from participants (Helou, Nabhani, & Bahous, 2016). This could provide a more comprehensive understanding of teacher turnover in the school system. Both tools could determine what systems are already in place and working well and what systems need to be restructured.

Scholarship, Project Development, and Leadership and Change

The doctoral program in Higher Education and Adult Learning has profoundly affected my approaches to scholarship, project development, leadership, and change. I have studied new ideas and approaches to use when working with adult learners and what strategies could be used to communicate effectively. Due to the knowledge I gained during my course work, I am able to effectively coach teachers on the best instructional practices that are evidence based through my research.

Scholarship

At the start of my doctoral journey, I was never taught the difference between qualitative and quantitative research. Considering the number of scholarly journal articles I have read, I have a thorough understanding of how to conduct and analyze research. I was able to identify a local problem and research this problem in the literature and at the local setting. I also gained experience with collecting data, analyzing data, and creating recommendations in a recommendation policy paper based on the

aforementioned. I feel as though I have a more thorough understanding of scholarly work and can progress into the future of education with these newly acquired skills.

Project Development

The development of this project has been challenging and time consuming. There were many steps involved in writing Appendix A that included precise details and many edits to ensure that all aspects were addressed and perfected. In addition to many edit requests from my doctoral chair and second committee member, I have used exemplary project study examples to guide my project study. I initially wanted to research the mentoring program that was used in my school system, but that topic was discouraged by my past first chair, and it was recommended that I focus on a broader topic of teacher turnover. I knew that mentoring would be a strong contributor to teacher turnover, whether it had a negative or positive aspect. This then opened new possibilities for research designs.

Determining if teacher turnover was a problem in Focus County schools was attainable due to the information provided by the school district. Teacher turnover has been a continuing problem that steadily increases each year, and remedies for this problem had not yet been determined (assistant superintendent, personal communication, March 18, 2013). While I knew the problem being addressed was the high teacher turnover rate in Focus County schools, I went through many drafts of research questions before my project study committee was in agreement with them.

The interviewing process of my project study was an informative experience.

While I had created mock interview practices in previous classes, I had not completed a

formal interview that included an actual certification in ethical approaches. I now feel with confidence that I can prepare and conduct an interview following all guidelines required by Walden University and other establishments.

Leadership and Change

Due to my experiences with leadership doctorate courses, I was able to be more competitive in being able to acquire greater leadership roles in my school system. I have been appointed chair of our school leadership team and have taken on a position which requires coaching adults in the classroom setting. I was able to help guide my school to create a needs assessment and apply that data to create a school improvement plan. I used many of my research methods courses to help compile school-wide data and analyze it to implement action plans. My course work has provided me with the experience of applying research-based strategies to applicable settings in order to achieve attainable goals. My experience and knowledge allowed for me to be able to share ideas and support these ideas with researched-based validations. Many new teachers relied on me to help guide them to use the best instructional practices and effective classroom management.

The literature review of teacher turnover also included various information on effective mentoring programs and teacher preparation programs. I utilized the information gained from completing the literature review to apply to my leadership role when determining the best ways to support new teachers. There were also times when members of my leadership team doubted the efforts that needed to be spent on mentoring programs and teacher preparation programs and my past research was able to add

additional aspects to the scholarly conversations. Updated research was reviewed for the creation of the policy recommendation paper since the prominent themes for why teachers leave were the weaknesses of mentoring and teacher preparation programs previously implemented.

Analysis of self as scholar. The professional knowledge I have gained from my doctoral study has given me a better appreciation for keeping up to date on educational issues. In the process of working on my project study, I was able to see how research has somewhat changed throughout the years and how new research is shaping the way educators are performing and the general views in the educational field. During my doctoral research, I learned to identify a peer reviewed article and primary versus secondary sources.

As I continue to grow as a scholar, I have the ability to make research-based decisions about the current issues I read about and put into practice. I will continue to make a positive impact in my community and be an advocate for making necessary changes that are data driven. I feel as though I have become a teacher turnover expert and can identify themes that arise in current literature for why some educational systems have high teacher turnover rates. As I am involved in the educational system I am able to take a step back and evaluate the current situation and can create research-based decisions in order to ensure that the choices being made are valid and beneficial to the community.

Analysis of self as practitioner. During my ten years of teaching I have been rated as an exemplary teacher in many areas of my teacher performance evaluation and

overall during summative reviews. While my knowledge base is extensive and my experiences have enabled me to be marked exemplary, I am grounded and I understand that each day I will continue to learn and grow. As a beginning teacher I did struggle with self-efficacy and I did have to rely on support from my mentors and supervisors to get through some hard times. I have never forgotten that need and I am fully committed to provide that same support to any and all educators who I am able to work with.

I always question whether or not others will view me as a scholarly individual, so self-confidence is a goal that I am striving toward continuously. The work that I have accomplished during this doctoral journey has given me additional experience reading scholarly work and knowing which artifacts are most reliable in finding strong, pertinent information. Due to the increase of my scholarly background knowledge, I now feel much more confident sharing the pedagogy aspect of my career with other educators and knowing that my suggestions stem from valid data.

Analysis of self as project developer. Through most of my career I was always the individual that was on the receptive side of all projects. Projects and plans were given to me and I was expected to execute them to perfection. Through the development of this project, I am now able to understand how to create a project based on data analysis results. Serving as the project developer, I reviewed the data analysis results from my study in order to determine the project that would correlate to the local problem and would have the most impact on the local stakeholders.

Due to the extensive literature I reviewed, I had a thorough understanding of the national crisis of teacher turnover. I was then able to make connections and identify

emerging themes with the problem at the national level to the teacher turnover problem at the local level. Without having any previous experience with in-depth research and data analysis, this background knowledge was critical. I was able to use the literature articles to develop a stronger scholarly voice and increase my awareness of the teacher turnover phenomenon. I was then able to make viable recommendations in the recommendation policy paper.

Reflection on Importance of the Work

A child's future is determined by his or her education. Providing highly qualified teachers and keeping them in the school system is a key factor in developing our future leaders. This concept promotes the idea that high rates of teacher turnover can hinder the ability for all students to achieve. The policy recommendation paper that I created addresses this issue and includes a variety of research-based ideas to strengthen educational programs to help build, grow, and retain successful teachers.

The suggestions I gave in the recommendation policy paper have the potential to decrease teacher turnover rates and gain improvements in many areas of the school system. Many other areas in the United States are experiencing these high teacher turnover rates as well and can use the recommendations in the policy paper in areas of weakness that may align with their local problem. Implementing some recommendations such as a stronger teacher preparation program can ultimately affect the entire educational community in a positive way. A lower teacher turnover rate will furnish teachers with the opportunities to collaborate and communicate more effectively, yield

better instructional tools to all students, increase self-efficacy for each teacher, and allow the community to financially stabilize.

Implications for Further Research

The narrative inquiry study and the affiliated recommendation policy paper have the potential to make a substantial decrease in Focus County's teacher turnover rate. There are possible changes that could be made in current practice if Focus County schools decide to use the data analysis from my study to reassess and revise the current mentoring program, the current new teacher preparation program, and the allocation of funding into teacher salary. Changes in practice that may result from the findings of the study could lead to a decrease in teacher turnover rate, improved student achievement, improved self- efficacy, better prepared beginning teachers, and an increase in collaborative work among educators. The following section will highlight the potential impact of the study and possible directions for further research regarding teacher turnover.

There is a potential impact for positive social change with Focus County schools. The school system wants and needs to decrease their teacher turnover rate and keep the teachers they are training in the school system as highly effective teachers (Assistant Superintendent, personal communication, March 18, 2013). The narrative stories provided during the interviews of teachers who left Focus County schools aided in the development of themes of lack of administrative support, weak teacher preparation program, weak mentor program, and low salary. The identified themes will allow for the stakeholders of Focus County to gain first hand insight on why teachers have actually

left. These data are valid and relevant to the factors that impact teacher turnover in the Focus County community since the narratives came directly from the teachers who have had experience in the school system.

Focus County schools have been underperforming in the state standardized tests and not all schools are accredited by the state (Department of Education, 2018). The one elementary school that has been identified as a priority school has a teacher turnover rate of 73% (Human Resource Personnel, personal communication, June 2, 2017). A school is identified as a priority school if it performs in the lowest 5% on state assessments. Therefore, there could be a possibility that student achievement could be negatively affected by the high teacher turnover rate.

It would be beneficial for the school board of Focus County schools to implement new policies and programs to try to decrease this turnover rate and identify any correlations of student achievement to teacher turnover. Education is a process that brings forth changes in the behavior of society. The positive social change that could come from a decrease in teacher turnover rates could be extendable to many facets of education. Lowering teacher turnover rates could improve the highly qualified teacher shortage, improve school morale and community relations, increase student achievement and better prepare students for life long careers (Goldhaber et al., 2016).

Directions for Future Research

The analysis of the data of my study identified that there are some improvements that could be made in relation to teacher retention in Focus County schools. While many themes emerged such as: administrative support, student behavior, and personal

situations, the main causes of teachers to leave the district was the lack of an effective teacher mentoring program, insufficient teacher preparation, and low salary. Future research could be to examine if these factors are still as prominent after making some policy changes. Also, there are other environmental factors that may prompt changes and new themes may emerge from up-to-date interviews. These factors could include but not be limited to a change in family situations, natural disasters, and funding changes.

In addition to interviews, further research can include surveys to gauge whether or not the suggested recommendations to the programs have had a positive effect. For an example, if changes are made to the district-wide mentoring program, then surveys could be conducted to determine if these changes had a positive effect on the educational setting or not. Future research would be imperative to conduct until the teacher turnover rates are decreased in Focus County schools.

Conclusion

Teacher turnover is a world-wide phenomenon that needs to be addressed. Intentions for leaving teaching are related to problematic experiences in teacher education (Heikonen et al., 2017). It would be beneficial for each school system to identify weaknesses among their teacher support systems so that they can increase the amount of teachers who decide to stay in the same educational system.

While some teacher turnover is healthy, the high percentage of turnover nationwide is a crisis. The success of any educational system depends on the excellence of its teachers. Therefore, schools need to maintain their qualified teachers because they play a main role in transforming young minds (Imran, Allil, & Mahmoud, 2017). Highly

qualified teachers will guide our society to be prosperous, if we can encourage teachers to stay.

My policy recommendation paper provides detailed information on some support systems that can be investigated to determine if the programs currently in place are working at the highest rate of effectiveness. The recommendations outlined in the policy paper suggest that in order to mitigate teacher turnover, school systems should ensure that they are providing effective mentoring to teachers and providing them with a successful preparation experience when first hired into the district. The policy recommendation paper also gives examples of different ways to allocate funding to allow enough expenditure for teacher salaries in order to provide a competitive rate of pay. While these recommendations are supported by current literature, a needs assessment may show other trending evidence of areas that are in need of improvement. Each school system is unique to the needs of the surrounding community and should determine the individual reasons for the teacher turnover rate in that area and create an action plan to promote positive social change.

References

- Abdallah, J. (2009). Lowering teacher attrition rates through collegiality. *Academic Leadership Journal*, 7(1), 7-8. Retrieved from https://scholars.fhsu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://scholar.google.com/s cholar?hl=en&as_sdt=0%2C47&q=Lowering+teacher+attrition+rates+through+c ollegiality&btnG=&httpsredir=1&article=1267&context=alj
- Adamson, F., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2012). Funding disparities and the inequitable distribution of teachers: Evaluating sources and solutions. *Education Policy*Analysis Archives, 20(37), 1-9. doi:10.14507/epaa.v20n37.2012
- Adnot, M., Dee, T., Katz, V., & Wyckoff, J. (2017). Teacher turnover, teacher quality, and student achievement in DCPS. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*. 39 (1), 54-76. Retreived from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED580220.pdf
- Akkoyunlu, B., Telli, E., Çetin, N., & Dağhan, G. (2016). Views of prospective teachers about reflective journals on teacher education. *Turkish Online Journal of Qualitative Inquiry*, 7(4), 312-330. doi:10.17569/tojqi.60515
- Alhija, F., & Fresko, B. (2016). A retrospective appraisal of teacher induction. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education 41*(2), 16-31. doi: 10.14221/ajte.2016v41n2.2
- Allen, L. (2014). Connecting the continuum: a university-based induction program to improve teacher quality. *Teacher Development*, 18(1), 65-80. doi: 10.1080/13664530.2013.878743

- Alliance for Excellent Education (2017). Waco ISD sees positive signs in preventing teacher turnover. Retrieved from http://all4ed.org/news/waco-isd-sees-positive-signs-in-preventing-teacher-turnover-2/
- American Institutes for Research (2014). International benchmarking: State and national education performance standards. *Gifted Child Today*, *38*(2), 1-46. https://eric.ed.gov/contentdelivery/servlet/ERICServlet?accno=ED553409
- Anderson, C. (2010). Presenting and evaluating qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 74(8), 1-7. Retrived from https://www.ajpe.org/doi/pdf/10.5688/aj7408141
- Andrews, S. P., Gilbert, L. S., & Martin, E. P. (2007). The first years of teaching:

 Disparities in perceptions of support. *Action in Teacher Education*, 28(4), 4-13.

 doi: 10.1080/01626620.2007.10463424
- Anhorn, R. (2008). The profession that eats its young. *Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin*, 74(3), 15-26. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.623.4107&rep=rep1&t ype=pdf
- Aspfors, J., & Fransson, G. (2015). Research on mentor education for mentors of newly qualified teachers: A qualitative meta-synthesis. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 48(1), 75-86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2015.02.004
- Baker, B. D., & Weber, M. (2016). State school finance inequities and the limits of pursuing teacher equity through departmental regulation. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 24(47), 1-36. doi:10.14507/epaa.v24.2230

- Baker-Gardner, R. (2015). The role of the principal in new teacher induction: A Jamaican perspective. *International Studies in Educational Administration*, 43(3), 43-61.

 Retrieved from
 - https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=118037619&S
 =R&D=a9h&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep65SsKu4Sr
 OWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Bandura, A. (1986). Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory.

 Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Bandura, A. (1989). Human agency in social cognitive theory. *American Psychologist*, 44(9), 1175-1184. Retrived from http://www.stiftelsen-hvasser.no/documents/Bandura Human Agency in social Cognitiv theory.pdf
- Bandura, A. (1999). Social cognitive theory: An agentic perspective. *Asian Journal of Social Psychology, 2*(1), 21-41. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/doi/full/10.1177/1745691617 699280
- Baker, B., & Weber, M. (2016). State school finance inequities and the limits of pursuing teacher equity through departmental regulation. *Education Policy Analysis Archives, 24*(47), 1-36. Retrieved from https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2014/11/10/2014-26456/agency information-collectionactivities-comment-request-state-plan-to-ensure-equitable-access-to

- Bang E., & Luft, J. (2013). Exploring the written dialogues of two first-year secondary science teachers in an online mentoring program. *Journal of Science Teacher Education*. *25*(1), 25-51. doi: 10.1007/s10972-013-9362-z
- Barnes, G., Crowe, E., & Schaefer, B. (2007). *The Cost of Teacher Turnover in Five School Districts: A Pilot Study*. Washington, DC: National Commission on Teaching and America's Future. Retrived from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED497176
- Barnyak, N., & McNelly, T. (2009). An urban school district's parent involvement: A study of teachers' and administrators' beliefs and practices. *School Community Journal*, *19*(1), 33-58. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ847416.pdf
- Baxter, P., & Jack, S. (2008). Qualitative case study methodology: Study design and implementation for novice researchers. *Qualitative Report*, *13*(4), 544-559.

 Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu
- Bell, A., & Treleaven, L. (2011). Looking for professor right: Mentee selection of mentors in a formal mentoring program. *High Education*, *61*, 545-561. Retrieved from https://eds-b-ebscohost-com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?vid=1&sid=0c8aa289-007b-422f-94fd-656b93d4cc16%40sessionmgr103
- Berry, B., Smylie, M., & Fuller, E. (2008). Understanding teacher working conditions: A review and look to the future. *Report prepared for the Spencer Foundation*.

 Hillsborough, NC: *Center for Teaching Quality*. Retrieved from http://www.teachingquality.org

- Bjorn, P., Aro, M., Koponen, T., Fuchs, L., & Fuchs, D. (2016). The many faces of special education within RTI frameworks in the United States and Finland.

 *Learning Disability Quarterly, 39(1), 58-66. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0731948715594787?journalCode=ld qa
- Bly, R. W. (2010). Writing white papers for fun and profit. *The Writer*, *123*(3), 38-39.

 Retrieved from www.bly.com
- Boe, E., Cook, L., & Sunderland, R. (2008). Teacher turnover: Examining exit attrition, teaching area transfer, and school migration. *Council for Exceptional Children*, 75(1), 7-31. Retrieved from https://repository.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1188&=&context=g se_pubs&=&sei-redir=1&referer=https%253A%252F%252Fscholar.google.com%252Fscholar%2 53Fhl%253Den%2526as_sdt%253D0%25252C47%2526q%253DTeacher%252B turnover%25253A%252BExamining%252Bexit%252Battrition%25252C%252Bt eaching%252Barea%252Btransfer%25252C%252Band%252Bschool%252Bmigr ation%2526btnG%253D#search=%22Teacher%20turnover%3A%20Examining% 20exit%20attrition%2C%20teaching%20area%20transfer%2C%20school%20mig
- Bogdan, R., & Biklen, S. (2007). *Qualitative research for education: An introduction to theories and methods*. Boston, MA: Pearson.

ration%22

- Borman, G., & Dowling, M. (2017). Teacher attrition and retention: A meta-analytic and narrative review of the research. *Review of Educational Research*, 78(1), 367-409. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654308321455
- Bower-Phipps, L., Kelcka, C., & Sature, A. (2016). Developing mentors: An analysis of shared mentoring practices. *New Educator*, *12*(3), 289-308. Retrieved from https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1080/1547688X.2016.1187979
- Boyd, D., Grossman, P., Ing, M., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2011). The influence of school administrators on teacher retention decisions. *American Education Researcher*, 48(2), 303-333. doi: 10.3102/0002831210380788
- Bradley-Levine, J., Lee, J., & Mosier, G. (2016). Teacher mentoring as a community effort. *School Science and Mathematics*, *116*(2), 71-82. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1111/ssm.12158
- Brill, S., & McCartney, A. (2008). Stopping the revolving door: Increasing teacher retention. *Politics & Policy*, *36*(5), 750-774. doi:10.1111/j.1747-1346.2008.00133.x
- Brooke, N. (2016). High-stakes accountability using teacher salary incentives in Brazil:

 An update. *Profesorado, revista de curriculum y formación del profesorado*,

 20(3), 207-250. Retrieved from

 http://digibug.ugr.es/bitstream/handle/10481/44611/rev203art7.pdf;jsessionid=50

 5461CFEFE7E3BE926A562AA8EE2A39?sequence=1

- Brown, K. M., & Wynn, S. R. (2009). Finding, supporting, and keeping: The role of the principal in teacher retention issues. *Leadership and Policy in Schools*, 8(1), 37-63. doi:10.1080/15700760701817371
- Brunsting, N., Sreckovic, M., & Lane, K. (2014). Special education teacher burnout: A synthesis of research from 1979 to 2013. *Education and Treatment of Children*, 37(4), 681-711. doi: 10.1353/etc.2014.0032
- Bullough, R., Young, J., Hall, K., Draper, R, & Smith, L. (2008). Cognitive complexity, the first year of teaching, and mentoring. *International Journal of Research and Studies*, *24*(7), 1846-1858. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2008.02.001
- Burkhauser, S. (2017). How much do principals matter when it comes to teacher working conditions? *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *39*(1), 126-145. doi: 10.3102/0162373716668028
- Bursal, M. (2012). Changes in American preservice elementary teachers' efficacy beliefs and anxieties during a science methods course. *Science Education International*, 23(1), 40-55. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ975549.pdf
- Callahan, J. J. (2016). Encouraging retention of new teachers through mentoring strategies. *Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin, 83*(1), 6-11. Retrieved from http://www.deltakappagamma.org/GA-betaepsilon/Newsletters/2016_Jour_83-1_Early-Career-Educators_web.pdf#page=6

- Chan, T. (2014). Effective induction and mentoring programs for k-12 teacher and teacher education faculty: Perspectives of an operational model. *New Waves-Educational Research & Development, 17*(2), 45-55. Retrieved from https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=108725842&S=R&D=eue&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep65Ssqq4Sa6WxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Chase, S. (2005). Narrative inquiry: Multiple lenses, approaches, voices. In N. Denzin and Y. Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of Qualitative Research* (3rd ed.; pp. 651-679). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Childre, A., & Van Rie, G. (2015). Mentor teacher training: A hybrid model to promote partnering in candidate development. *Rural Special Education Quarterly*, *34*(1), 10-16. Retrived from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1147637
- Clandinin, J., Cave, M., & Berendonk, C. (2016). Narrative inquiry: A relational research methodology for medical education. *Medical Education* 51(1), 89-96. Retrieved from http://elib.vums.ac.ir/bitstream/Hannan/21055/1/2017%20ME%20Volume%2051%20Issue%201%20January%20%283%29.pdf
- Creswell, J. (2012). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research. Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Dagli, U. (2012). America's public school kindergarten teachers' job turnover and associated factors. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice*, Special Issue, 3121-3134. Retrieved from http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1003004.pdf

- Danielson, C. (2002). Developing and retaining quality classroom teachers through mentoring. *The Clearing House*, 75(4), 186-189. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/00098650209604927
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2002). Solving the dilemmas of teacher supply, demand, and standards: How we can ensure a competent, caring, and qualified teacher for every child. *National Commission on Teacher and America's Future Research Report*. Retrieved from http://nctaf.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/supply-demand-standards.pdf
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2012). Creating a comprehensive system for evaluating and supporting effective teaching. Stanford, CA. Stanford Center for Opportunity Policy in Education.
- Dassa, L., & Derose, D. (2017) Get in the teacher zone. *Issues in Teacher Education*.

 26(1), 101-113. Retrieved from

 https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=122594434&S

 =R&D=eue&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep65Ss6e4SL

 KWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Data United States of America. (2017). Teacher Education. Retrieved from https://datausa.io/profile/cip/131206/#
- Deonne.Beckwith. (n.d.). In Facebook [private messages]. Retrieved August 25, 2016, from https://www.facebook.com/deonne.beckwith

- Department of Education. (2018). *Every Student Succeeds Act*. Washington D.C., Educations Publication Center.
- Derkachev, P. (2015). Where is a teacher happy in Russia? Indicators of teachers' salaries. *Higher School of Economics Research Paper 28*(1). https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2600850
- Downey, C. A., Schaefer, L., & Clandinin, J. (2014). Shifting education from "skilling up" to sustaining beginning teachers. *LEARNing Landscapes*, 8(1), 15-20. https://www.learninglandscapes.ca/index.php/learnland/article/view/Commentary -Shifting-Teacher-Education-From%20-Skilling-Up%22-to-Sustaining-Beginning-Teachers
- Duncan, M. (2014). How the Cultural Contexts of Urban Teaching Affect Novice

 Science Educators: Implications for School Leaders. *International Journal Of Educational Leadership Preparation*, 9(1). Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1024105.pdf
- Eckert, S. A. (2013). What do teaching qualifications mean in urban schools? A mixed-methods study of teacher preparation and qualification. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *64*(1), 75-89. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0022487112460279
- Eisenschmidt, E., Oder, T., & Reiska, E. (2013). The induction program- teachers' experience after five years of practice. *Mentoring & Tutoring: Partnership in Learning*, 21(3), 241-257. doi:10.1080/13611267.2013.827824

- Elliott, E., Isaacs, M., & Chugani, C. (2010). Promoting Self-Efficacy in Early Career Teachers: A Principal's Guide for Differentiated Mentoring and Supervision.

 Florida Journal of Educational Administration & Policy, 4(1), 131-143.

 Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ911436.pdf
- Erlich, R., & Russ-Eft, D. (2011). Applying social cognitive theory to academic advising to assess student learning outcomes. *NACADA Journal*, *31*(2), 5-15. doi:10.12930/NACADA-13-135
- Evagorou, M. E., Dillon, J., Viiri, J., & Albe, V. (2015). Pre-service science teacher preparation in Europe: Comparing pre-service teacher preparation programs in England, France, Finland and Cyprus. *Journal of Science Teacher Education*, 26(1), 99-115. doi:10.1007/s10972-015-9421-8.
- Fall, A. (2010). Recruiting and retaining highly qualified special education teachers for high-poverty districts and schools: Recommendations for educational leaders.

 *Journal of Special Education Leadership, 23(2), 76-83. Retrieved from https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=55618550&S = R&D=eue&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep65Ss6%2B 4SrCWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Feng, L. (2005). *Hire today, Gone tomorrow: The determinants of attrition among public school teachers*. Retrieved from http://garnet.acns.fsu.edu/~1ff6254/job market paper 10.pdf

- Feng, L. (2014). Teacher placement, mobility, and occupational choices after teaching. *Education Economics*, 22(1), 24-47. doi:10.1080/09645292.2010.511841
- Flagg, B. N. (2013). Formative evaluation for educational technologies. Hillsdale, NJ: Routledge.
- Fountain J, & Newcomer K. (2016). Developing and sustaining effective faculty mentoring programs. *Journal Of Public Affairs Education*, 22(4), 1-483. Retrived from http://www.naspaa.org/jpaemessenger/Article/vol22-4/JPAE22_04_final.pdf#page=47
- Franklin, E., & Molina, Q. (2012). Teacher induction programs in agricultural education:

 Description of the role of AAAE higher education teacher preparation programs. *Journal of Agricultural Education*, 53(1), 123-135. doi:10.5032/jae.2012.01123
- Fraser, H. (2004). Doing narrative research: Analyzing personal stories line by line. *Qualitative Social Work*, 3(2), 179-201. doi/10.1177/1473325004043383
- Freeman, M., deMarrias, J., Preissle, J., Roulston, K., & St. Pierre, E. (2007). Standards of evidence in qualitative research: An incitement to discourse. *Educational Researcher*, *36*(1), 25-32. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X06298009
- Frey, D. (2011). Policy analysis in practice: Lessons from researching and writing a "statenote" for education commission of the states. *Capstone Collection*. http://digitalcollections.sit.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3452&context=capsto nes

- Garcia, C. M., Slate, J. R., & Delgado, C. T. (2009). Salary and ranking and teacher turnover: A statewide study. *International Journal of Education Policy & Leadership*, 4(7), 1-9. Retrieved from http://www.ijepl.org.
- Gardner, R. (2010). Should I stay or should I go? Factors that influence the retention, turnover, and attrition of k-12 music teachers in the United States. *Arts Education Policy Review*, *111*(1), 112-121. doi:10.1080/10632910903458896
- Gardiner, W. (2017). Mentoring "inside" and "outside" the action of teaching: A professional framework for mentoring. *The New Educator*, *13*(1), 53-71, doi:10.1080/1547688X.2016.1258849
- Gitomer, G. H. (2007). Teacher quality in a changing policy landscape: Improvement in the teacher pool. Princeton, NJ: Educational Testing Service.
- Goldhaber, D., Cowan, J., Hayes, K., & Theobald, R. (2016). Missing elements in the discussion of teacher shortages. *Educational Researcher*, *45*(8), 460-462. doi: 10.3102/0013189X16679145
- Gonzalez, L., Brown, M. S., & Slate, J. (2008). Teachers who left the teaching profession: A qualitative understanding. *The Qualitative Report*, *13*(1), 1-11. Retrived from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR13-1/gonzalez.pdf

- Green, A. (2016). Predictors of new teacher satisfaction in urban schools. *Journal of School Leadership*, 26(1), 92-123. Retrieved from

 https://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=XbAfDAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg
 =PA92&dq=Predictors+of+new+teacher+satisfaction+in+urban+schools&ots=Gy
 IW5vPFkv&sig=ZCRvO6QoULv13OFqIpfU2Dosbsk#v=onepage&q=Predictors
 %20of%20new%20teacher%20satisfaction%20in%20urban%20schools&f=false
- Green, D. (2010). Investing in high school. *Phi Delta Kappan*, *93*(8), 28-33. Retrieved from http://www.pdkintl.org/publications/pubshome.htm
- Green, F., Machin, S., Murphy, R., & Yu, Z. (2008). Competition for private and state school teachers. *Journal of Education & Work*, *21*(5), 383-404. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED530086
- Gregory, A., Skiba, R. J., & Noguera, P. A. (2010). The achievement gap and the discipline gap: Two sides of the same coin? *Educational Researcher*, *39*(1), 59-68. doi:10.3102/0013189X09357621
- Grissmer, D., & Kirby, S. (1997). Teacher turnover and teacher quality. *Teachers College Record*, 99, 45-56. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ557686
- Gryka, R., Kiersma, M., Frame, T., Cailor, S., & Chen, A. (2017) Comparison of student confidence and perceptions of biochemistry concepts using a team-based learning versus traditional lecture-based format. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, *9*(2), 302-310. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2016.11.020

- Halkier, B. (2017). Questioning the 'Gold Standard' Thinking in Qualitative Methods from a Practice Theoretical Perspective: Towards Methodological Multiplicity.

 Springer International Publishing.
- Hall, K. M., R. Draper, R. J., Smith, L. K. & Bullough Jr, R.V. (2008). More than a place to teach: Exploring the perceptions of the roles and responsibilities of mentor teachers'. *Mentoring and Tutoring*, 16(3), 328-34. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/13611260802231708
- Hanushek, E. A., & Rivkin, S. (2007). Pay, working conditions, and teacher quality. *The Future of Children*, 17(1), 69-86.
 - https://eric.ed.gov/contentdelivery/servlet/ERICServlet?accno=EJ795875
- Heikonen, L., Pietarinen, J., Phyalto, K., Toom, A., & Soini, T. (2017). Early career teachers' sense of professional agency in the classroom: associations with turnover intentions and perceived inadequacy in teacher-student interaction. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Teacher Education*. *45*(3), 250-266. Retrieved from https://tampub.uta.fi/bitstream/handle/10024/102399/early_career_teachers.pdf?se quence=1&isAllowed=y
- Heineke, A., Mazza, B., & Tichnor-Wagner, A. (2014). After the two-year commitment:

 A quantitative and qualitative inquiry of teach for America teacher retention and attrition. *Urban Education*, 49(7), 750-782. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085913488603

- Helfeldt, J. P., Capraro, R. M., Capraro, M. M., Foster, E., & Carter, N. (2009). An urban schools-university partnership that prepares and retains quality teachers for "high need" schools. *The Teacher Educator*, *44*(1), 1-20. doi:10.1080/08878730802520050
- Heller, D. A. (2004). *Teachers wanted: Attracting and retaining good teachers*.

 Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Helou, M., Nabhani, M., & Bahous, R. (2016) Teachers' views on causes leading to their burnout. *School Leadership & Management*, 36(5), 551-567, doi:10.1080/13632434.2016.1247051
- Hennink, M., Kaiser, B., & Marconi, V. (2016). Code saturation versus meaning saturation. *Qualitative Health Research*, 27(4), 591-608. doi: 10.1177/1049732316665344
- Hobson, L. D., Harris, D., Buckner-Manley, K., & Smith, P. (2012). The importance of mentoring novice and pre-service teachers: Findings from a HBCU student teaching program. *Educational Foundations*, 26(3/4), 67-80. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1000231.pdf
- Howe, E. R. (2006). Exemplary teacher induction: An international review. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, *38*(3), 287-297. doi:10.1111/j.1469-5812.2006.00195.x
- Imran, R., Allil, K., & Mahmoud, A. (2017). Teacher's turnover intentions: Examining the impact of motivation and organizational commitment. *International Journal of Educational Management*, 31(6), 828-842. Retrieved from www.emeraldinsight.com/0951-354X.htm

- Ingersoll, R. M. (2001). A different approach to solving the teacher shortage problem.

 Teaching Quality Policy Briefs. Seattle, WA: University of Washington, Center for the Study of Teaching and Policy, Retrieved from http://depts.washington.edu/ctpmail/Briefs.htm
- Ingersoll, R. M., & Strong, M. (2011). The impact of induction and mentoring programs for beginning teachers: A critical review of the research. *Review of Educational Research*, 81(2), 201-233. doi:10.3102/0034654311403323
- Ingersoll, R. M., & Smith, T. (2003). The wrong solution to the teacher shortage.

 **Educational Leadership, 60(8), 30-33. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.182.106&rep=rep1&ty pe=pdf
- Israel, M., Kamman, M., McCray, E., & Sindelar, P. (2014). Mentoring in action: The interplay among professional assistance, emotional support, and evaluation. *Exceptional Children*, 81(1), 45-63. doi:10.1177/0014402914532231
- Johnson, S., Berg, J., & Donaldson, M. (2005). Who stays in teaching and why?; A review of the literature on teacher retention. The project on the next generation of teachers: Harvard Graduate School of Education. Retrieved from http://assets.aarp.org/www.aarp.org_/articles/NRTA/Harvard_report.pdf
- Johnson, Q. (2013). Database support for public policy paper location. *Reference & User Services Quarterly*, *52*(3), 224-230. Retrieved from https://www.journals.ala.org/index.php/rusq/article/viewFile/3310/3516

- Kalogrides, D., Loeb, S., & Beteille, T. (2012). Systematic sorting: Teacher characteristics and class assignments. *Sociology of Education*, 86(2), 103-123. doi:10.1177/0038040712456555
- Kang, S. (2011). Understanding the impacts of mentoring on beginning teacher turnover.

 *National Teacher Education Journal, 4(4), 87-97. Retrieved from

 https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=85343793&S

 =R&D=eue&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep69SsKa4S7

 WWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Kang, S., & Berliner, D. (2012). Characteristics of teacher induction programs and turnover rates of beginning teachers. *The Teacher Educator*, 47(1), 268-282. doi:10.1080/08878730.2012.707758
- Kearney, S. (2015). Reconceptualizing beginning teacher induction as organizational socialization: A situated learning model. *Cogent Education*, *2*(1). 1-11. doi:10.1080/2331186X.2015.1028713
- Kersaint, G., Lewis, J., Potter, R., & Meisels, G. (2007). Why teachers leave: Factors that influence retention and resignation. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *23*(6), 775-794. Retreived from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Gerry_Meisels/publication/222514673_Why _teachers_leave_Factors_that_influence_retention_and_resignation/links/5b070b3 3aca2725783de42da/Why-teachers-leave-Factors-that-influence-retention-and-resignation.pdf

- Kukla-Acevedo, S. (2009). Leavers, movers, and stayers: The role of workplace conditions in teacher mobility decisions. *Journal of Educational Research*, 102(6), 443-452. Retreived from https://doi.org/10.3200/JOER.102.6.443-452
- Kutsyuruba, B., Godden, L., & Tregunna, L. (2014). Curbing early-career teacher attrition: A pan-canadian document analysis of teacher induction and mentorship programs. *Canadian Journal of Educational Administration and Policy*, *161*(1), 1-45. Retrieved from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1035357
- Lincoln, YS. & Guba, EG. (1985). *Naturalistic Inquiry*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.
- LoCascio, S., Smeaton, P., & Waters, F. (2016). How induction programs affect the decision of alternate route urban teachers to remain teaching. *Education and Urban Society*, 48(2), 103-125. Retreived from https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0013124513514772
- Lodico, M., Spalding, D., & Voetgle, K. (2010). *Methods in educational research: From theory and practice*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Lopez, A. J. (2010). Reducing teacher turnover by utilizing a national list of reasons for teacher dissatisfaction or how to keep teachers from declaring "dear folks, I quit". Honolulu, HI. University of Hawaii.
- Losen, D. J., & Gillepsie, J. (2012). Opportunities suspended: The disparate impact of disciplinary exclusion from school. *The Civil Rights Project*. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED534184.pdf

- Lyons, J. B., & Luginsland, J. W. (2014). White papers and beyond: Reflections from former grants officers. *The Industrial-Organizational Psychologist*, *52*(2), 129-135. Retrieved from https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=98571448&S=R&D=a9h&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep69Ssqm4TbaWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Mancuso, S., Roberts, L., & White, G. (2010). Teacher retention in international schools:

 The key role of school leadership. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 9(3), 306-323. Retreived from

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1475240910388928
- Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (2002). Induction and mentoring. Retrieved from http://www.doe.mass.edu/educators/mentor/
- Maxwell, T. W., Harrington, I., & Smith, H. J. (2010). Supporting primary and secondary beginning teachers online: Key findings of the education alumni support project.

 *Australian Journal of Teacher Education, 35(1), pg. 5. Retrieved from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ908189
- McDonald, L., & Flint, A. (2011). Effective educative mentoring skills: A collaborative effort. New Zealand Journal of Teachers' Work, 8(1), 33-46. Retrieved from https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=65208159&S =R&D=eue&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep69Ssq%2B 4S7GWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx

- Merriam, S. (2009). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Morettini, B. (2016). Mentoring to support teacher retention in urban schools. *Teacher Education & Practice, 29*(2), 259-274. Retrieved from https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=120637704&S=R&D=eue&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep69Ss6i4TbCWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Mohamadi, F., Asadzadeh, H., Ahadi, H., & Jomehri, F. (2011). Testing Bandura's theory in school. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences, 12*(11), 426-435. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.02.053
- Morrison, L., Lorens, E., Bandiera, G., Liles, W., Lee, L., Hyland, . . . Levinson, W.

 (2014). Impact of a formal mentoring program on academic promotion of department of medicine faculty: A comparative study. *Medical Teacher*, *36*, 608-614. Retrieved from

 https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=24804918&S

 =R&D=mnh&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep69Ss6q4T

 bGWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Mulera, D., Ndala, K., & Nyirongo, R. (2017). Analysis of factors affecting pupil performance in Malawi's primary schools based on SACMEQ survey results. *International Journal of Educational Development, 54,* 59-68. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2017.04.001

- Mullen, C. A. (2011). New teacher mentoring: A mandated direction of states. *Kappa Delta Pi Record*, 47(2), 63-67. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/00228958.2011.10516563
- National Policy Board for Educational Administration (2015). *Professional Standards for Educational Leaders*. Reston, VA. Retrieved from http://www.ccsso.org/Documents/2015/ProfessionalStandardsforEducational Leaders2015forNPBEAFINAL.pdf
- National Center for Education Statistics (2010). *Teacher Attrition and Mobility: Results* for the Teacher Follow-up Survey, 2008-2009. Washington, D.C.: NCES 2008-2009, August 2010.
- National Center for Education Statistics (2017). *Fast Facts, Title I.* Washington, D.C., Educations Publication Center.
- National Commission on Teaching and America's Future. Policy Brief: The high cost of teacher turnover (2012). Retrieved from http://www.nctaf.org
- National Education Association (2008). Ensuring Every Child a Quality Teacher

 Summary. Washington, D.C. Retrieved from

 http://www.nea.org/assets/docs/HE/Ensuring_Every_Child_a_Quality_Teacher.p

 df?_ga=2.258635146.1439674293.1528843769-1738595915.1528843769
- Nazareno, L. (2017, January, 6). Beyond compliance, creating the schools our students need. Retrieved from https://www.teachingquality.org/content/blogs/lorinazareno/beyond-compliance-creating-schools-our-students-need.

- Nesheim, N., Moran, C., & Pendleton, M. (2014). Building bridges: How to increase the efficacy of teacher mentors and student-teacher programs. *Journal of Cases in Educational Leadership*, *17*(3), 48-58. Retreived from https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1555458914543376
- New Teacher Center (2013). Cross-State Analyses of Results, 2012-2013: Research
 Report 2013 TELL Survey. 1-27. Retrieved from
 http://www.newteachercenter.org
- Nolette, S., Nguyen, A., Kogan, D., Oswald, C., Whittaker, A., & Chakraborty, A. (2017). Efficacy of formative evaluation using a focus group for a large classroom setting in an accelerated pharmacy program. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*. *9*(4), 633-638. Retreived from https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2017.03.004
- Omidullah, S. (2015). The causes and effects of english teachers' turnover: A case from Afghanistan. *Improving Schools*, 18(1), 20-34. doi: 10.1177/1365480214566280
- Patterson, W. (2008). Narratives as events: Labovian narrative analysis and its limitations. In M. Andrews, C. Squire, & M. Tamboukou *Eds.), *Doing narrative research* (pp. 22-40). London: Sage.
- Patton, M. (2002). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods*. London: Sage Publications.

- Phillips, O. (2015, March). Revolving door of teachers costs schools billions every year.

 National Public Relations Education. Retrieved from
 http://www.npr.org/sections/ed/2015/03/30/395322012/the-hidden-costs-of-teacher-turnover.
- Pogodzinski, B., Youngs, P., & Frank, K. (2013). Collegial climate and novice teachers' intent to remain teaching. *American Journal of Education*, *120*(1). doi: 10.1086/673123
- Powell, V. (2012). Revival of the position paper: Aligning curricula and professional competencies. *Communication Teacher*, *26*(2), 96-103. doi:10.1080/17404622.2011.643805
- Prabjandee, D. (2014). Journey to becoming a Thai english teacher: A new perspective on investigating teacher shortage. *Alberta Journal of Educational Research*, 60(3), 522-537. Retrieved from https://ajer.journalhosting.ucalgary.ca/index.php/ajer/article/view/1406
- Rice, S. (2014). Working to maximise the effectiveness of a staffing mix: what holds more and less effective teachers in a school, and what drives them away? *Educational Review*, 66(3), 311-329. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2013.776007
- Riggs, L. (2013, October). Why do teachers quit? *The Atlantic Monthly Group*. Retrieved from https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2013/10/why-do-teachers-quit/280699/.

- Robinson, V. M. (2010). From instructional leadership to leadership capabilities:

 Empirical findings and methodological challenges. *Leadership and Policy in Schools*, *9*(1), 1-26. doi:10.1080/15700760903026748
- Roehrig, A., Bohn, C., Turner, J., & Pressley, M. (2008). Mentoring beginning primary teachers for exemplary teaching practices. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 24(3), 684-702. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2007.02.008
- Ronfeldt, M., Loeb, S., & Wyckoff, J. (2013). How teacher turnover harms student achievement. *American Educational Research Journal*, *50*(1), 4-36. Retreived from http://www.nber.org/papers/w17176
- Russell, E. M., Williams, S., & Gleason-Gomez, C. (2010). Teacher' perceptions of administrative support and antecedents of turnover. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, *24*(1), 195-208. doi:10.1080/02568543.2010.487397
- Salam, R. (2018, March). A better way to increase teachers' pay. *National Review*.

 [Electronic version]. Retrieved April 9, 2018, from

 https://www.nationalreview.com/corner/teachers-pay-evidence-based-salary-schedule-proposal/
- Saldana, J. (2013). *The coding manual for qualitative researchers* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Sass, D., Flores, B. B., Claeys, L., & Perez, B. (2012). Identifying personal and contextual factors that contribute to attrition rates for Texas public school teachers. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 20(15), 1-26. Retrived from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ971430

- Schaefer, L., Long, J., & Clandinin, J. (2012). Questioning the research on early career teacher attrition and retention. *Alberta Journal of Educational Research*, *58*(1), 106-121. Retreived from https://ajer.journalhosting.ucalgary.ca/index.php/ajer/article/view/980
- Simos, E. (2013). Why do new teachers leave? How could they stay? *English Journal*, *16*(1), 100-105. Retrieved from http://www.ncte.org/journals/ej/issues/v102-3
- Skaalvik, E., & Skaalvik, S. (2010). Teacher job satisfaction and motivation to leave the teaching profession: Relations with school context, feeling of belonging, and emotional exhaustion. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *27*(1). Retrived from https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2011.04.001
- State Department of Education (2014). *School Quality Profiles*. Retreived from http://schoolquality.virginia.gov/
- Strickland-Cohend, K., McIntosh, K., & Horner, R. (2014). Effective practices in the face of principal turnover. *Teaching Exceptional Children*, *46*(3), 19-25. Retrived from https://doi.org/10.1177/004005991404600302
- Sutherland, O., Breen, A., & Lewis, S. (2013). Discursive narrative analysis: A study of online autobiographical accounts of self-injury. *The Qualitative Report*, *18*(95), 1-17. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR18/sutherland95.pdf
- Swars, S., Meyer, B., Mays, L., & Lack, B. (2009). A two dimensional model of teacher retention and mobility: Classroom teachers and their university partners take a closer look at a vexing problem. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 60(2), 168-183.

 Retreived from https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0022487108329116

- Taylor, M., & Cohen, M. (2017, October). State sales tax and teacher compensation.
 Sacramento, California: The California Legislature's Nonpartisan Fiscal and Policy Advisor.
- The New Teacher Plan (2012). The irreplaceables: understanding the real retention crisis in America's urban schools. New York, NY: TNTP. Retrieved from http://tntp.org/publications/view/the-irreplaceables-understanding-the-real-retention-crisis
- Thibodeaux, A. K., Labat, M. B., Lee, D. E., & Labat, C. A. (2015). The effects of leadership and high-stakes testing on teacher retention. *Academy of Educational Leadership Journal*, 19(1), 227-249. Retrived from https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=108525864&S=R&D=eue&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep7BSr624SLKWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Torres, A., & Oluwole, J. (2015). Teacher satisfaction and turnover in charter schools: Examining the variations and possibilities for collective bargaining in state laws. *Journal of School Choice*, 9(4), 503-528. doi:10.1080/15582159.2015.1079468
- Torres, C. (2016). Teacher efficacy and disciplinary expectations in charter schools:

 Understanding the link to teachers' career decisions. *Journal of School Choice*,

 10(2), 171-199. Retrived from http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15582159.2016.1152528
- Turner, D. W. (2010). Qualitative interview design: A practical guide for novice investigators. *The Qualitative Report*, *15*(3), 754-760. Retrieved from http://msuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol15/iss3/19

- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics (2009).

 *Comprehensive Teacher Induction.
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics.(2014). *Teacher attrition and mobility*. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2014077
- Walker, K. L. (2009). Excavating the millennial teacher mine. *National Association of Secondary Principals Bulletin*, *93*(1), 73-77. doi: 10.1177/0192636509336278
- Watlington, E., Shockley, R., Guglielmino, P., & Feisher, R. (2010). The high cost of leaving: An analysis of the cost of teacher turnover. *Journal of Education Finance*, *36*(1), 22-37. doi: 10.1353/jef.0.0028
- Wellington, A. (2016). Evaluation of the teacher incentive fund: Implementation and impacts of pay for performance after three years. Washington, DC: National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education.
- Westervelt, E. (2016, September). Frustration. Burnout. Attrition. It's time to address the national teacher shortage. *National Public Radio Education*. Retrieved from http://www.npr.org/sections/ed/2016/09/15/493808213/frustration-burnout-attrition-its-time-to-address-the-national-teacher-shortage
- Wilkins, J. (2014). Good student-teacher relationships: Perspectives of teachers in urban high schools. *American Secondary Education*, 43(1), 52-68. Retreived from https://search.proquest.com/openview/ca7760a8f099ae523611f87d3ae31d24/1?pq -origsite=gscholar&cbl=49269

- Williams, N., & Gillham, J. (2016). New teacher preparation of induction programs: A study of open-ended commentary. *Mid-Western Educational Researcher*, 28(3), 218-229. Retreived from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1117844
- Young, E., & Quinn, L. (2002). Writing effective public policy papers: A guide for policy advisers in central and Eastern Europe. Budapest, Hungary: Open Society Institute.
- Zakeri, A., Rahmany, R., & Labone, E. (2016). Teachers' self- and collective efficacy:

 The case of novice english language teachers. *Journal of Language Teaching & Research*, 7(1), 158-167. doi:10.17507/jltr.0701.18.

Appendix A: Policy Recommendation Paper

Ways to Mitigate Teacher Turnover

Ву

Deonne Beckwith

Walden University

July 2018

Executive Summary

This recommendation policy paper was commissioned to examine why the teacher turnover rate in Focus County schools is higher than the state and national average. It also recommends ways of decreasing the teacher turnover rate in Focus County Schools. These recommendations are created from the information provided by teachers who have left Focus County school.

In the 2015-2016 school year Focus County Public schools experienced a 14% teacher turnover rate (human resources personnel, personal communication, July 2, 2017). The turnover rate for the United States is 8% of all teachers each year (Westervelt, 2016). Interviews were conducted with nine teachers who were previously employed as a teacher in Focus County schools. These interviews provide narratives of the teachers experiences while teaching in Focus County Schools. These experiences then gave valuable insight as to which factors contributed to their decision to leave the County. The common factors that emerged were: (a) desire for administrative support, (b)an improved mentoring program, (c) effective teacher preparation program, and (d) competitive salary.

The following are recommendations to mitigate the teacher turnover rate in Focus County schools:

- provide all building level principals with professional development on all aspects of supporting teachers
- implement an instructional coaching model to improve the current mentor program

• restructure the new teacher orientation program

Introduction

Retaining effective teachers is a necessary strategy for increasing the quality of schools (Fuller, Waite, & Torres-Irribarra, 2016). Despite recognizing the need for teacher retention, many school systems experience high teacher turnover rates across the nation. In order to increase the quality of schools, teacher turnover needs to be addressed. The information I obtained from current research suggests that there are themes that emerge that explain common reasons for why teachers leave. Some of those reoccurring themes are desire for administrative support, low salary and benefits, student behavior, ineffective mentoring, weak preparation training, and mandated testing stress. Focus County could benefit from addressing these themes and putting alternative policies into place where weak areas have been identified.

Although these themes are evident in current literature, each reason for why teachers leave is different for each school system. If school systems are going to attempt to decrease the teacher turnover rate, they need to look at specific factors in the local setting to determine what changes may need to occur. Therefore, I have conducted a personal narrative inquiry study to gain a deeper understanding of the teacher turnover phenomenon in a specific school setting. A personal narrative inquiry study allows the researcher to listen to narrative stories from the participants in order to gain a deeper understanding of the situations they experienced while working at Focus County schools. This study was conducted at Focus County Public schools, which is located in a rural region of the Eastern United States.

My study focused on teachers who have left the Focus County school system and reasons why they chose to leave. The conceptual framework for my study was based on Bandura's Social Cognitive theory. The Social Cognitive theory was utilized to better understand the reasons for why teachers left. These reasons can then be categorized into themes for reasons why teachers left Focus County schools. Based on the findings of my narrative inquiry study, I developed a policy recommendation paper addressing the reasons why teachers have left Focus County schools.

This policy recommendation paper I developed identifies reoccurring reasons for why teachers have left Focus County schools. In this policy recommendation paper I have provided recommendations for how the school system can address the factors identified by teachers who have left Focus County schools. I will also address the importance of retaining highly qualified teachers and possible ways to do so. Common reasons why teachers have left Focus County schools are identified in the policy recommendation paper and some ideas on how to improve these factors for teachers is discussed. The information contained in the policy recommendation paper will follow the elements identified by Lyons and Lugingsland (2014). The recommendation policy paper consists of the following elements:

- introduction
- historical contextualization of specific organization needed reform
- the problem or issue
- recommendations for rectifying the problem in question
- justifications for the recommendations and potential obstacles

- conclusion
- executive summary

Historical Contextualization

Focus County schools is located in a rural environment on the East Coast of the United States. The district website provides information about how the community values its heritage and respects life sustained by water and land. Focus County schools serve approximately 5,000 students in 11 public schools. The school district is located on a peninsula with a body of water separating the peninsula from the mainland of the state.

The school board officers in Focus County schools are appointed and some have had teaching experience. In the last five years there have been at least 4 different superintendents of the school system. This has made it difficult to keep policies and programs static and regulated (Teacher, personal communication, September 29, 2017). Focus County schools was led by a temporary superintendent in the year 2015-2016 and did not meet all federal annual measurement outcomes (DOE, 2017). The current superintendent has served Focus County Schools as a teacher and administrator for 30 years.

School Quality Profile

According to the school quality profiles from the Department of Education, the 2015-2016 K-7 student to teacher ratio is 11.56:1 and the 2015-2016 grades 8-12 student to teacher ratio is 13.27:1. In the year 2015-2016, 10% of Focus County school's teachers were provisionally licensed and in the year 2016-2017 14% of all teachers obtained a provisional license (Department of Education, 2017). A provisional license is

awarded to professionals who have completed at least the minimum requirements of a bachelor's degree from an accredited college and have met the subject area coursework. This provisional license will allow for a professional staff member to obtain a renewable certification within three years. This may include taking additional course work, passing state assessments, or earning work experience credits (Department of Education, 2017).

In order to be considered a highly qualified teacher by the state, each teacher must obtain a professional teaching license and be fully licensed. The state in which Focus County Schools is located also requires that teachers exceed the federal highly qualified standard with an emphasis on content knowledge as well as pedagogy (Department of Education, 2017). According to the most recent report provided by the Department of Education, 4% of the teachers employed by Focus County schools are not highly qualified (2017). This percentage rate is significantly higher than the states percentage of core academic classes not taught by a qualified teacher at 1% (DOE, 2017).

The high poverty schools in Focus County schools have 19% of their teachers teaching core academic classes who are not highly qualified according to the state standards (DOE, 2017). This high percentage of teachers who are not considered to be highly qualified could directly correlate with the high teacher turnover percentage identified in Focus County schools (Polizzi, Jaggeranuth, Ray, Callahan, & Rushton, 2015). It is plausible that the new teachers who have been hired may still have the 3 years to change their provisional license to a professional license and not be considered as highly qualified yet. Further studies would have to be conducted to signify this correlation.

Teacher Turnover

According to Alliance for Excellent Education (AFEE, 2017), half a million teachers in the United States make a change in the teaching occupation they have obtained every year. This turnover costs the United States up to \$2.2 billion annually (AFEE, 2017). Due to a widespread issue of high teacher turnover rates, there has been an inability to retain quality teachers (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012; Heikonen, Pietarinen, Pyhältö, Toom, & Soini, 2017). While teacher turnover has been addressed as a concern in many studies, the annual rate of turnover continues to climb nationwide (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012).

About 90% of the nationwide annual demand for teachers is created when teachers leave the profession, with 2/3 of teachers leaving for many different reasons, but not including retirement. If school systems can address the factors that create high turnover, they can reduce the short supply and high demand for teachers (Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond, 2017). Teachers cite a number of reasons for leaving their school or the profession. In a study conducted by Carver-Thomas and Darling-Hammond, the most frequently cited reasons in 2012–13 were dissatisfactions with testing and accountability pressures; desire for administrative support; dissatisfactions with the teaching career; and dissatisfaction with working conditions. These kinds of dissatisfactions were shared by 55% of those who left the profession and 66% of those who left their school to go to another school (Carver-Thomas & Darling-Hammond, 2017). In conducting my research through personal interviews with teachers who have left Focus County schools, some of the participants in the study cited similar reasons for

why they left which include: dissatisfactions with salary, lack of administrative support, current mentoring program, and new teacher preparation.

Teacher Turnover at the Local Setting

In the 2015-2016 school year Focus County schools experienced a 14% teacher turnover rate (human resources personnel, personal communication, July 2017). The turnover rate for the United States is 8% of all teachers each year (Westervelt, 2016). The teacher turnover rate in the United States is higher than most other countries which have been found to have around a 3% teacher turnover rate (Ingersoll, 2001; Westervelt, 2016).

A high teacher turnover rate requires additional hiring of teachers new to the school system. This will result in increasing expenditures that the school system will have to incur in order to train the new teachers and to acclimate them with the county's educational practices. Districts with high turnover rates often face high costs to replace staff and pupils forgo sustained relationships with the teacher (Westervelt, 2016).

In addition to the increase of expenditure per new hire, there is also the possibility that Focus County schools will have more teachers teaching in core content areas who are not considered highly qualified teachers. Highly qualified teachers are defined as obtaining a professional teaching license and teaching in that licensed subject area. Being a highly qualified teacher is proclamation that all preparatory education has been completed and teachers have demonstrated the quality of their effectiveness through field work and state licensure assessments (Department of Education, 2017). Nearly all observers of the education process, including scholars, school administrators, policy-

makers, and parents, have identified teacher quality as the most significant institutional determinant of student achievement (Clotfelter, Ladd, & Vigdor, 2008). Considering Focus County schools has had a past record of not meeting federal annual measureable outcomes, the quality of the teachers in Focus County schools needs to be considered in relation to the high teacher turnover rate produced as well.

Summary of Analysis and Findings

In order to gain an understanding for why teachers were leaving Focus County schools, I conducted semistructured interviews to gain an in-depth understanding of the reasons. There were nine participants that volunteered to cooperate in the study. These participants were once employed with Focus County schools and are no longer employed by the district. These teachers also needed to have left Focus County schools within the last five years prior to the interview. All participants needed to have an active Facebook account and e-mail for communication.

The interviews included guiding questions for the participants however, they were open-ended for the ability to have the participants give narrative stories relating to the experiences they had at Focus County schools. These experiences then gave valuable insight as to which factors contributed to their decision to leave the County. Themes emerged from the data to show reasons why teachers have left. These themes answer the research question of, what are the contributing factors leading to teacher attrition within the rural Focus County Public schools? The themes and/or factors that emerged were as follows: (a) desire for administrative support, (b) mentoring, (c) teacher preparation, and (d) salary.

Theme 1: Desire for administrative support. The qualitative data collected from nine participants' shows that 9 out of 9 participants shared a desire for stronger administrative support at both the school and the district level. Participant 1 felt as though she were treated as if she were not valued by district level administration on many occasions and shared that they would have appreciated more administrative support during her first years of teaching. There were also mutual feelings demonstrated from participant five who does not feel as though building level principals were provided the tools they need in order to supply all teachers with the level of support requested.

Participant 6 shared that "Principals who are better communicators, are more effective problem solvers, and are more consistent with student behaviors have a higher ability to build a positive rapport with their staff and create a collaborative team." All other participants also shared within their narratives that administrative support was not evident or not as efficient as they thought it should be. Participant 6 also shared that he believed more professional development for the administrators would be important, as well as the district level administrators checking in more with the principals to make sure that all principals are provided with feedback to improve their practices just as teachers do.

There was a situation where Participant 2 described meetings with the superintendent of Focus County schools and was assured that the concerns would be addressed and taken care of. That participant did not feel as though there were any results from these meetings and decided that they no longer wanted to work under the supervision of the district administrators. Whereas, the same participant did have a good

working relationship with the building principal. It was shared that the principal had all the qualities of an effective leader but could have utilized stronger support from the district administration members

Participant 6 listed a desire of administrative support as the significant factor for why teachers leave Focus County. It was evident that Participant 6 thought new teachers, do not receive the quality of support from district administration that they need in the emergent years of teaching. The participants also shared that they personally would have benefited from additional administrative support in the area of classroom management. They did not feel as though classroom management was as important to the administrators as curriculum design was. If any support was given it was in the alignment of the curriculum to the state standards.

There was a lack of consistency in the schools because initiatives were not supported by all leaders in the same capacity. The lack of consistency within Focus County Schools lead to frustration in teachers at all experience levels. A study conducted by Mohamadi, Asadzadeh, Ahadi, and Jomehri (2011) indicated that mastery experience, vicarious experience, and verbal persuasion are effective factors that strengthen and increase teachers' self-efficacy beliefs. Thus, if teachers are frustrated and do not have these positive experiences their self-efficacy will decline. When people do not feel supported in their profession their desire to stay in the profession is weakened.

Participant 7 shared that he felt that one of the reasons why teachers leave is because their desire to obtain a high level of administrative support is not met. The teacher felt as though school administration had such an extensive workload given to

them from the district administrators, that they did not have a lot of opportunity to support teachers. The narrative story provided by Participant 7 suggested that the lack of support from administrators causes additional stress for teachers and causes them to leave the county. Participant 8 also offered the reason for why teachers leave the county as being primarily from lack of administrative support. She felt that during the first few years of teaching she had very little relationship with administrators. When Participant 8 did get to talk to administration, the principal did not have any professional advice to give. The teacher asked advice about how to deal with some classroom management issues and the principal responded that with little experience dealing with six year olds they could not offer any advice. Participant 3 felt as though the administrators dictated too much and they "felt like they had no choice in flexibility on activities." The participant was forced to teach to a test where everything was multiple choice and he was thoroughly disappointed he was not creating true learners.

Theme 2: Mentoring. Research shows that participation in mentoring programs not only provides an increase in job satisfaction, but is a necessity to combat the inexperience that exists within the teacher workforce (Callahan, 2016). Despite the precedence for a strong teacher mentoring system in the teacher workforce, the teachers of Focus County did not feel as though the mentoring system was a strong tool that teachers were able to utilize to deter frustration. Seven of the nine participants listed the mentoring program as a factor that affected their decision to leave the Focus County school system. Participant 4 narrated that "I did not receive any support from my mentor my first year. I don't think she wanted to be my mentor and she showed that."

Participant 3 shared the feeling that new teachers are not provided a strong mentoring program in Focus County Schools based on personal experiences and experiences shared by other new teachers. A high percentage of teachers who leave the profession have felt under-prepared, overwhelmed, and under-supported, which then produces the frustration that inevitably leads to premature burn out (Callahan, 2016). Effective mentoring programs can reduce these factors, thus having a better chance of teacher retention as a result (Kang, 2011).

Participants 4, 5, 8, and 9 articulated frustrations with the mentoring program that was in place at their teaching assignment. Based on Bandura's (1999) social cognitive theory it is possible that if teachers do not feel as though they have had positive experiences with Focus County school's mentoring practices they will demonstrate low self-efficacy and not perform as they would if they had had positive experiences. An example of a possible self-efficacy situation was shared when Participant 4 felt as though little support was received from the assigned mentor, especially during the first year of teaching, and that the mentor "never once came into my room and asked me how I was doing." Participant 4 shared her feelings that the teacher that was assigned to be her mentor did not want to be one and made that very clear from the beginning. There were also minimal expectations at the building administration level as to what criteria each mentor was to follow.

It was shared by Participant 9 that "administration should be aware of who they are assigning as mentors and make sure they are choosing people who want to be a mentor and who are strong in the area that they teach." Callahan (2016) believed that

teacher-mentoring programs must provide clear and concise goals for mentors to impart basic information and solicit feedback from the new teacher. The aspect of providing clear and concise goals to mentors was not evident in any narrative stories during the interviews of the teachers who have left Focus County schools.

Participant 7 also felt as though the mentoring program in the county was weak and suggested that mentors be able to observe teachers during the instructional process in order to be able to provide feedback. This component is actually part of the mentoring program adopted by Focus County schools, however it is rarely utilized for a variety of reasons (new teacher coordinator, personal communication, June 2, 2014). The data collected and analyzed indicated trends that may suggest that the mentoring system is weak at the building level and also at the implementation stage of the district level.

Theme 3: Teacher preparation. Teacher preparation programs are an important aspect of new teacher preparation to any school system. The more prepared the educator is, the better chance of a successful outcome. Despite the significance of strong teacher preparation programs, many teachers who were interviewed in this study I conducted do not feel as though the teacher preparation program they attended provided adequate support for their first years of teaching. Participant 5 identified the same frustrations with teacher preparation programs and stated that, "I was not prepared for the reality of the practical application of pedagogy." Participants also wanted more field work and varied experiences with observing lessons, teaching lessons, and having lessons modeled for them

Six out of nine participants stated that weak teacher preparation programs lead to struggling times during their years of teaching at Focus County schools. Participant 3 shared that the teacher preparation program they were involved with "did not prepare (them) at all for what being a real teacher was." Participant 3 also felt as though he was not taught about the rigor of state standards and the importance placed on standardized testing. Participant 4 "felt like he was not prepared on how to manage a class and that student teaching does not really show you what goes into working in a school." Participant 6 stated that she had more help with classroom management and training in that area. Participant 7 felt completely unprepared since he had no previous educational training or education in teaching. Participant 7 was hired without a teaching degree and worked on their degree during his first years as an educator. Participant 2 felt like there were so many changes with adopted programs that new teachers were never able to master the teaching of the programs and the quality of the training diminished as a new program was adopted. Good quality teachers, with up-to-date knowledge and skills, are the foundation of any system of formal education (Evagorou, Dillon, Viiri, & Albe, 2015).

Obtaining teachers who have been through teacher preparation programs is a consideration due to the amount of experience they can bring to the school system. The participants interviewed expressed the need for advanced teacher preparation programs and have communicated that they could be better prepared for their initial years of teaching. Therefore, Focus County schools could possibly benefit from providing additional training in the weak preparation areas.

Theme 4: Salary. Evidence has been shown that higher salaries are associated with lower teacher turnover rates (Feng, 2014). To support this fact, the participants have shared in interviews that they earned below the state and national average salary. Along with salary being a factor, seven out of nine participants felt as though an increase in salary would be a sufficient resolution to the high teacher turnover rate in Focus County schools. Participant 3 explained that "the number one cause of leaving is money. I am paid \$15,000 more (yearly) only 20 miles away from the school I taught at." If Participant 3 were to earn a salary from Focus County schools, they would be eligible for reduced lunch due to how low her salary is. Participant 4 also shared that her salary has increased about \$15,000 because she too left Focus County schools to a district 20 miles away. Participant 4 also heard many other teachers talk about the disproportionate ratio of how much the school board administrators are paid in comparison to the teacher salary scale.

Participant 6 asserted that teachers are given a negative connotation to the relationship of salary to appreciation because "teachers are not given step raises each year like most other counties in the region provides." The pay scale has remained stagnant for over five years and teachers who have provided five years' worth of experience make the same amount of pay as a new first year teacher (Teacher, personal communication, November 14, 2016). Since teachers are not being compensated with salary increases, some feel as though they are not appreciated.

All participants interviewed provided valuable insight in regards to the salary factor in Focus County schools. Nine out of nine participants related the salary of Focus

County schools as one of the reasons for why they left their job as a teacher. Some participants shared conversations they have had with colleagues who also feel as though salary was the key factor for why teachers have left Focus County schools. While many participants think that salary is the ultimate factor that caused teachers to leave, a few participants also rank salary high but think that salary is not necessarily the ultimate factor. Participant 8 listed "salary as the second biggest factor for leaving" (2016). The evidence provided shows that there may be a strong correlation between salary and teacher turnover.

The study has provided findings that demonstrate a need for change in Focus County schools. The teacher turnover rate of 14% is a strong indicator that there are some weaknesses in the school system (Human Resource Personnel, personal communication, July 17, 2017). The interviews conducted provided information about actual reasons why teachers decided to leave Focus County schools and can possibly be applied to the same reasons why other teachers have left in other educational systems throughout the nation. The reoccurring themes of: lack of administrative support, weak mentoring program, lack of teacher preparation, and salary could all be reasons why teachers have left the county. Therefore, it is important to look at each theme or reason to determine recommendations for rectifying the teacher turnover problem at the local setting

Recommendations

Desire for Administrative Support

Some possible recommendations can be made in the areas of increasing administrative support. The most direct and comprehensive way to do this would be to provide all building level principals with professional development on all aspects of supporting teachers. It has been identified that teachers' perceptions of their school working conditions influence their decision to leave (Adamson & Darling-Hammond, 2012). Principals may be in the best position to influence school working conditions (Burkhauser, 2017). Therefore, providing administrators with professional development may strengthen their ability to lead their school in a more positive direction.

Districts struggling with high teacher turnover might think about assessing teachers' perceptions of their working environments. If school environment ratings are low, districts should rely on the principal as an important aspect in improving the conditions at the school (Burkhauser, 2017). District resources could be used to establish a professional development plan for principals in schools with low school environment ratings and high teacher turnover rates. If funding is not available to provide the professional development, the district could reach out to principals within the district that perform higher in certain categories on the school climate survey conducted at the end of every year to have them provide on-site professional development.

The professional development sessions may include teaching principals how to communicate effectively with teachers or helping them to improve their adult leadership skills. After providing the professional development sessions, the district would have to

follow up with the implementation of practices at each school. Improving leadership skills will be beneficial to the entire school and could impede unwanted teacher turnover. It would also be beneficial for districts to recruit principals with a proven track record of improvements in teacher working conditions when hiring at schools that struggle to maintain their teacher turnover rate (Burkhauser, 2017).

Improving the Mentoring Program

Aligning with the themes that emerged from this study, another possible recommendation would be to re-examine the current mentoring program and evaluate its effectiveness. Quality experiences that involve effective mentoring by capable professionals are critical to the development of highly skilled teachers (Bradley-Levine, Lee, & Mosier, 2016; Childre & Van Rie, 2015). Mentoring can directly affect a school because there has been evidence that shows an increase in student achievement when teachers have been mentored or participated in a mentoring program (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016).

There have been six identified areas in which mentors can most effectively have a positive impact on their mentees (Nesheim, Moran, & Pendleton, 2014). The major components in which mentors can help mentees are: (a) pre-planning, (b) sharing of resources, (c) constructive feedback, (d) multi-modal feedback including written feedback, (e) modeling of effective practices, and (f) practices demonstrating trust and confidence (Bower-Phipps, Klecka, & Sature, 2016; Childre & Van Rie, 2015; Nesheim, Moran, & Pendleton, 2014). In order to ensure that all of these components are

understood and able to be addressed, mentor teachers should be carefully selected and trained (Hudson, 2013; Nesheim, Moran, & Pendleton, 2014).

A more specific recommendation in how to strengthen the current mentor program in Focus County schools is to implement an instructional coaching model. Some schools have recognized the importance of an effective mentoring program and have created instructional coach positions. These coaches are hired under full release which means they were released from their teaching responsibilities in order to work exclusively with new teachers (Gardiner, 2017). Coaches should receive professional development prior to working with teachers and should be able to apply these learned practices while working with teachers. It is also imperative that they be proficient in collecting observational data, facilitating reflective conversations, and negotiating challenging conversations to help teachers collect and analyze a variety of data in order to guide instruction (Gardiner, 2017).

The central work of coaches is to help new teachers identify goals to improve their practice and to apply a range of coaching practices to scaffold professional learning (Gardiner, 2017). Providing instructional coaches to new teachers negates many hindrances that may occur during usual mentoring and can help strengthen the amount of support newer teachers are provided. The use of instructional coaches allows mentoring to shift to an individualized approach to supporting newer teachers.

Not all great teachers are great mentors; they need to be shaped and molded (Bradley-Levine & Mosier, 2016; Israel et al., 2014). It is imperative that administration supports the mentoring process in each school and tracks accountability on all the

processes occurring in the school (Nesheim, Moran, & Pendleton, 2014). Therefore, in order to provide a strong mentoring program, the regular evaluation of such programs is just as important. In conclusion, I would make a recommendation that a program evaluation be conducted on the current mentoring program.

Teacher Induction Program

A third recommendation stemming from the theme of a weak induction program would be to restructure the new teacher orientation program. During interviews, the new teacher program was identified as being ineffective in supporting teachers in areas for which they feel they need more support. Conducting a program evaluation of the current Focus County Schools' teacher induction program may help better prepare their new teachers.

There is evidence to suggest that teacher induction programs can curtail teacher attrition by up to 20% (Kearney, 2015). Teacher induction can be defined as a comprehensive, coherent, and sustained professional development process that is organized by the school district to train, support, and retain new teachers (Franklin & Molina, 2012). Teacher induction programs can provide valuable resources for these critical stages. A researcher has found that more than half the states require new teachers to participate in some form of induction program (Williams & Gillham, 2016).

The development of many induction programs is based on the idea of investment in continuous support and originated from the conceptual framework of Deming's TQM (Chan, 2014). Deming's TQM refers to the promotion of educational innovation and highly supports the training and continuous professional development of employees

(Chan, 2014). The TQM consists of 14 points which are (a) create constancy of purpose, (b) adopt the new philosophy, (c) case inspection, require evidence, (d) improve the quality of supplies, (e) continuously improve production, (f) train and educate all employees, (g) supervisors must help people, (h) drive out fear, (i) eliminate boundaries, (j) eliminate the use of slogans, (k) eliminate numerical standards, (l) let people be proud of their work, (m) encourage self-improvement, and (n) commit to ever-improving quality (Chan, 2014).

All of these 14 points are based on the philosophy that all employees need to achieve continuous improvement throughout their career. Focus County schools could use the 14 points of Deming's TQM to determine if the current teacher induction program includes these components or if the program may need some improvements. It is suggested that Focus County Schools conduct a program evaluation of their current induction program to determine its effectiveness and to ensure that the program is created from a foundational model of management such as Deming's TQM plan.

Potential Barriers

The data collected and then analyzed in my study show that there is a need of positive social changes with Focus County schools. Teachers are being trained, which utilizes a significant amount of funding, and then they are leaving within the first 5 years of teaching. There may be two potential barriers to the recommendations listed above.

The first potential barrier is lack of interest from stakeholders such as school board members and central office staff. While the data collected and analyzed in this study presented evidences of reasons why teachers have left, there may be a resistance to

making changes in any of the current policies and programs. If the district level stakeholders are not willing to see that there is a current problem with teacher turnover in Focus County schools, then efforts to mitigate this problem will be limited.

The second potential barrier could be the lack of resources. In order to evaluate the current programs, there needs to be an understanding of proper program evaluation practices. There may be a potential situation where Focus County schools may not have individuals at the administrative level who possess the necessary skills to apply an effective program evaluation plan for the current mentoring program. If Focus County schools does not have individuals already working at the district level with evaluation experience they may need to hire an external evaluator. This would then cost more money and increase the expenditures for these programs. However, it could be argued that the evaluation of the current mentoring program and the new teacher preparation program could save money in the long term efforts of reducing teacher turnover.

Conclusion

If the stakeholders on the school board of Focus County schools were able to understand that the turnover rate in Focus County is at a higher rate than the state and the nations turnover rate, then they can make some improvements. Any of the recommendations provided in this policy recommendation paper would be a favorable response to the current teacher turnover rate. To quote John F. Kennedy, "Change is the law of life. And those who look only to the past or the present are certain to miss the future" (Kennedy, 1963). The school board members of Focus County schools possess the ability to make those changes to bring Focus County schools into a better future.

References

- Adamson, F., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2012). Funding disparities and the inequitable distribution of teachers: Evaluating sources and solutions. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 20(37), 1-9. doi:10.14507/epaa.v20n37.2012
- Alliance for Excellent Education (2017). Waco ISD sees positive signs in preventing teacher turnover. Retrieved from http://all4ed.org/news/waco-isd-sees-positive-signs-in-preventing-teacher-turnover-2/
- Bower-Phipps, L., Kelcka, C., & Sature, A. (2016). Developing mentors: An analysis of shared mentoring practices. *New Educator*, *12*(3), 289-308. Retrieved from https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1080/1547688X.2016.1187979
- Bradley-Levine, J., Lee, J., & Mosier, G. (2016). Teacher mentoring as a community effort. *School Science and Mathematics*, *116*(2), 71-82. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1111/ssm.12158
- Bullough, R., Young, J., Hall, K., Draper, R, & Smith, L. (2008). Cognitive complexity, the first year of teaching, and mentoring. *International Journal of Research and Studies*, *24*(7), 1846-1858. Retrived from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ805987
- Burkhauser, S. (2017). How much do principals matter when it comes to teacher working conditions? *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *39*(1), 126-145.

 Retreived from http://journals.sagepub.com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/doi/full/10.3102/0162373716

668028

- Callahan, J. J. (2016). Encouraging retention of new teachers through mentoring strategies. *Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin, 83*(1), 6-11. Retrieved from http://www.deltakappagamma.org/GA-betaepsilon/Newsletters/2016_Jour_83-1_Early-Career-Educators_web.pdf#page=6
- Carver-Thomas, D., & Darling- Hammond, L. (2017). Teacher turnover: Why it matters and what we can do about it. Palo Alto, CA: Learning Policy Institute.
- Chan, T. (2014). Effective induction and mentoring programs for k-12 teacher and teacher education faculty: Perspectives of an operational model. *New Waves-Educational Research & Development, 17*(2), 45-55. Retrieved from https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=108725842&S=R&D=eue&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep65Ssqq4Sa6WxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Childre, A., & Van Rie, G. (2015). Mentor teacher training: A hybrid model to promote partnering in candidate development. *Rural Special Education Quarterly, 34*(1), 10-16. Retrived from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1147637
- Clotfelter, C., Ladd, H., & Vigdor, J. (2008). Teacher credentials and student achievement in high school: A cross-subject analysis with student fixed effects.

 National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved from http://www.nber.org/papers/w13617

- Department of Education (2017). Statistics and Reports: School Quality Profiles, retrieved from
 - http://www.doe.virginia.gov/statistics_reports/school_report_card/index.shtml
- Evagorou, M. E., Dillon, J., Viiri, J., & Albe, V. (2015). Pre-service science teacher preparation in Europe: Comparing pre-service teacher preparation programs in England, France, Finland and Cyprus. *Journal of Science Teacher Education*, 26(1), 99-115. doi:10.1007/s10972-015-9421-8.
- Feng, L. (2014). Teacher placement, mobility, and occupational choices after teaching. *Education Economics*, 22(1), 24-47. doi:10.1080/09645292.2010.511841
- Franklin, E., & Molina, Q. (2012). Teacher induction programs in agricultural education:

 Description of the role of AAAE higher education teacher preparation programs. *Journal of Agricultural Education*, 53(1), 123-135. doi:10.5032/jae.2012.01123
- Fuller, B., Waite, A., & Torres Irribarra, D. (2016). Explaining teacher turnover: School cohesion and intrinsic motivation in Los Angeles. *American Journal of Education, 122*(1), 537-567. Retrieved from http://gse.berkeley.edu/sites/default/files/users/bruce-fuller/LAUSD-Berkeley%20ReedSchoolClimate_TeacherEngagementAssessment_%20Technica lReport_Dec2013.pdf
- Gardiner, W. (2017). Mentoring "inside" and "outside" the action of teaching: A professional framework for mentoring. *The New Educator*, *13*(1), 53-71. doi:10.1080/1547688X.2016.1258849

- Heikonen, L., Pietarinen, J., Pyhältö, K., Toom, A., & Soini, T. (2017). Early career teachers' sense of professional agency in the classroom: associations with turnover intentions and perceived inadequacy in teacher–student interaction. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Teacher Education*, 45(3), 250-266. doi: 10.1080/1359866X.2016.1169505
- Ingersoll, R. M. (2001). A different approach to solving the teacher shortage problem.

 Teaching Quality Policy Briefs. Seattle, WA: University of Washington, Center for the Study of Teaching and Policy, Retrieved from http://depts.washington.edu/ctpmail/Briefs.htm
- Israel, M., Kamman, M., McCray, E., & Sindelar, P. (2014). Mentoring in action: The interplay among professional assistance, emotional support, and evaluation. *Exceptional Children*, 81(1), 45-63. doi:10.1177/0014402914532231
- Kang, S. (2011). Understanding the impacts of mentoring on beginning teacher turnover.

 National Teacher Education Journal, 4(4), 87-97.

 doi:10.1080/08878730.2012.707758
- Kearney, S. (2015). Reconceptualizing beginning teacher induction as organizational socialization: A situated learning model. *Cogent Education*, *2*(1). 1-11. doi:10.1080/2331186X.2015.1028713
- Kennedy, J. F. (1963). John F. Kennedy Quotations. Retrieved January 8, 2018 from https://www.jfklibrary.org/Research/Research-Aids/Ready-Reference/JFK-Quotations.aspx

- Lyons, J. B., & Luginsland, J. W. (2014). White papers and beyond: Reflections from former grants officers. *The Industrial-Organizational Psychologist*, *52*(2), 129-135. Retrieved from https://content.ebscohost.com/ContentServer.asp?T=P&P=AN&K=98571448&S=R&D=a9h&EbscoContent=dGJyMNHX8kSeprU4yOvqOLCmr1Cep69Ssqm4TbaWxWXS&ContentCustomer=dGJyMPGss0q1qK5IuePfgeyx43zx
- Mohamadi, F., Asadzadeh, H., Ahadi, H., & Jomehri, F. (2011). Testing Bandura's theory in school. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences, 12*(11), 426-435. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.02.053
- National Policy Board for Educational Administration. (2015). *Professional Standards*for Educational Leaders. Reston, VA. Retrieved

 from http://www.ccsso.org/Documents/2015/ProfessionalStandardsforEducational

 Leaders2015forNPBEAFINAL.pdf
- Nesheim, N., Moran, C., & Pendleton, M. (2014). Building bridges: How to increase the efficacy of teacher mentors and student-teacher programs. *Journal of Cases in Educational Leadership*, *17*(3), 48-58. Retreived from https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1555458914543376
- Polizzi, S., Jaggernauth, J., Ray, H., Callahan, B., & Rushton, G. (2015). Highly qualified or highly unqualified? A longitudinal study of America's public high school biology teachers. *BioScience*, 65(8), 812-821. https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biv093

- Westervelt, E. (2016, September). Frustration. Burnout. Attrition. It's time to address the national teacher shortage. *National Public Radio Education*. Retrieved from http://www.npr.org/sections/ed/2016/09/15/493808213/frustration-burnout-attrition-its-time-to-address-the-national-teacher-shortage
- Williams, N., & Gillham, J. (2016). New teacher preparation of induction programs: A study of open-ended commentary. *Mid-Western Educational Researcher*, *28*(3), 218-229. Retrieved from http://www.mwera.org/MWER/volumes/v28/issue3/v28n3-Williams-FEATURE-ARTICLE-R.pdf

Policy Recommendation Paper Evaluation Survey

Partici	pant Name (optional):						
Job Ti	tle:						
Highes	st degree completed:			_			
Sectio	n 1 Instructions:						
Please	circle your response to the items. Rate aspec	cts of t	he poli	cy reco	mmend	ation	
paper	on a 1 to 5 scale. Your feedback is greatly ap	precia	ted!				
	a. I						
	Strongly agree						
	Agree						
	Neutral						
	Disagree						
3-	Strongly disagree						
1.	The concepts were clearly explained.	1	2	3	4	5	
2.	The reason for the policy recommendation	1	2	3	4	5	
	paper development was clearly explained.						
2			•	2		_	
3.	Research is sufficient to support the policy	l	2	3	4	5	
	recommendation.						
4	The policy recommendation paper	1	2	3	4	5	
٦.	follows a logical sequence.	1	2	5	7	3	
	Tonows a logical sequence.						
5.	The language of the policy paper is	1	2	3	4	5	
	easy to understand.						
	- 						_

Section 2 Instructions: Make note of any ideas that come to mind when evaluating and answer the questions in as much detail as possible.

1. What new information has the policy recommendation paper provided for you?

2. Do you think the recommendations presented in the paper would work? Why or						
why not						
3. What other comments do you have?						
Notes:						

Appendix B: Interview Protocol

Interview Protocol

Preliminary Information:

- 1. Describe study and review consent form to ensure full comprehension.
- 2. Request permission to record and take field notes during interview.
- 3. Reinforce that all participant beliefs and perceptions will contribute to the study.
- 4. Determine if the participant has any questions and if they would be available for follow up questions or clarification if needed by the researcher.
- 5. Obtain contact information to send transcribed interview to the participant for member checking.

Introduction to Study:

The purpose for this study is to be a voice for the teachers of Focus County schools for both current and previous teachers. Teacher turnover rates have had a significant impact on the school system and its successes. There has been much research conducted as to the reasons for teacher turnover and common factors have submerged. However, all socioeconomic statuses are not equal and this study is to show the direct factors for why teachers leave Focus County schools.

Participation in the study will provide this valuable insight. Participation is voluntary and you are not required to answer any question that you are not comfortable with. There are no anticipated risks with this study. All names and corresponding information will be kept anonymous and confidential. No individually identifiable data will be included in the findings and data will not be associated to a particular individual.

Participant:	Date/Time:				
E-mail address or account name:					

Interview Questions

These questions are directly related to the research questions for the study because they will probe the interviewees to evaluate their experiences they had with Focus County Schools. Through the use of semi structured questioning, the interview can be specific and directed. However, since narrative inquiry will be encouraged, related stories will also be appreciated.

- 1. Describe the defining moment when you decided you wanted to become a teacher.
 - What experience helped you to decide to follow this career path?
- 2. Describe what you remember about your first years as an educator.
 - Describe the extent to which you felt prepared.

- Tell me the extent to which your experience was as expected.
- 3. What advice would you give to first year teachers about teaching?
 - What types of things do you wish that someone told you?
- 4. When you needed help, whom did you turn to and what types of things did they help with?
 - What do you wish you had more help with?
- 5. What changes would have helped you become a better teacher?
 - What are some specific changes you would have made if you were given the ability?
- 6. What kinds of relationships did you have with personnel?
 - Other teachers?
 - Administrators?
- 7. From your perspective, what support are teachers provided?
 - From other teachers or mentors?
 - From administration?
- 8. In your opinion, why do teachers leave this school?
 - What factors do you think have the most impact?
 - Why did you choose those factors?
- 9. Describe for me what, if anything, that could have been done to get you to stay.
- 10. What incentive or change would cause you to return?

Conclusion:

- To summarize our interview today...
- Did I summarize your thought correctly?
- Is there anything you would like to add or amend?

Thank you for attending.